[Execution Version]

DATED 23 SEPTEMBER 2020

GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL (as Issuer)

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH (as Trustee)

AMENDMENT DEED

ТО

TRUST DEED DATED 23 SEPTEMBER 2016 AS ORIGINALLY AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 24 SEPTEMBER 2019

RELATING TO

THE SENIOR SECURED NOTES

(ISSUABLE IN SERIES)

THIS AMENDMENT DEED TO THE TRUST DEED DATED 23 SEPTEMBER 2016 AS ORIGINALLY AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 24 SEPTEMBER 2019 is made on 23 September 2020

BETWEEN:

- (1) **GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL** a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with unlimited liability (registered number 02263951) whose registered office is at Plumtree Court, 25 Shoe Lane, London EC4A 4AU (the "**Issuer**"); and
- (2) THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, acting through its London branch at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, acting in its capacity as trustee for the Holders of the Notes of any Series (the "Trustee", which expression shall, whenever the context so admits, include any person as trustee in accordance with the Amended and Restated Trust Deed, any separate trustee or cotrustee and any other persons for the time being acting as the trustee or trustees in accordance with the Amended and Restated Trust Deed including successors and assigns).

RECITALS:

- (A) This Amendment Deed is to be executed to modify and restate the Trust Deed dated 23 September 2016 made between the Issuer and the Trustee as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 (the "Original Trust Deed").
- (B) By virtue of Clause 14 (*Modification of Transaction Documents*) of the Original Trust Deed the Trustee may agree, without the consent or sanction of the Holders of the Notes, with the Issuer to make any modification to the terms of the Transaction Documents (save as provided therein). The execution by the Trustee of any modification to the terms of the Original Trust Deed, the Supplemental Trust Deed or any Transaction Document which does not, in each case, affect any Notes Outstanding at the time of such execution shall not require the consent of any Holders of any Notes. Any such modification shall be binding upon the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes and, unless the Trustee otherwise determines, shall be notified by the Issuer to the Holders of the Notes (in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*)).
- (C) The Issuer wishes to make certain modifications to the Original Trust Deed and the Issuer has requested the Trustee to concur in, and consent to, making the modifications to the provisions of the Original Trust Deed.
- (D) The Trustee, being of the opinion that the modifications herein do not affect any Notes Outstanding at the time of such execution, has concurred with the Issuer in modifying the Original Trust Deed in the manner hereinafter appearing and has agreed that notice of such modifications need not be given to the Holders of the Notes.

IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 Capitalised terms used and not defined herein shall bear the meanings given to them in the Original Trust Deed.

2. AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT

2.1 Save for the purposes (where necessary) of construing the provisions of this Deed and, save as expressly set out below, with effect on and from the date hereof, the Original Trust Deed is hereby modified in such manner as would result in the Original Trust Deed being in the form set out in the Schedule hereto (such form being hereinafter referred to as the "Amended and Restated Trust Deed").

2.2 Any Notes issued under the Programme on or after the date hereof (other than any such Notes issued so as to be consolidated and form a single Series with any Notes issued prior to the date hereof) shall be issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Trust Deed. The amendments set out herein do not affect any Series of Notes issued under the Programme prior to the date hereof which shall remain constituted by the Original Trust Deed, without supplement, amendment or restatement by virtue of the Amended and Restated Trust Deed.

3. COVENANTS

Pursuant to Clause 14 of the Original Trust Deed, the Trustee, being of the opinion that the modifications herein do not affect any Notes Outstanding at the time of such execution, concurs with, and consents to, the Issuer in modifying the Original Trust Deed in the manner appearing in the Amended and Restated Trust Deed and agrees that notice of such modifications need not be given by the Issuer to the Holders of the Notes.

4. MISCELLANEOUS

- 4.1 Subject to Clause 2.2 above, the Original Trust Deed and the Amended and Restated Trust Deed shall henceforth be read and construed as one trust deed so that all references in the Amended and Restated Trust Deed to "this Deed", "this Trust Deed" or "the Trust Deed" shall be deemed to refer to the Original Trust Deed as amended and supplemented by the Amended and Restated Trust Deed.
- 4.2 For the avoidance of doubt, where necessary, the Issuer's registered office address shall be deemed to have been updated as stated at the beginning of this Deed in all the Transaction Documents.
- 4.3 This Deed shall be governed by and construed in accordance with English law and the courts of England shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Deed.
- 4.4 This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts each of which when executed and delivered is an original, but all the counterparts together constitute the same document.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF this Amendment Deed has been executed as a DEED and delivered on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

EXECUTION PAGE

ISSUER

EXECUTED AS A DEED by **GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL** acting by a Managing Director in the presence of a witness, and pursuant to, the resolution of the Board of Directors of Goldman Sachs International dated 29 March 2011, on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

MATHELO ACDERMOTT

Acting by: Name: Managing Director

In the presence of a witness:

Signature: Name: Address:

J. Twekelber JACQUES DOWKELBERGI 12 NARROW ST. LONDON E14 8PH

TRUSTEE

EXECUTED as a DEED by THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH Acting by its duly authorised signatory

EXECUTION PAGE

ISSUER

EXECUTED AS A DEED by **GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL** acting by a Managing Director in the presence of a witness, and pursuant to, the resolution of the Board of Directors of Goldman Sachs International dated 29 March 2011, on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

Acting by: Name: Managing Director

In the presence of a witness:

Signature: Name: Address:

TRUSTEE

EXECUTED as a DEED by THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH

Acting by its duly authorised signatory



Digitally signed by JUSTEN BERSIN

SCHEDULE

DATED 23 SEPTEMBER 2016

AS ORIGINALLY AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 24 SEPTEMBER 2019 AND FURTHER AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 23 SEPTEMBER 2020

GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL (as Issuer)

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH (as Trustee)

TRUST DEED

RELATING TO

THE SENIOR SECURED NOTES

(ISSUABLE IN SERIES)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	1
2.	REPRESENTATIONS BY THE ISSUER	2
3.	CONSTITUTION OF THE NOTES	4
4.	FORM AND ISSUE OF THE NOTES	7
5.	COVENANTS AND CONDITIONS OF REPAYMENT	9
6.	PAYMENT	10
7.	TRUST	11
8.	NOTE ACCELERATION AND ENFORCEMENT	11
9.	FOLLOWING AN EVENT OF DEFAULT	12
10.	RATE OF INTEREST AFTER DEFAULT	13
11.	ENTITLEMENT TO TREAT HOLDER AS OWNER	13
12.	REMUNERATION AND INDEMNIFICATION OF THE TRUSTEE	14
13.	WAIVER	16
14.	MODIFICATION OF TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS	17
15.	SUBSTITUTION	19
16.	FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS BY TRUSTEE	21
17.	TERMS OF APPOINTMENT	22
18.	APPOINTMENT AND RETIREMENT	32
19.	DISCHARGE OF TRUST DEED; RELEASE OF COLLATERAL	33
20.	ACCOUNTS	35
21.	NOTICES	39
22.	NO THIRD PARTY RIGHTS	40
23.	FURTHER ASSURANCE	40
24.	DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION	40
25.	COUNTERPARTS	40
26.	LAW AND JURISDICTION	40
SCHEDULE 1 ISSUER COVENANTS		41
SCHE	DULE 2 TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	48
EXHI	BIT A	68
	DEEMED REPRESENTATIONS OF BENEFICIAL OWNERS OF GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTES	68
EXHI	EXHIBIT B	
	FORM OF TRANSFER CERTIFICATE	73
SCHE	SCHEDULE 3 SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED	
SCHEDULE 4 FORM OF [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE		90
SCHEDULE 5 FORM OF DEFINITIVE NOTE		98

SCHEDULE 6 REGULATIONS CONCERNING TRANSFERS OF DEFINITIVE NOTES	102
SCHEDULE 7 PROVISIONS FOR MEETINGS OF HOLDERS OF THE NOTES	104
SCHEDULE 8 TRUSTEE CUSTODY ACCOUNT AGREEMENT	113

THIS TRUST DEED MADE ON 23 SEPTEMBER 2016 AS ORIGINALLY AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 24 SEPTEMBER 2019 IS FURTHER AMENDED AND RESTATED ON 23 SEPTEMBER 2020.

BETWEEN:

- (1) **GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL** a company incorporated under the laws of England and Wales with unlimited liability (registered number 02263951) whose registered office is at Plumtree Court, 25 Shoe Lane, London EC4A 4AU (the "**Issuer**"); and
- (2) THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, acting through its London branch at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, acting in its capacity as trustee for the Holders of the Notes of any Series (the "Trustee", which expression shall, whenever the context so admits, include any person as trustee in accordance with this Deed, any separate trustee or co-trustee and any other persons for the time being acting as the trustee or trustees in accordance with this Deed including successors and assigns).

INTRODUCTION

- (A) The Issuer has authorised the creation and issue of Notes, under a programme to be issued in accordance with this Deed and secured by the Collateral (the "**Programme**").
- (B) The Notes will be issuable in Series and the Issuer may issue one or more Series in accordance with this Deed. Each Series of Notes will be constituted by this Deed and a deed supplemental to this Deed made between the Issuer and the Trustee (each a "**Supplemental Trust Deed**").
- (C) The Trustee has agreed to act as trustee for the benefit of the Holders of the Notes of any Series upon and subject to the terms and conditions of this Deed and any Supplemental Trust Deed in respect of any Series of Notes and/or any Further Notes of a Series executed by the Issuer and the Trustee.

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 **Incorporation of Definitions**

The provisions of the Master Definitions Schedule signed for the purposes of identification by, amongst others, the parties hereto on or about the date of this Deed (as the same may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time with the consent of the parties hereto) are expressly and specifically incorporated into and shall apply to this Deed.

1.2 Rules of Construction

In this Deed:

- (a) an accounting term not otherwise defined has the meaning assigned to it in accordance with GAAP;
- (b) any definition of or reference to any agreement, instrument or other document herein shall be construed as referring to such agreement, instrument or other document as from time to time amended, supplemented or otherwise modified (subject to any restrictions on such amendments, supplements or modifications set forth herein or therein);
- (c) "or" is not exclusive;
- (d) "including" means including without limitation;

- (e) words in the singular include the plural and words in the plural include the singular;
- (f) references to payments on the Notes (including payments in connection with optional redemptions or mandatory offers to repurchase) shall include additional interest payable, if any; and
- (g) the Notes of each Series shall form a separate Series and accordingly, each covenant and representation provided by the Issuer in favour of the Trustee and all other rights, liabilities and obligations of the Issuer under this Deed shall, save as specifically provided otherwise herein, apply separately to the Notes of each Series issued by the Issuer. Accordingly, save as specifically provided otherwise herein, the provisions of this Deed shall, in relation to any Series, be read independently and the expression "Trustee" shall be construed as a reference to the Trustee of such Series, the expression "Notes" shall be construed as a reference to the Notes of such Series, the expression "Holders" shall be construed as a reference to the Holders of such Series and the expression "Noteholders" shall be construed as a reference to the Series.
- 1.3 Conflicts between the Conditions and this Deed

If there is any conflict between the Conditions and this Deed, the Conditions shall prevail.

1.4 Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989

The Parties acknowledge that this Deed (and the documents to be executed pursuant to this Deed) shall be accepted as satisfying the provisions of section 2(2) of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989.

2. **REPRESENTATIONS BY THE ISSUER**

2.1 Representations and warranties

On and as of each Issue Date or Further Notes Issue Date, as applicable, the Issuer represents and warrants in respect only of itself, to the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes of that Series issued on such date that:

- (a) it has been duly incorporated and is validly existing under the laws of England and Wales and has all requisite power and authority under such laws of the jurisdictions of its incorporation to own its property and to carry on its business as now being conducted;
- (b) no consent or approval of any governmental or administrative authority that has not been obtained is required as a condition to the validity of this Deed, such Notes or any Swap Agreement relating to such Notes;
- (c) this Deed constitutes, and any Swap Agreement relating to such Notes when executed and delivered, and such Notes when issued and delivered pursuant hereto for value received will constitute the valid and legally binding obligations of it enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles;

- (d) it has all requisite power and authority to enter into and perform its duties under this Deed, any Swap Agreement relating to such Notes, and the Issuer's execution, delivery and performance of this Deed, each such Swap Agreement and such Notes do not conflict with any law, rule or regulation applicable to it or any order or judgment of any court or governmental authority applicable to it or any of its assets;
- (e) this Deed has been, and each such Swap Agreement and such Notes will be, duly authorised, executed and delivered by it;
- (f) it has rights in (or will have with respect to each Eligible Asset or Eligible Investment Transferred to it after the date on which such representation was made) the Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series free and clear of any liens, claims or encumbrances of any nature whatsoever except for those granted pursuant to or permitted by this Deed and the Issuer has (or will have with respect to each Eligible Asset Transferred to it after the date on which such representation was made) full right to grant a security interest in and assign all of its right, title and interest in such Collateral or Additional Collateral to the Trustee, subject, in the case of Eligible Assets, to the rights of the applicable Repo Counterparty or Borrower under any Eligible Repurchase Agreement or Eligible Loan pursuant to which Eligible Assets were Transferred to the Issuer, or to the rights of, if applicable, any Eligible Custodian under any Eligible Custody Agreement for such Series;
- (g) it has not assigned, made the subject of a security interest or otherwise encumbered any interest in the Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series (or, if any such interest has been assigned, made the subject of a security interest or otherwise encumbered, it has been released) other than interests granted pursuant to or permitted by this Deed or the Transaction Documents;
- (h) upon grant of a security interest by it pursuant to the execution of a Supplemental Trust Deed, subject to the timely delivery of such English charge to the United Kingdom Registrar of Companies at Companies House, in accordance with the Companies Act 2006, the Trustee has (or will have), for the benefit of the Holders of the applicable Series, a perfected security interest in the Collateral and, if any, Additional Collateral; and
- (i) where so specified in the Final Terms for any Series, it has entered into, or intends to enter into as promptly as practicable after the Issue Date or Further Notes Issue Date, one or more Eligible Repurchase Agreements or Eligible Loan Documents and it has reason to believe that one or more of the Repo Counterparties under such Eligible Repurchase Agreements or the Borrower under such Eligible Loan Documents, as applicable, are willing to enter into Repo Transactions or Eligible Loans with the Issuer where the aggregate amount of the purchase prices of Eligible Assets under such Repo Transactions and the principal amount of such Eligible Loans equals or exceeds the aggregate principal amount of the Notes of that Series to be secured thereby.

2.2 Instruments subject to Transaction Documents

Each Series of Notes are subject to the provisions contained in the Transaction Documents, as applicable to the relevant Series, all of which shall be binding upon the Issuer, Trustee and the Holders of the Notes of the relevant Series, and all persons claiming through or under them respectively.

3. CONSTITUTION OF THE NOTES

3.1 Amount of the Notes

The aggregate principal amount of the Notes, each issuable in Series, constituted by this Deed or any Supplemental Trust Deed shall be unlimited.

3.2 Issue of Notes

The Issuer may from time to time, create and issue Series of Notes. Any Notes which are to be created and issued pursuant to the provisions of this Clause shall be constituted on the execution and delivery of a Supplemental Trust Deed in respect of such Notes by the Issuer and the Trustee. The Issuer may issue Notes hereunder in one or more series, each Note of a particular series (a "**Series**") having identical terms, except as otherwise provided for herein or in the Final Terms for such Series, as applicable. The Final Terms for the relevant Series, in each case to the extent applicable, shall specify:

- (a) the title of the Notes of the Series (which shall distinguish the Notes of such Series from all other Notes of all other Series);
- (b) the limit, if any, upon the aggregate principal amount of the Notes of the Series that may be authenticated and effectuated, as applicable, and delivered under this Deed (except for Further Notes of such Series or Notes authenticated and effectuated, as applicable, and delivered upon registration of transfer of, or in exchange for, or in lieu of, other Notes of the Series pursuant to Clauses 3 (*Constitution of the Notes*) and 4 (*Form and Issue of the Notes*));
- (c) the date or dates on, or the period of time during, which the Notes of the Series may be issued, and the dates, if any, on which, or the range of dates, if any, within which, any principal (and premium, if any) in respect of the Notes of such Series is or may be payable and the amount of such payments and any Business Day Convention relating thereto;
- (d) the rate or rates, if any, or the method of determination thereof at which the Notes of the Series shall bear interest, if any, the date or dates, if any, from which such interest shall accrue, the Interest Payment Dates, if any, on which such interest shall be payable and in the case of Registered Notes, the Record Dates for the interest payable on such Interest Payment Dates and any Business Day Convention relating to such Interest Payment Dates other than the Maturity Date;
- (e) any alternative method of determining Business Days for such Series other than the method specified in the definition of Business Day provided in the Master Definitions Schedule;
- (f) if the amount of principal, premium or interest payable in respect of Notes of the Series will be determined with reference to an index, the occurrence of an event or pursuant to a formula, the manner in which such amounts shall be determined (unless otherwise set forth pursuant to paragraph (c) above);
- (g) the periods within which or the dates on which, the prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which Notes of the Series may be redeemed, if any, in whole or in part, at the option of the Issuer or otherwise;
- (h) the place or places where any principal, premium or interest in respect of Notes of the Series shall be payable;

- (i) whether there are any other conditions to which payments with respect to such Notes are subject;
- (j) provisions, if any, for the discharge of the Notes of the Series;
- (k) whether the Notes of the Series are to be issued in the form of one or more Global Registered Notes (and if so, whether such Notes will be issued as Regulation S Global Notes or Rule 144A Global Notes (in each case as defined below)) or Definitive Notes, or a combination thereof, specifying which and the initial principal amounts thereof; *provided* that if the Notes of any Series are issued in the form of Definitive Notes, such Series may not contain Notes issued in any other form;
- the minimum denominations and the multiples thereof in which Notes of the Series shall be issuable, if different from the Minimum Denomination, and, if a Non-USD Series, the Minimum Denominations and multiples thereof expressed in the Note Currency;
- (m) if other than the principal amount thereof, the portion of the principal amount of the Notes of the Series that shall be payable upon a redemption by the Issuer pursuant to Condition 7 (*Optional Redemption of Notes*);
- (n) the terms of any other Swap Agreement related to such Series, and whether such other Swap Agreement is a Collateralized Swap Agreement;
- (o) the identity of any Swap Counterparty under a Swap Agreement securing such Series;
- (p) any restrictive covenants provided for with respect to the Notes of the Series;
- (q) whether the maturity of the Notes of the Series may be extended by the Issuer and the terms and conditions upon which the maturity may be so extended;
- (r) any other Events of Default for such Notes other than those specified in Condition 11 (*Events of Default*);
- (s) any addresses of the Trustee or Issuer for notices or communications that are different from or in addition to the addresses provided in Condition 24 (*Notices*);
- a list of all Eligible GS Entities that may enter into Eligible Contracts with respect to such Series, including any Eligible GS Entities that are not identified in the definition of Eligible GS Entity provided in the Master Definitions Schedule;
- (u) a list including (A) the types of Underlying Assets permitted as Collateral or Additional Collateral under such Series, (B) with respect to any Underlying Asset for such Series of Notes that is to be defined in such Final Terms, the definition of such Underlying Asset, (C) any modifications of the definition of Eligible Asset or Eligible Investment for such Series and any other Collateral for the Series not specified in Condition 4 (*Security*); and (D) with respect to any Additional Collateral for such Series of Notes, the definition of such Additional Collateral.
- (v) the Overcollateralization Percentage for each type of Underlying Asset (other than cash) for such Series;

- (w) any alternative method of determining Margin Value for any Underlying Asset, or group of Underlying Assets for such Series;
- (x) where applicable, any other terms relating to the Additional Collateral, pursuant to the Additional Security Agreement;
- (y) any other terms of the Series (which terms shall not adversely affect any Notes of a prior Series); and
- (z) a schedule identifying the Eligible Repurchase Agreements, Eligible Loan Documents, any Swap Agreement, any Securities Account, and any Eligible Derivatives Agreement, entered into with respect, or relating to, such Series prior to the Issue Date, the Trustee Custody Account, any Brokerage Account, any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account, any Tripartite Custody Account, any Specified Currency Accounts, and any other accounts established or to be used with respect to such Series, and, if applicable, corresponding information for any other Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series specified in the Final Terms for such Series.

3.3 Issue of Further Notes

The Issuer may from time to time create and issue Further Notes in relation to a Series:

- (a) which will be in the form of either Global Registered Notes (and if so, the Issuer will determine whether such Further Notes will be issued as Regulation S Global Notes or Rule 144A Global Notes (each as defined below)) or Definitive Notes and will have the same terms and conditions (except in relation to the Issue Date, the first Interest Period, the first Interest Payment Date and the amount to be paid in respect of the first payment of interest) as, and so that they shall be consolidated and form a single Series and rank *pari passu* with, and share the same security as, the then outstanding Notes in relation to a Series; and
- (b) after giving effect to the issuance of such Further Notes and the creation of additional security (which may consist solely of Cash), the Collateral Value for such Series is at least equal to the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of such Series (including the Further Notes).

3.4 Constitution of Further Notes

Any Further Notes in relation to a Series created and issued pursuant to Clause 3.3 (*Issue of Further Notes*) shall be created and have the benefit of security by a Supplemental Trust Deed. The Issuer shall set forth in the Final Terms, which will be delivered to the Trustee on or prior to the issuance of such Further Notes, the following information:

- (a) the aggregate principal amount of such Further Notes to be authenticated and effectuated;
- (b) the Further Notes Issue Date;
- (c) the optional redemption terms of such Further Notes, if any, as described in Condition 7 (*Optional Redemption of Notes*), provided that if such Further Notes may be redeemed or repurchased prior to or in preference to the other Notes of such Series, they shall be issued to and held solely by one or more Affiliates of the Issuer;

- (d) whether such Further Notes will be issued in the form of Global Registered Notes (and if so, whether such Further Notes will be issued as Regulation S Global Notes or Rule 144A Global Notes) or Definitive Notes; and
- (e) the transfer restrictions under the FSMA or the Securities Act (or other applicable securities laws) to which such Further Notes will be subject.

4. FORM AND ISSUE OF THE NOTES

- 4.1 Issue and exchange of Global Registered Notes
 - 4.1.1 Interests in each Series of Notes will be represented by one or more Global Registered Notes. The Global Registered Notes shall be printed or typed in the form or substantially in the form set out in Schedule 4 and may be facsimiles.
 - 4.1.2 On the Issue Date, the Issuer shall deposit the Global Registered Note with (i) the Common Safekeeper on terms that the Common Safekeeper shall hold the same for the account of the subscribers of each Series of Notes (as notified to the Common Safekeeper) and the successors in title to such persons as appearing in the records of Clearstream and Euroclear for the time being, (ii) the Common Depositary on terms that the Common Depositary shall hold the same for the account of the subscribers of each Series of Notes (as notified to the Common Depositary on terms that the Common Depositary shall hold the same for the account of the subscribers of each Series of Notes (as notified to the Common Depositary) and the successors in title to such persons as appearing in the records of Clearstream and Euroclear for the time being; or (iii) in the case of a Global Registered Note issued in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption that has not been deposited in accordance with (i) or (ii) above, be deposited with a custodian for, and registered in the name of a nominee of, the DTC.
 - 4.1.3 Rule 144A Notes initially will be represented by one or more permanent global notes in definitive, fully registered form without interest coupons (collectively, the "Rule 144A Global Notes"). Regulation S Notes initially will be represented by one or more permanent global notes in definitive, fully registered form without interest coupons (collectively, the "Regulation S Global Notes"). Beneficial interests in Rule 144A Global Notes and in Regulation S Global Notes may not be exchanged for Definitive Notes except in the limited circumstances described in Condition 3 (Transfer of Global Registered Notes).
 - 4.1.4 Beneficial interests in the Rule 144A Global Note of a Series may not be exchanged for beneficial interests in a Regulation S Global Note of such Series or vice versa at any time except in the limited circumstances described in Condition 3 (Transfer of Global Registered Notes).
- 4.2 Issue and exchange of Further Global Registered Notes

On any issue of Further Notes in relation to a Series, the relevant Further Notes shall be represented by a Further Global Registered Note representing the aggregate principal amount of such issue of Further Notes. Each Further Global Registered Note and the Original Global Registered Note in relation to such Series shall, in accordance with their terms and the Agency Agreement, be exchanged for interests in a Global Registered Note representing the aggregate of the then principal amount outstanding in relation to that Series of the Original Global Registered Notes and the aggregate principal amount required by the terms of the relevant Further Global Registered Notes in full, any Series of Notes in respect of which an exchange is made and the new Further Notes of the same Series shall, subject to Clause 4.3 (*Issue, Exchange and Form of Definitive Notes*), be represented by the Further Global Registered Note of the same Series.

- 4.3 Issue, Exchange and Form of Definitive Notes
 - 4.3.1 Interests in each Global Registered Note and in each Further Global Registered Notes of a Series in respect of which no Further Notes are issued shall, in accordance with (and in the limited circumstances specified in) its terms and the Agency Agreement, be exchanged for Definitive Notes of the same Series. Each Definitive Note, taking the form set out in Schedule 5 shall be issued in the Minimum Denomination, each in registered form and shall be endorsed with the relevant Conditions, provided always that, each Definitive Note shall have adjustments made to the records of the Trustee and Principal Paying Agent that will ensure that neither loss nor gain of principal and/or interest shall accrue to the Holder thereof. Title to the Definitive Notes shall pass as set out in the Conditions.
 - 4.3.2 The Issuer may use the facsimile signature of any person who at the date such signature is affixed is a person duly authorised by the Issuer as referred to herein notwithstanding that at the time of the issue of the Global Registered Notes or any of the Definitive Global Notes, as the case may be, he may have ceased for any reason to be so authorised or to be the holder of such office. The Definitive Notes so signed and authenticated shall be binding and valid obligations of the Issuer.

4.4 Cancellation of Notes

The Issuer shall procure that all Notes:

- (a) which have been redeemed in full pursuant to Condition 7 (*Optional Redemption of Notes*);
- (b) which, being mutilated, defaced, lost, stolen or destroyed have been surrendered and replaced pursuant to Condition 21 (*Replacement of Notes*); or
- (c) which the Issuer has delivered to the Trustee or the Registrar for cancellation,

shall forthwith be cancelled by or on behalf of the Issuer and a certificate stating:

- the aggregate principal amount of Notes which have been redeemed or cancelled, as applicable, and the aggregate amounts in respect of interest which has been paid; and
- (ii) the aggregate principal amounts of Notes which have been so surrendered and replaced,

shall be given to the Trustee by or on behalf of the Issuer as soon as reasonably possible and in any event within two months after the date of such redemption, purchase, payment, replacement or exchange (as the case may be). The Trustee may accept such certificate as conclusive evidence of redemption, purchase or replacement *pro tanto* of the Notes or payment of principal and interest thereon, respectively, or such exchange and of cancellation of the relative Notes.

- 4.5 Notification of issue of Definitive Notes
 - 4.5.1 The Issuer shall notify the Trustee and, if applicable, the Paying Agents forthwith upon the occurrence of any of the Exchange Events referred to in any Global Registered Note and shall, unless the Trustee agrees otherwise, promptly give notice in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) of the occurrence of any such Exchange Event and of its obligations to issue Definitive Notes to the relevant Holders of the Notes of the applicable Series in accordance with Conditions 1 (*Form and Denomination*) and 2 (*Title*).

- 4.5.2 If an Exchange Event occurs in relation to a Series (while any of the Notes of that Series are represented by a Global Registered Note which is held by the Common Safekeeper for Clearstream or Euroclear), the Issuer shall, on the later of:
 - (a) the Exchange Date; and
 - (b) 30 days after the occurrence of the Exchange Event (subject in each case to certification as to non-US beneficial ownership),

issue the relevant Definitive Notes in accordance with applicable legal and, if relevant, applicable listing requirements in exchange for the whole outstanding interest in the Global Registered Note of the relevant Series on such date (subject to the Issuer's obligation to use its reasonable endeavours to mitigate the results of such events in accordance with the Conditions).

- 4.5.3 All Definitive Notes shall be held by the Principal Paying Agent and shall not be delivered to the relevant Holders of the Notes of that Series until the same are requested to be so delivered. Upon exchange for Definitive Notes, the relevant Global Registered Note shall be cancelled.
- 4.6 Signature and authentication of Global Registered Notes

The Global Registered Notes will each:

- (a) be signed manually or in facsimile by an authorised signatory of the Issuer on behalf of the Issuer;
- (b) be authenticated manually by or on behalf of the Registrar; and
- (c) in the case of a Eurosystem-eligible new Global Registered Note, be effectuated by the Common Safekeeper acting on instructions of the Registrar.

The Issuer may use the facsimile signature of a person who at the date of this Deed is an authorised signatory even if at the time of issue of any Global Note he no longer holds that office. Global Notes so executed, authenticated and effectuated (in the case of Eurosystem–eligible new Global Notes) will be binding and valid obligations of the Issuer.

4.7 Signature and authentication of Definitive Notes

The Definitive Notes shall be signed manually or in facsimile by an authorised signatory of the Issuer. The Issuer may use the facsimile signature of any person who at the date of printing of the Definitive Notes is a director of the Issuer notwithstanding that at the time of issue of any of the Definitive Notes he may have ceased for any reason to be the holder of such office and the Definitive Notes so executed shall be binding and valid obligations of the Issuer. The Issuer shall procure that, prior to their issue, the Definitive Notes will be authenticated manually by or on behalf of the Registrar and none of the Definitive Notes shall be valid for any purpose unless and until the relevant Definitive Notes have been so authenticated. A Definitive Note so executed and authenticated shall be the binding and valid obligation of the Issuer.

5. COVENANTS AND CONDITIONS OF REPAYMENT

- 5.1 Covenant to pay
 - 5.1.1 The Issuer covenants with, and undertakes to, the Trustee (acting for itself and on behalf of the Holders of the Notes of any Series) that it shall, in accordance with this Deed:

- (a) on any date on which any of the Notes of a Series becomes due to be redeemed in whole or in part in accordance with the applicable Conditions, unconditionally pay or procure to be paid to or to the order of the Trustee in the Note Currency specified in that Final Terms in immediately available funds the principal amount of the Notes of that Series repayable on that date; and
- (b) until the due date for redemption in full of the relevant Series of Notes (both before and after any judgment or other order of a court of competent jurisdiction) unconditionally pay or procure to be paid to or to the order of the Trustee as aforesaid interest (which shall accrue from day to day) on the principal amount outstanding of that Series at rates specified in, or calculated from time to time in accordance with, the applicable Conditions and on the dates provided for in the Final Terms and other amounts (if any).
- 5.1.2 No provision contained in the Transaction Documents will require the Issuer to pay:
 - (a) an amount of principal in respect of Notes of a Series which exceeds the principal amount outstanding of such Series, in each case, at the relevant time; or
 - (b) an amount of interest calculated on any principal amount in excess of such principal amount outstanding of the relevant Series.
- 5.2 Covenant to comply

So long as any Note of any Series remains outstanding, the Issuer covenants with, and undertakes to, the Trustee (acting for itself and on behalf of the Holders of the Notes of any Series) that it will comply with, perform and observe the Issuer Covenants set out in Schedule 1 to this Deed and the terms of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

6. PAYMENT

6.1 Payment in immediately available funds

All payments to be made by the Issuer pursuant to this Deed shall be made in the Note Currency specified in the Final Terms in immediately available funds subject to the terms of the Transaction Documents.

6.2 Discharge of agreement to pay

Subject to Clause 6.3 (*Payments after due date*), every payment of principal, interest or other amounts (if any) in respect of a Series of Notes made by or on behalf of (a) the Issuer to the Principal Paying Agent in accordance with the Agency Agreement or (b) the Trustee in accordance with this Deed and the Conditions shall be a good discharge to the extent of such payment of the Issuer's obligation under Clause 5.1 (*Covenant to pay*) in relation to that Series.

6.3 Payments after due date

If any payment of principal, interest or other amounts (if any) in respect of a Note of any Series is not made when due (for whatever reason), payment shall be deemed not to have been made until, and interest shall accrue (both before and after the date of any judgment) on the unpaid amount at the rate and on the basis specified in Condition 6 (*Payment of Interest and Principal*) in respect of that Series to (but excluding), the earlier of:

(a) the date on which the full amount (together with accrued interest) is paid to the Holders of the Notes of that Series; and

- (b) the seventh day after notice has been given to the Holders of the Notes of that Series in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) that the full amount (together with accrued interest) has been received by the Principal Paying Agent or the Trustee.
- 6.4 Withholdings and deductions

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Deed, the Issuer may, to the extent it is required to do so by law, deduct or withhold income or other similar taxes imposed by the United Kingdom or any political subdivision thereof or taxing authority therein or any other applicable jurisdiction from principal (and premium, if any) or interest payments hereunder.

7. TRUST

7.1 Benefit held on trust

The Trustee will hold the benefit of the covenants in Clause 5.1 (*Covenant to pay*) and Clause 5.2 (*Covenant to comply*) and the Issuer Covenants in Schedule 1 (and of any other rights conferred on the Trustee) contained in the Transaction Documents in respect of any Series on trust for the benefit of itself and the Holders of the Notes of that Series.

7.2 Monies held on trust

All monies or property received by the Trustee under the Transaction Documents in respect of the Notes (including any monies which represent principal, interest or other amounts (if any) in respect of Notes which have become void under the Conditions) will, despite any appropriation by the Issuer, be held by the Trustee on trust to apply them in accordance with Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*) and the Trustee shall apply such monies or property in accordance therewith.

7.3 Benefit of the Transaction Documents

The Holders of the Notes of any Series and all persons claiming through them or under the Notes of such Series are entitled to the benefit of, and are bound by, the Transaction Documents in respect of that Series.

8. NOTE ACCELERATION AND ENFORCEMENT

- 8.1 Trustee's right to give written notice of Acceleration
 - 8.1.1 If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing with respect to a Series of Notes (other than the Events of Default specified in Condition 11(d) and (e)) the Trustee may in its absolute discretion by written notice to the relevant Issuer and the Note Guarantor, and, subject to the Trustee being indemnified to its satisfaction in accordance with Clause 12.5 (*Indemnification of the Trustee*), at the written direction by Holders of more than 50% of the Outstanding principal amount of all the Notes of that Series, or in the case of a Series of Notes which includes an Extension Option, Holders of more than 50% of the Outstanding principal amount of all Notes of that Series which are affected by an Event of Default specified in Condition 11(a) and (b), will, declare all the Notes of such affected Series to be due and payable, whereupon such Notes shall mature and become payable, together with interest accrued thereon (an "Acceleration"), without the necessity of any presentment, demand, protest or further notice, all of which are hereby waived by the relevant Issuer.
 - 8.1.2 If an Event of Default specified in Condition 11(d) or Condition 11(e) occurs, the Outstanding Notes of all Series issued by the Issuer in default shall automatically

become due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the Trustee or any Holder.

8.2 Enforcement

If an Acceleration shall occur pursuant to Condition 8.1, the Trustee shall:

- (a) have the right to cause the Issuer to enforce all or any of its rights, under the Eligible Repurchase Agreements and Eligible Loan Documents related to the affected Series,
- (b) send written notice to the Note Guarantor demanding that the Note Guarantor make any payment payable to the Trustee as a result of the Acceleration pursuant to the Note Guaranty,
- (c) have the right to cause the Issuer to terminate any Swap Agreement related to such Series of Notes,
- (d) cause that the Issuer deliver to it any or all Underlying Assets, Eligible Assets and any Eligible Investments on deposit in any applicable Eligible Custody Accounts attributable to such Series,
- (e) demand that the Issuer deliver to it any Eligible Investments in any Specified Currency Account that is attributable to such Series,
- (f) sell or cause the sale of all of the Eligible Investments and Eligible Assets related to the affected Series of Notes at a public or private sale, or in any other manner in accordance with the Supplemental Trust Deed relating to that Series; and
- (g) exercise any such rights as conferred on the Trustee in respect of any Additional Collateral, pursuant to any Additional Security Agreement.

9. FOLLOWING AN EVENT OF DEFAULT

- 9.1 Appointment of Agents for Trustee
 - 9.1.1 At any time after any Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, which shall not have been waived by the Trustee or remedied to its satisfaction, the Trustee may:
 - (a) by notice in writing to the Issuer and the Agents require the Agents or any of them:
 - (i) to act thereafter as the Agents of the Trustee (as applicable), in relation to payments to be made by or on behalf of the Trustee until otherwise instructed by the Trustee, under the provisions of the Transaction Documents on the terms provided in the Agency Agreement (with consequential amendments as necessary) (save that the Trustee's liability under any provisions thereof for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out-of-pocket expenses of the Paying Agents and the Agent Bank shall be limited to amounts for the time being held by the Trustee on the trusts of the Transaction Documents relating to the relative Notes and available for such purpose);

- (ii) in the case of the Paying Agents, to hold all Notes and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of the Notes on behalf of the Trustee;
- (iii) in the case of the Agent Bank, to hold all documents and records held by it in respect of the Notes on behalf of the Trustee; and/or
- (iv) to deliver up all sums, documents and records held by any of them in respect of the Notes and, in the case of the Paying Agents, all Notes, held by them, to the Trustee or as the Trustee shall direct in such notice, provided that, such notice shall not apply to any document or record which the relevant Paying Agent or Agent Bank is obliged not to release under any law or regulation;
- (b) by notice in writing to the Issuer, require the Issuer to make all subsequent payments in respect of the Notes to or to the order of the Trustee and not to the Principal Paying Agent and with effect from the issue of any such notice until such notice is withdrawn, the provisions in Clause 4.1 (*Issue and exchange of Global Registered Notes*) (and so far as it concerns payments by the Issuer) Clause 6.2 (*Discharge of agreement to pay*) shall cease to have effect; or
- (c) by notice in writing to the Issuer and the Agent Bank require the Agent Bank to act thereafter as Agent Bank of the Trustee in relation to calculations and determinations to be made by or on behalf of the Trustee under the Conditions, mutatis mutandis on the terms provided in the Agency Agreement (save that the Trustee's liability under any provision thereof for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out of pocket expenses of the Agent Bank shall be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Trustee on the trusts of the Trust Deed in relation to the Notes and available for such purpose) and thereafter to hold all documents and records (if any) held by them in respect of the Notes on behalf of the Trustee.

10. RATE OF INTEREST AFTER DEFAULT

10.1 Interest after default

In the event that the Issuer shall at any time default on the payment of an installment of interest with respect to any Notes, the Issuer and Trustee shall act in accordance with the provisions of Condition 6(i) (*Payment of Interest and Principal*).

10.2 Calculation of default interest

The rates of interest payable in respect of any Note in the event of such Note having become immediately due and repayable shall be calculated at the same intervals as the rates of interest payable pursuant to the Final Terms referable thereto, commencing on the expiry of the Interest Period during which such Note becomes immediately due and repayable *mutatis mutandis* in accordance with the provisions of Condition 6(g) (*Payment of Interest and Principal*).

11. ENTITLEMENT TO TREAT HOLDER AS OWNER

11.1 Deemed absolute owner

The Issuer, the Trustee and any Paying Agent may deem and treat the Holder of any Note of any Series as the absolute owner of such Note (whether or not such Note shall be overdue and notwithstanding any notation of ownership or other writing on it or any notice of previous loss or theft of such Note) for all purposes. Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as

required by applicable law, the Issuer, the Trustee and the Paying Agents shall not be affected by any notice to the contrary.

11.2 Payments and exchanges valid

All payments or exchanges made to a Holder of any Note in accordance with Clause 11.1 (*Deemed absolute owner*) shall be valid and, to the extent of the sums so paid, effective to satisfy and discharge the liability for the monies payable upon the Notes.

12. REMUNERATION AND INDEMNIFICATION OF THE TRUSTEE

12.1 Remuneration

The Issuer shall pay to the Trustee from time to time reasonable compensation for its acceptance of this Deed and services hereunder as the Issuer and the Trustee shall from time to time agree in writing. The Trustee's compensation shall not be limited by any law on compensation of a trustee of an express trust. The Issuer shall pay the Trustee upon request for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred or made by it, including but not limited to costs of collection, costs of preparing and reviewing reports, certificates and other documents, costs of preparation and mailing of notices and reports to Holders and reasonable costs of counsel retained by the Trustee in connection with the delivery of an Opinion of Counsel or otherwise, in addition to the compensation for its services. Such expenses shall include the reasonable compensation and reasonable expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee's agents, counsel, accountants and experts. When the Trustee incurs expenses after the occurrence of an Event of Default in respect of the Issuer specified in Conditions 11(d) and 11(e) the expenses are intended to constitute expenses of administration under any Applicable Law; provided, however, that this shall not affect the Trustee's rights as set forth in this Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*) or Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*).

12.2 Additional remuneration

If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or the Trustee (acting reasonably) considers it expedient to or is required to undertake any duties which it and the Issuer agrees (such agreement not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) to be of an exceptional nature which impose obligations on the Trustee which are additional to those which have been assumed under this Deed or which are otherwise outside the scope of the normal duties of the Trustee under this Deed, the Issuer shall pay to the Trustee any additional remuneration which is agreed between them and the provisions of Clause 12.1 (*Remuneration*) and Clause 12.3 (*Remuneration dispute*) shall apply in respect of such additional remuneration.

12.3 Remuneration dispute

If, for the purposes of Clause 12.1 (*Remuneration*) and Clause 12.2 (*Additional remuneration*), the Trustee and the Issuer are unable to agree whether any particular duties are of an exceptional nature or otherwise outside the scope of the normal duties of the Trustee under this Deed and therefore upon the amount of additional remuneration, such matters shall be determined by an investment bank (acting as an expert and not as an arbitrator) selected by the Trustee and approved by the Issuer, or if the Issuer does not approve the Trustee's selection, nominated by the president for the time being of the Law Society of England and Wales. The expenses involved in that nomination and the fees of the investment bank shall be payable by the Issuer. The decision of the investment bank shall be final and binding on the Issuer and the Trustee.

12.4 Remuneration of separate trustee or co-trustee

The remuneration paid by any person in its capacity as Trustee to any separate trustee or co-trustee appointed in accordance with Clause 18.3 (*Separate and Co-Trustees*) shall for the purposes of this Deed be treated as an expense incurred by that person in its capacity as Trustee.

- 12.5 Indemnification of the Trustee
 - 12.5.1 The Issuer shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Trustee against any and all loss, liability or expense (including reasonable legal fees and expenses) incurred by it without wilful default, negligence or fraud on its part in connection with the acceptance and administration of this trust and the performance or attempted performance of its duties under any Transaction Documents, excluding any taxes levied on the Trustee by reference to the net income, profits or gains of the Trustee but including the costs and expenses of enforcing this Deed (including this Clause 12.5.1) and of defending itself against any claims (whether asserted by any Holder, the Issuer, the Note Guarantor or otherwise). The Trustee shall notify the Issuer promptly of any claim for which it may seek indemnity. Failure by the Trustee to so notify the Issuer shall not relieve the Issuer of its obligations hereunder. The Issuer shall defend the claim and the Trustee may have separate counsel and the Issuer shall pay the fees and expenses of such counsel; provided that the Issuer shall not be required to pay such fees and expenses if it assumes the Trustee's defense, and, in the reasonable judgment of outside counsel to the Trustee, there is no conflict of interest between the Issuer and the Trustee in connection with such defense. The Issuer need not reimburse any expense or indemnify against any loss, liability or expense incurred by the Trustee through the Trustee's own wilful default, negligence or fraud.
 - 12.5.2 In no event shall any party to this Deed be liable for special, indirect, punitive or consequential loss or damage of any kind whatsoever (including but not limited to lost profits), even if the relevant party has been advised of the likelihood of such loss or damage and regardless of the form of action.
 - 12.5.3 Notwithstanding anything else herein contained, the Trustee may refrain from taking any action or exercising any right, power, authority or discretion vested in it under or in relation to the Transaction Documents or any other agreement relating to the transactions herein or therein contemplated (including, without limitation, the challenging or bringing of proceedings against any regulatory authority or other third party which has taken any action with respect to any Notes or any obligations arising thereunder or under Transaction Documents) until it has been indemnified, pre-funded and/or secured to its satisfaction (which may include payment on account) against any and all Liabilities which might be brought, made or conferred against or suffered, incurred or sustained by it as a result. Nothing contained in the Transaction Documents shall require the Trustee to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the performance of its duties or the exercise of any right, power, authority or discretion hereunder if it has grounds for believing the repayment of such funds or adequate indemnity against, or security for, such risk or liability is not assured to it.
 - 12.5.4 References to the Trustee in Clause 12.5.1 shall include any person to whom the Trustee properly delegates any trust, power, authority, duty, discretion or obligation under and in accordance with this Deed, or any of the other Transaction Documents including any Receiver or Appointee.

12.6 Additional Interest

All amounts by the Issuer under Clause 12.1 (*Remuneration*) and Clause 12.5 (*Indemnification of the Trustee*) shall, subject to and in accordance with Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*), bear interest at the rate per annum which is equal to the base rate of the Bank of England for the time

being and interest shall accrue from (and including) the date of payment, such payment to be notified as soon as practicable to the Issuer, by the Trustee to (but excluding) the date of reimbursement by the Issuer.

12.7 Indemnity for failure to issue Definitive Notes

If the Issuer becomes obliged to issue Definitive Notes pursuant to Clause 4 of the Global Notes, but fails to do so within the specified period, the Issuer shall indemnify and keep indemnified each of the Trustee, the Holder of each relevant Global Note and the relevant Holders against any reasonable losses, liability or expenses incurred by it as a result of the amount it receives in respect of the Notes being less than the amount which would have been received had Definitive Notes been issued when required. If and for so long as the Issuer discharges its obligations under this indemnity, the breach by the Issuer of Clause 4 of the Global Notes shall be deemed to be cured from the date of such breach.

12.8 Obligations separate

This Clause 12 (Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee):

- (a) creates obligations of the Issuer which are separate and independent from the other obligations set out in this Deed, the Notes are subject to Condition 15 (*Limitation on Proceedings*), which will give rise to separate and independent causes of action, and,
- (b) shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding:
 - (i) any discharge of this Deed or redemption of the Notes of any Series;
 - (ii) any retirement or replacement of the Trustee;
 - (iii) any indemnity given by any other person to the Trustee;
 - (iv) any waiver or indulgence granted by the Trustee, the Holders of the Notes of any Series, from time to time; and
 - (v) any judgment, order, claim or proof against the Issuer in respect of any sum due under this Deed or any other Transaction Document.
- 12.9 Payment

Any and all amounts owing to the Trustee, in its capacity as Trustee, under any provision of this Deed shall be payable within six days of the date specified for payment or where no date is specified, the date on which the Trustee demands payment in accordance with the applicable provision of this Deed (other than, for the avoidance of doubt any amount owed under Clause 5.1 (*Covenant to Pay*)).

12.10 Discharges

Unless otherwise specifically stated in any discharge of the Transaction Documents the provisions of this Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*) shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding such discharge and whether or not the Trustee is then the trustee of this Deed.

13. WAIVER

13.1 Waiver of breach

Subject to Clause 13.3 (*Restriction on powers to waive*), the Trustee may, at any time and from time to time in its sole discretion, without prejudice to its rights in respect of any subsequent breach, condition, event or act, but only if and insofar as in its opinion the interests of the Holders of the Notes of each Series then Outstanding shall not be materially prejudiced thereby, without any consent or sanction of the Holders of the Notes of any Series:

- (a) authorise or waive, on such terms and subject to such conditions (if any) as it may decide appropriate, any proposed breach or breach of covenants or provisions contained in any of the Transaction Documents or the Notes; or
- (b) determine that any event that would otherwise constitute an Event of Default or Default shall not, or shall not subject to any conditions (if any) as it may decide appropriate, be treated as such for the purposes of the Transaction Documents or the Notes.

13.2 Binding nature

Any authorisation, waiver or determination referred to in Clause 13.1 (*Waiver of breach*) shall be binding on the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes of any Series.

13.3 Restriction on powers to waive

The Trustee shall not exercise any powers conferred upon it by this Clause 13 (*Waiver*) in contravention of any express direction by an Extraordinary Resolution of the Holders of the Notes of an affected Series then Outstanding or of a request or direction in writing made by the Holders of not less than 25 per cent in aggregate of the principal amount Outstanding of all affected Series, provided that no such direction or request shall affect any authorisation, waiver or determination previously given or made, or authorise or waive any such proposed breach or breach relating to a Basic Terms Modification unless the consent of each Holder affected of the relevant Series has authorised or waived such proposed breach.

13.4 Notice of waiver

Unless the Trustee agrees otherwise, the Issuer shall cause any such authorisation, waiver or determination pursuant to this Clause 13 (*Waiver*) to be notified to the Holders of the Notes of all Series then Outstanding as soon as practicable after it has been made in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) and the relevant Transaction Documents.

14. MODIFICATION OF TRANSACTION DOCUMENTS

14.1 Modification

Subject to Clause 14.3 (*Restrictions on power to modify*), the Trustee may agree, without the consent or sanction of the Holders of the Notes, with the Issuer to make any modification to the terms of the Transaction Documents (other than in respect of a Basic Terms Modification) or any Notes, if:

- (a) in its opinion, the interests of the Holders of the Notes of any Series then Outstanding would not be materially prejudiced thereby; or
- (b) in relation to any modification, in its opinion, it is required to correct a manifest error or an error in respect of which an English court could reasonably be expected to make a rectification order or an error which is of a formal, minor, administrative or technical nature or is necessary or desirable for the purposes of clarification; or

(c) it is required or permitted, subject to the satisfaction of specified conditions, under the terms of the Notes or the Transaction Documents provided such conditions are satisfied.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the execution by the Trustee of any modification to the terms of this Deed, the Supplemental Trust Deed or any Transaction Document which does not, in each case, affect any Notes Outstanding at the time of such execution shall not require the consent of any Holders of any Notes.

14.2 Binding nature

Any modification made pursuant to Clause 14.1 (*Modification of Transaction Documents*) shall be binding on the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes.

14.3 Restrictions on power to modify

The Trustee shall not exercise any powers conferred upon it by this Clause 14 (*Modification of Transaction Documents*) in contravention of any express direction by an Extraordinary Resolution of the Holders of the Notes of an affected Series then Outstanding or of a request or direction in writing made by the Holders of not less than 25 per cent in aggregate of the principal amount Outstanding of all affected Series provided that no such direction or request shall affect any authorisation, waiver or determination previously given or made, or authorise or waive any such proposed breach or breach relating to a Basic Terms Modification unless the consent of each Holder affected of the relevant Series has authorised or waived such proposed breach.

14.4 Notice of modification

Unless the Trustee otherwise agrees, the Issuer shall cause any such modification to be notified to the Holders of the Notes as soon as practicable after it has been made in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) and the relevant Transaction Documents.

14.5 Notation on or Exchange of Notes

If any of the provisions of this Clause or the provisions of Schedule 7 (*Provisions for Meetings of Holders of the Notes*) changes the terms of a Note of a Series, the Trustee may require the Holder of the Note of such Series to deliver it to the Trustee. The Trustee may place an appropriate notation on the Note regarding the changed terms and return it to the Holder. Alternatively, if the Issuer or the Trustee so determines, the Issuer in exchange for the Note will execute and upon Issuer Order the Registrar will authenticate, (and in the case of NSS Notes, the Registrar through the Common Service Provider shall instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate) and make available for delivery a new Note that reflects the changed terms. Failure to make the appropriate notation or to issue a new Note shall not affect the validity of such amendment or supplement.

14.6 Trustee to sign Amendments or Supplements

The Trustee shall sign any amendment, supplement or waiver authorised pursuant to this Clause 14 (*Modification of Transaction Documents*) or the provisions of Schedule 7 (*Provisions for Meetings of Holders of the Notes*) if the amendment or supplement does not adversely affect the rights, duties, liabilities or immunities of the Trustee. In signing such amendment, supplement or waiver, the Trustee shall be entitled to receive indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it and to receive, and (subject to Clause 17 (*Terms of Appointment*)) shall be fully protected in relying upon an Opinion of Counsel and an Officer's Certificate stating that such amendment, supplement (other than a Supplemental Trust Deed pursuant to which a new Series of Notes will be constituted) or waiver is authorised or permitted by the terms of this Deed and that all conditions precedent to the execution of such amendment, supplement or waiver have been complied with.

14.7 Variation or amendments to be in writing

No variation or amendment of this Deed shall be effective unless expressed in writing and signed by or on behalf of the Issuer and the Trustee.

14.8 Consent of Trustee

For the avoidance of doubt, the Issuer agrees that it will not amend, change or modify the Trustee's rights, duties, liabilities or immunities without the Trustee's written consent.

15. SUBSTITUTION

15.1 Procedure

The Trustee may, if requested in writing by the Issuer (or any previous substitute) agree without the consent of the Holders of the Notes of any Series to substitute in place of the Issuer (or of any previous substitute under this Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*)) a Substituted Issuer as the principal debtor in respect of this Deed, the Notes and/or any other Transaction Document if:

- (a) a deed is executed or some other written form of undertaking is given by the Substituted Issuer to the Trustee, in form and substance satisfactory to the Trustee, agreeing to be bound by the terms of the Transaction Documents with any consequential amendments which the Trustee may deem appropriate, as fully as if the Substituted Issuer had been named in the Transaction Documents and on the Notes as the principal debtor in place of the Issuer (or of any previous substitute under this Clause 15 (*Substitution*));
- (b) the Issuer (or any previous substitute) and the Substituted Issuer execute such other deeds, documents and instruments (if any) as the Trustee may require in order that the substitution is fully effective and comply with such other requirements as the Trustee may direct in the interests of the Holders of the Notes of any Series;
- (c) where all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer (or any previous substitute) are transferred to the Substituted Issuer, the Substituted Issuer:
 - (i) becomes a party to all the Transaction Documents to which the Issuer (or such previous substitute) is a party; and
 - (ii) acknowledges the Collateral and the other matters created and effected in respect thereof pursuant to the Transaction Documents;
- (d) (unless all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer (or any previous substitute) are transferred to the Substituted Issuer) an unconditional and irrevocable guarantee for all amounts payable under the Transaction Documents in form and substance satisfactory to the Trustee is given by the Issuer (or such previous substitute) of the obligations of the Substituted Issuer under the Notes and the Transaction Documents;
- (e) the Substituted Issuer is a newly formed single purpose company which
 - (i) is similar in constitution and has substantially the same restrictions and prohibitions on its activities and operations as the Issuer;

- (ii) gives substantially the same representations as and undertakes to be bound by substantially the same covenants applying to the Issuer under this Deed; and
- (iii) undertakes to be bound by the provisions in this Deed, the Notes and the other Transaction Documents which are binding on the Issuer (or any previous substitute);
- (f) the Trustee is satisfied that in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations:
 - the Substituted Issuer has obtained all governmental and regulatory approvals and consents necessary for its assumption of liability as principal debtor and that it is permitted to fulfill all of the obligations arising under or in connection with the Notes and the other Collateral in place of the Issuer (or such previous substitute as aforesaid);
 - (ii) (if a guarantee is executed in accordance with Clause 15.1(d)) the Issuer (or such previous substitute) has obtained all governmental and regulatory approvals and consents necessary for the guarantee to be fully effective as referred to in Clause 15.1(e); and
 - (iii) such approvals and consents are at the time of substitution in full force and effect; and
- (g) the Trustee is provided with:
 - a solvency certificate from each of the Issuer (or such previous substitute) and the Substituted Issuer signed by two directors dated the date such substitution is to take effect and confirming that it is solvent and will not become insolvent as a result of the substitution taking effect; and
 - legal opinions in respect of such substitution in form and substance satisfactory to the Trustee including as to matters of taxation affecting the Substituted Issuer and the Notes; and
 - (iii) each of the Rating Agencies confirms in writing to the Trustee that its then current rating of the Notes will not be lowered as a result of such substitution.

15.2 Change of law

In connection with any proposed substitution of the Issuer the Trustee shall and without the consent of the Holders of the Notes of any Series agree to a change of the law from time to time governing the Notes and/or the Transaction Documents, unless such change of law, in the reasonable opinion of the Trustee, would be materially prejudicial to the interests of the Holders of the Notes of each of the Series then Outstanding.

15.3 Extra duties

The Trustee shall be entitled to refuse to approve any Substituted Issuer if, pursuant to the law of the country of incorporation of the Substituted Issuer, the assumption by the Substituted Issuer of its obligations hereunder imposes responsibilities and Liabilities on the Trustee over and above those which have been assumed under the Transaction Documents.

15.4 Directors' certification

Further to Clause 15.1(g), if any two directors of the Substituted Issuer certify that immediately prior to the assumption of its obligations as Substituted Issuer under the Transaction Documents the Substituted Issuer is solvent after taking account of all prospective and contingent liabilities resulting from its becoming the Substituted Issuer, the Trustee shall not have regard to the financial condition, profits or prospects of the Substituted Issuer or compare the same with those of the Issuer (or of any previous substitute under this Clause 15.4 (*Directors' certification*)).

15.5 Interests of Holders of the Notes

In connection with any proposed substitution, the Trustee shall not have regard to, or be in any way liable for, the consequences of such substitution for individual Holders of the Notes of any Series resulting from their being for any purpose domiciled or resident in, or otherwise connected with, or subject to the jurisdiction of, any particular territory. No Holder of the Notes of any Series shall, in connection with any such substitution, be entitled to claim from the Issuer any indemnification or payment in respect of any tax consequence of any such substitution upon individual Holders of the Notes of any Series.

15.6 Release of Issuer

Any agreement by the Trustee pursuant to Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*) shall, if so expressed, operate to release the Issuer (or such previous substitute) from any or all of its obligations as principal debtor under the Notes and the Transaction Documents but without prejudice to its liabilities under any guarantee given pursuant to Clause 15.1(d).

15.7 Notice

Not later than 14 days after the execution of any documents required to be executed pursuant to Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*) and after compliance with any requirements of the Trustee under Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*), the Substituted Issuer shall cause notice of the substitution of the Issuer to be given to the Holders of the Notes of any Series in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) and the relevant Transaction Documents.

15.8 Completion of substitution

Upon the execution of such documents as are required to be executed pursuant to Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*) and compliance with any requirements of the Trustee under Clause 15.1 (*Procedure*) the Substituted Issuer shall be deemed to be named in the Notes, and the other Transaction Documents as the principal debtor or obligor (as the case may be) in place of the Issuer (or of any previous substitute under this Clause 15.8 (*Completion of substitution*)) and the Notes and the other Transaction Documents shall thereupon be deemed to be amended in such manner as shall be necessary to give effect to the substitution. Any references to the Issuer (or any previous substitute) in the Notes and the other Transaction Documents shall be deemed to be references to the Substitute Issuer.

16. FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS BY TRUSTEE

16.1 Permitted Business

None of the Trustee and any director, officer, employee or affiliate of any corporation which is appointed as a trustee under this Deed shall:

(a) by reason of the Trustee's fiduciary position be in any way precluded from:

- making any commercial contract or entering into any commercial transaction with the Issuer, any holding company of the Issuer or any subsidiary of that holding company or any other party to the Transaction Documents, whether directly or through any subsidiary or associated company; or
- (ii) from accepting the trusteeship of any other issue of securities by any of them; or
- (b) be liable to account to the Holders of the Notes of any Series or the Issuer for any profit, fees, commissions, interest or discounts received in respect of any such contract, transaction or trusteeship, which may be retained for its or his own benefit.

17. TERMS OF APPOINTMENT

17.1 Supplement to Trustee Acts

Section 1 of the Trustee Act 2000 shall not apply to the duties of the Trustee in relation to the trusts constituted by this Deed, or any other Transaction Documents, provided that if the Trustee fails to show the reasonable degree of care and diligence required of it as trustee, nothing in the Transaction Documents shall relieve or indemnify it from or against any liability which would otherwise attach to it in respect of any negligence, wilful default or fraud which it may be guilty. The Trustee shall have all the powers conferred upon trustees by the Trustee Acts which shall be supplemented by the rights and powers set out in this Clause 17 (*Terms of Appointment*). Where there are inconsistencies between the Trustee Acts and the provisions of this Deed, the provisions of this Deed shall, to the extent permitted by law, prevail and in the case of inconsistency with the Trustee Act 2000, the provisions of this Deed shall constitute a restriction or exclusion for the purposes of that Act.

17.2 Reliance on information

- 17.2.1 The Trustee may, at the cost of the Issuer in accordance with Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*), act on the opinion or advice of, or a certificate or any information obtained from, any lawyer, banker, valuer, surveyor, broker, auctioneer, accountant, other expert or relevant authority (which for the purposes of this Clause shall include certificates provided by Euroclear and/or Clearstream and/or DTC) (whether obtained by the Trustee, the Issuer, a Paying Agent or any party to the Transaction Documents) and shall not be responsible for any Liabilities occasioned by so acting. The Trustee may rely without Liability to any person on any certificate or report prepared by any such expert pursuant to the Conditions and/or this Deed or the other Transaction Documents, whether or not addressed to the Trustee, notwithstanding that such certificate or report and/or any engagement letter or other document entered into by the Trustee in connection therewith contains a monetary or other limit on the liability of that expert or such other person in respect thereof.
- 17.2.2 Any opinion, advice, certificate or information referred to in Clause 17.2.1 may be sent or obtained by letter, telegram, e-mail or fax transmission and the Trustee shall not be liable for acting on any opinion, advice, certificate or information purporting to be so conveyed even if the same contains error(s), is not authentic or not effectuated.
- 17.2.3 If the Trustee is required to act on instructions or directions delivered by fax, email or any other unsecured method of communication or any instructions or directions delivered through BNY Mellon Connect, the Trustee shall have:

- no duty or obligation to verify or confirm that the person who sent such instructions or direction is, in fact, a person authorised to give instructions or direction on behalf of the Issuer; and
- (b) no liability for any losses, liabilities, costs or expenses incurred or sustained by the Issuer as a result of such reliance upon or compliance with such instructions or directions.
- 17.2.4 The Trustee may call for and shall be at liberty to accept a certificate signed by two directors and/or two authorised signatories of the Issuer (or other person duly authorised on its behalf):
 - (a) as to any fact or matter *prima facie* within the knowledge of the Issuer; and
 - (b) to the effect that any particular dealing, transaction or step or thing is, in the opinion of the person so certifying, expedient,

as sufficient evidence that such is the case, and the Trustee shall not be bound in any such case to call for further evidence or be responsible for any Liability that may be occasioned by its failing so to do and in any event (without limitation) shall be entitled to assume the truth and accuracy of any such certificate without being required to make any further investigation in respect thereof or be responsible for any loss, liability, costs, damages, expenses or inconvenience that may be caused by it failing to do so.

- 17.2.5 The Trustee shall not be responsible for acting upon any Written Resolution or any Extraordinary Resolution or other resolution purporting to have been passed at any Meeting in respect whereof minutes have been made and signed or a direction of the requisite percentage of Holders of the Notes of the relevant Series, even though it may subsequently be found that there was some defect in the constitution of the Meeting or the passing of the resolution or (in the case of a Written Resolution) that not all such Holders of the relevant Series had signed the Written Resolution or (in the case of a direction) it was not signed by the requisite number of Holders of the relevant Series or that for any reason the resolution or direction was not valid or binding upon the Holders of the Notes of that Series.
- 17.2.6 The Trustee shall not be responsible for acting upon any resolution purporting to be a Written Resolution or to have been passed at any Meeting of the Holders of the Notes in respect whereof minutes have been made and signed or a direction of the requisite percentage of Holders of the Notes even though it may subsequently be found that there was some defect in the constitution of the meeting or the passing of the Written Resolution or the making of the directions or that for any reason the resolution purporting to be a Written Resolution or to be have been passed at any meeting or the making of the directions was not valid or binding upon the Holders of the Notes.
- 17.2.7 The Trustee acknowledges that the Paying Agent and Agent Bank are responsible, for determining from time to time as provided in the Transaction Documents all amounts payable under the Notes necessary according to the Conditions and the Trustee shall have no responsibility to recalculate any such amounts notwithstanding a manifest error therein, except in accordance with the Conditions in the absence of any calculation by the Paying Agent or Agent Bank.
- 17.2.8 The Trustee may call for and shall be at liberty to accept and place full reliance on the facts stated in a certificate or other document purporting to be signed on behalf of Clearstream, Euroclear or DTC (only in the case of Rule 144A Global Notes issued pursuant to the Private Placement Exemption) or any other relevant clearing system in

relation to any matter, including in relation to any determination of the principal amount outstanding of each Global Registered Note, as sufficient evidence thereof and the Trustee shall not be liable to the Issuer or any Holder of the Note of any Series by reason only of such acceptance or reliance and notwithstanding that such certificate or other document is subsequently found to be forged or not authentic. Any such certificate or document may comprise any form of statement or print out of electronic records provided by the relevant clearing system (including Clearstream Luxembourg's Cedcom system or Euroclear's EUCLID system or DTC's system) in accordance with its usual procedures.

- 17.2.9 The Trustee shall be entitled to call for and rely upon a certificate (whether or not addressed to the Trustee), believed by it to be genuine, of:
 - (a) any of the Parties to the Transaction Documents, in respect of every matter and circumstance for which a certificate is expressly provided for under the Conditions or the other Transaction Documents;
 - (b) the auditors of the Issuer as to the amounts to be paid in accordance with Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*); and
 - (c) the Issuer, that the Issuer has sufficient funds to make an optional redemption under the Conditions,

as sufficient evidence thereof and the Trustee shall not be bound in any such case to call for further evidence or be responsible for any liability or inconvenience that may be occasioned by its failing to do so or be responsible for any loss, liability, costs, damages, expenses or inconvenience that may be caused by it failing to do so.

- 17.2.10 In the absence of express notice to the contrary, the Trustee may assume without enquiry (other than requesting a certificate of the Issuer) that no Notes are for the time being held by or for the benefit of the Issuer or any other person referred to in the proviso to the definition of outstanding.
- 17.2.11 The Trustee shall not be liable to the Issuer or any Holder of the Notes of any Series by reason of having accepted as valid or not having rejected any Note as such and subsequently found to be forged or not authentic.
- 17.2.12 The Trustee shall not be responsible for, or for investigating any matter which is the subject of, any recital, statement, representation, warranty or covenant of any person contained in the Transaction Documents or any other agreement or document relating to the transactions herein or therein contemplated (other than the representation and warranty given by it in Clause 17.12 (*FSMA Authorisation*)) or for the execution, legality, effectiveness, adequacy, genuineness, validity, enforceability or admissibility in evidence thereof and shall assume the accuracy and correctness thereof nor shall the Trustee, by execution of the Transaction Documents, be deemed to make any representation as to the validity, sufficiency or enforceability of either the whole or any part of the Transaction Documents.
- 17.2.13 It is a term of the trust created in this Deed, that, except where expressly provided otherwise in the Transaction Documents, the Trustee receives any information or reports provided to it under the terms of the Transaction Documents for information purposes only and the Trustee will not and is not expected routinely to review or monitor such information.

- 17.2.14 The Trustee shall not be responsible to any person for failing to request, require or receive any legal opinion relating to any Notes or for checking or commenting upon the content of any such legal opinion.
- 17.2.15 The Trustee shall not be liable to the Issuer or any Holder of the Notes of any Series for accepting as valid or any other consequence of a determination made by, or any other action taken by, any regulatory authority with respect to any Notes or any obligations of the Issuer arising thereunder or under any of the Transaction Documents.
- 17.3 Trustee's powers and duties
 - 17.3.1 Save as expressly otherwise provided herein or in the other Transaction Documents, the Trustee shall have absolute and uncontrolled discretion as to the exercise or non-exercise of all the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it under or in connection with the Transaction Documents or by operation of law. The Trustee shall not be responsible for any Liability that may result from the exercise or non-exercise of such trusts, powers, authorities and discretions but whenever the Trustee is under the provisions of this Deed bound to act at the request or direction of the Holders of the Notes, the Trustee shall nevertheless not be so bound unless first indemnified, pre-funded and/or provided with security to its satisfaction against all actions, proceedings, claims and demands to which it may render itself liable and all Liabilities which it may incur by so doing.
 - 17.3.2 Without limiting any of the Trustee's powers and duties under this 17.3.2 the Trustee shall however not be bound to take any steps to ascertain whether any Event of Default or Default has happened and, until it shall have actual knowledge or express notice to the contrary, the Trustee shall be entitled to assume that no Event of Default or Default has happened and that the Issuer is observing and performing all of their relevant obligations contained (as the case may be) in the Notes or any the other Transaction Document.
 - 17.3.3 The Trustee shall, as regards all the powers, trusts, authorities, duties and discretions vested in it by the Notes, or the other Transaction Documents, except where expressly provided otherwise, so long as any of the Notes remain outstanding, not have regard to the interests of any other parties (other than the Noteholders) or any other person except to ensure the application of the Issuer's funds after the occurrence of an Event of Default which is continuing in accordance with Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*).
 - 17.3.4 The Trustee as between itself and the Holders of the Notes shall have full power to determine doubts arising in relation to provisions of the Transaction Documents, provided such doubts do not relate to any of the Issuer's obligations or any terms relating to payment, and every such determination, whether made upon a question actually raised or implied in the acts or proceedings of the Trustee, shall be conclusive and shall bind the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes but not the Issuer.
 - 17.3.5 Whenever in the Transaction Documents the Trustee is required in connection with any exercise of its powers, trusts, authorities or discretions to have regard to the interests of the Holders of the Notes of all Series, it shall have regard to the interests of the Holders of the Notes of all Series as a whole. The Trustee shall not be obliged to have regard to the consequences of such exercise for any individual Holders (whatever their number) as a result of such Holders being for any purpose domiciled or resident in, or otherwise connected in any way with, or subject to the jurisdiction of, any particular territory or taxing jurisdiction and the Trustee shall not be entitled to require nor shall any Holder of the Notes be entitled to claim from the Issuer, the Trustee or any other person any indemnification or payment in respect of any tax consequence of any such exercise upon individual Holders of the Notes.

- 17.3.6 Any consent given by the Trustee for the purposes of the Notes or any of the other Transaction Documents and, at the request of the Issuer, may be given on such terms and subject to such conditions (if any) as the Trustee may require and (notwithstanding any provision to the contrary) may be given retrospectively. Subject to the other provisions in this Deed, the Trustee in giving any such consent, may request the Issuer to make such modifications or additions to the provisions of any of the Transaction Documents or may impose such other conditions or requirements as the Trustee may deem expedient (in its absolute discretion) in the interests of the Holders of the Notes.
- 17.3.7 The Trustee shall not be responsible for the receipt or application by the Issuer of the proceeds of the issue of the Notes, the exchange of any Global Registered Note for Definitive Notes or the delivery of any Note to the persons entitled to them.
- 17.3.8 The Trustee shall not be liable for any error of judgment made in good faith by any officer or employee of the Trustee assigned by the Trustee to administer its corporate trust matters.
- 17.3.9 The Trustee may, in the conduct of the trusts created pursuant to the Transaction Documents, instead of acting personally, employ and pay an agent on any terms, whether or not a lawyer or other professional person, to transact or conduct, or concur in transacting or conducting, any business and to do or concur in doing all acts required to be done by the Trustee (including the receipt and payment of money). The Trustee shall not be bound to supervise the proceedings or acts of, and shall not in any way or to any extent be responsible for, any Liability incurred by reason of the misconduct, omission or default on the part of any person appointed by it hereunder where it has exercised reasonable skill, care and diligence in the determination of suitability and selection for such appointments.
- 17.3.10 The Trustee may, in the execution and exercise of all or any of the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it by the Transaction Documents, act by responsible officers or a responsible officer for the time being of the Trustee and the Trustee may also whenever it thinks fit, whether by power of attorney or otherwise, delegate to any person or persons or fluctuating body of persons (whether being a joint trustee of the Transaction Documents or not) all or any of the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it by the Transaction Documents. Any such delegation may be made upon such terms and conditions and subject to such regulations (including the power to sub-delegate with the consent of the Trustee) as the Trustee may think fit in the interests of Holders of the Notes. The Trustee shall not be bound to supervise the proceedings or acts of, and shall not in any way or to any extent be responsible for any Liability incurred by reason of the misconduct, omission or default on the part of such delegate or sub-delegate where it has exercised reasonable skill, care and diligence in the determination of suitability, selection and appointment of such delegate or sub-delegate.
- 17.3.11 The Trustee may appoint any person to act as a custodian or nominee on any terms in relation to the Collateral as the Trustee may determine, including for the purpose of depositing with a custodian this Deed or any document relating to the trusts created by the Transaction Documents and the Trustee must exercise reasonable skill, care and diligence in the determination of suitability, selection and appointment of any person appointed by it hereunder; the Trustee is not obliged to appoint a custodian if the Trustee invests in securities payable to bearer.
- 17.3.12 The Trustee shall be entitled, for the purposes of exercising any right, power, trust, authority, duty or discretion under or in relation to the Notes or any of the Transaction Documents, to take into account, amongst any other things it may consider necessary

and/or appropriate in its absolute discretion, any confirmation by a Rating Agency (if available) that the then current ratings of the Notes or, as the case may be, the Notes of the relevant Series will not be downgraded, withdrawn or qualified, and that, where any original rating of the Notes has been and continues to be downgraded, restoration of such original rating would not be prevented, as a result of such exercise.

For the avoidance of doubt, such rating confirmation shall not be construed to mean that any such exercise by the Trustee of the relevant right, power, trust, authority, duty or discretion under or in relation to the Notes or any of the Transaction Documents is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Holders of the Notes or, as the case may be, the Notes of the relevant Series and the non-receipt of such rating confirmation shall not be construed to mean that such exercise by the Trustee as aforesaid is materially prejudicial to the interests of the Holder of the Notes or, as the case may be, the Notes of the relevant Series.

- 17.3.13 The Trustee shall not (unless required pursuant to any Requirement of Law or any regulatory direction or ordered so to do by a court of competent jurisdiction) be required to disclose to any Holder of the Notes of any Series or any other person confidential information or other information made available to the Trustee by the Issuer in connection with this Deed or the other Transaction Documents and no Holder of the Notes of any Series or any action to obtain from the Trustee any such information.
- 17.3.14 The Trustee shall be under no obligation to monitor or supervise the performance by the Issuer or any of the other transaction parties of their respective obligations under the Transaction Documents or under the Notes or any other agreement or document relating to the transactions herein or therein contemplated and shall be entitled, in the absence of express notice to the contrary of a breach of obligation, to assume that each such person is properly performing and complying with its obligations.
- 17.3.15 The Trustee shall not be liable to any person for any loss arising from a breach by the Issuer or any of the other transaction parties of their respective obligations under the Transaction Documents.
- 17.3.16 The Trustee shall not be responsible for the maintenance of the Ratings.
- 17.3.17 Notwithstanding anything else contained in the Transaction Documents, the Trustee may refrain from doing anything which would or might in its opinion be contrary to any law of any jurisdiction or any directive or regulation of any agency of any state or which would or might otherwise render it liable to any person and may do anything which is, in its opinion, necessary to comply with any such law, directive or regulation.
- 17.3.18 The Issuer (or the Agent Bank on its behalf) is responsible, pursuant to the Conditions for determining the Interest Rate and the Interest Amount in respect of each Series of Notes and the Trustee shall have no responsibility to recalculate any such rates and/or amounts notwithstanding a manifest error therein.
- 17.3.19 The powers conferred by this Trust Deed upon the Trustee shall be in addition to and not in substitution for any powers which may from time to time be conferred on the Trustee by statute or under common law.
- 17.3.20 The Trustee has no duties or responsibilities except those expressly set out in this Trust Deed or in any other Transaction Document.

- 17.3.21 The Trustee may appoint and delegate the safekeeping of the Note Guaranty to an affiliate.
- 17.3.22 If the Trustee shall determine, it shall be entitled to examine the books, records and premises of the Issuer, personally or by agent or attorney.
- 17.4 Financial matters
 - 17.4.1 Any trustee being a banker, lawyer, broker or other person engaged in any profession or business shall be entitled to charge and be paid all usual professional and other charges for business transacted and acts done by him or his partner or firm on matters arising in connection with the trusts of the Transaction Documents and also his properly incurred charges in addition to disbursements for all other work and business done and all time spent by him or his partner or firm on matters arising in connection with the Transaction Documents, including matters which might or should have been attended to in person by a trustee not being a banker, lawyer, broker or other professional person.
 - 17.4.2 Notwithstanding anything contained in the Transaction Documents, to the extent required by applicable law, if the Trustee is required to make any deduction or withholding from any distribution or payment made by it under the Transaction Documents or if the Trustee is otherwise charged to, or may become liable to, tax as a consequence of performing its duties under the Transaction Documents (other than in respect of its remuneration), then the Trustee shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding or (as the case may be) to retain out of sums received by it an amount sufficient to discharge any liability to tax which relates to sums distributed or paid or to discharge any such other liability of the Trustee to tax from the funds held by the Trustee on the trusts of the Transaction Documents.
 - 17.4.3 Each Holder of the Notes of any Series shall be solely responsible for making its own independent appraisal of and investigation into the financial condition, creditworthiness, affairs, status and nature of the Issuer and the Trustee shall not at any time have any responsibility for any such appraisal or investigation and no Holder of the Notes of any Series shall rely on the Trustee in respect thereof.
- 17.5 Further limitation on the Trustee's Liability
 - 17.5.1 The Trustee shall not be responsible for investigating, monitoring or supervising the observance or performance by any person in respect of the Collateral or otherwise and shall not be responsible for the sufficiency, validity or enforceability of the Collateral.
 - 17.5.2 The Trustee shall not be responsible for the perfection, priority, maintenance, continuation or accuracy of any required filings in respect of the Collateral.
 - 17.5.3 The Trustee shall not be responsible for any Liabilities occasioned to the Collateral however caused, whether by an act or omission of the Issuer or any other party to the Transaction Documents or any other person (including any bank, broker, depositary, or other intermediary or any clearing system or operator thereof) acting in accordance with or contrary to the provisions of any of the Transaction Documents or otherwise and irrespective of whether the Collateral is held by or to the order of any of such persons.
 - 17.5.4 The Trustee shall have no duty or responsibility to make any investigation in relation to the correctness or adequacy of the Base Prospectus or whether the persons responsible for the contents of the Base Prospectus have discharged their duties and each Holder of the Notes of any Series shall be responsible for making its own independent investigation and appraisal of those matters.

- 17.5.5 The Trustee shall have no duty or responsibility to make any investigation in relation to the nature, status, creditworthiness, financial and business condition or solvency of the Issuer, or any other Transaction Party, the Issuer's title to the Collateral or the compliance of the Collateral with any applicable criteria or performance measures and each Holder of the Notes of any Series shall be responsible for making its own independent investigation and appraisal of those matters.
- 17.5.6 The Trustee may accept without enquiry, requisition or objection such title as the Issuer may have to the Collateral or any part thereof from time to time and shall not be required to investigate or make any enquiry into or be liable for any defect or failure in the right or title of the Issuer to the Collateral or any part thereof from time to time whether or not any defect was known to the Trustee or might have been discovered upon examination, inquiry or investigation and whether or not capable of remedy.
- 17.5.7 The Trustee shall not be responsible for, nor shall it have any liability with respect to, any loss or theft of the Collateral and, without prejudice to any provisions relating to insurance under the Transaction Documents, the Trustee shall not be under any obligation to insure any of the Collateral or any deeds or documents of title or other evidence in respect of the Collateral or to require any other person to maintain such insurance and the Trustee shall not be responsible for any loss, expense or liability which may be suffered as a result of the lack of or inadequacy of such insurance.
- 17.5.8 The Trustee shall not be responsible for the execution, legality, effectiveness, adequacy, genuineness, validity, enforceability or suitability of any of the Transaction Documents or any of the documents entered into in connection therewith, nor shall it be responsible or liable to any person because of any invalidity of any provisions of such documents or the unenforceability thereof, whether arising from statute, law or decision of any court. The Trustee shall not have any responsibility for, or have any duty to make any investigation in respect of or in any way be liable whatsoever for:
 - (a) the nature, status, creditworthiness or solvency of the Issuer or Note Guarantor or any other person or entity who has at any time provided any security or support whether by way of guarantee, charge or otherwise in respect of any advance made to the Issuer;
 - (b) the execution, legality, validity, effectiveness, adequacy, genuiness, admissibility in evidence, enforceability or suitability of any Transaction Document or any other documents entered into in connection therewith;
 - (c) the scope or accuracy of any representations, warranties or statements made by or on behalf of the Issuer or Note Guarantor in any application for any advance or any document entered into in connection therewith;
 - (d) the performance or observance by the Issuer or Note Guarantor or any other person of any provisions of any Transaction Document or any other documents entered into in connection therewith or the fulfillment or satisfaction of any conditions contained therein or relating thereto or as to the existence or occurrence at any time of any default, event of default or similar event contained therein or waiver or consent which has at any time been granted in relation to any of the foregoing;
 - (e) the existence, accuracy or sufficiency of any legal or other opinions, searches, reports, certificates, valuations or investigations delivered or obtained or required to be delivered or obtained at any time in connection with any Transaction Document;

- (f) the compliance of the provisions and contents of and the manner and formalities applicable to the execution of any Transaction Document or any other documents entered into in connection with therewith, with any Requirement of Law;
- (g) the correctness or effectiveness of any mathematical formula or calculation, or any formula or calculation in narrative form or the accuracy of any description thereof, contained in the Transaction Documents;
- (h) the failure by the Issuer to comply with the Transaction Documents;
- the failure to call for delivery of documents of title to or require any transfers, legal mortgages, charges or other further assurances in relation to any of the assets the subject matter of any of the Transaction Documents or any other document;
- (j) determining whether an Event of Default or Default has occurred; or
- (k) any other matter or thing relating to or in any way connected with any Transaction Document, or any other documents entered into in connection therewith, whether or not similar to the foregoing.
- 17.6 If a Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and if a Trust Officer has actual knowledge thereof, the Trustee shall mail to each Holder of each affected Series notice of the Default or Event of Default within 30 days after the occurrence thereof. Except in the case of a Default or Event of Default in payment of principal of or interest on any Note (including payments pursuant to the optional redemption provisions of such Note, if any), the Trustee may withhold the notice if and so long as a committee of its Trust Officers in good faith determines that withholding the notice is in the interests of the applicable Holders.
- 17.7 The Trustee shall maintain at all times and with respect to each Series: (a) copies of records provided by each Bank to the Trustee reflecting each transaction in any Specified Currency Account with respect to the related Notes and any Collateral on deposit therein or credited thereto; (b) copies of records provided by the Trustee Custody Account Bank reflecting each transaction in each Trustee Custody Account in connection with the related Notes and the related Collateral; (c) copies of records provided by the Issuer or Eligible Custodian reflecting each transaction in each Eligible Custody Account in connection with the related Notes and the related Collateral; and (d) accurate records reflecting each transaction in any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account in connection with the related Collateral.
- 17.8 Upon any request or application by the Issuer to the Trustee to take or refrain from taking any action under this Deed, the Issuer shall furnish to the Trustee:
 - 17.8.1 an Officer's Certificate in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee stating that, in the opinion of the signers, all conditions precedent, if any, provided for in this Deed relating to the proposed action have been complied with; and
 - 17.8.2 an Opinion of Counsel in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee stating that, in the opinion of such counsel, all such conditions precedent have been complied with.
- 17.9 Each certificate or opinion, including an Opinion of Counsel or Officer's Certificate, with respect to compliance with a covenant or condition provided for in this Deed shall include:
 - 17.9.1 a statement that the individual making such certificate or opinion has read such covenant or condition;

- 17.9.2 a brief statement as to the nature and scope of the examination or investigation upon which the statements or opinions contained in such certificate or opinion are based;
- 17.9.3 a statement that, in the opinion of such individual, he has made such examination or investigation as is necessary to enable him to express an informed opinion as to whether or not such covenant or condition has been complied with; and
- 17.9.4 a statement as to whether or not, in the opinion of such individual, such covenant or condition has been complied with.
- 17.10 In giving an Opinion of Counsel, counsel may rely as to factual matters on an Officer's Certificate or on certificates of public officials.
- 17.11 Where any Person is required to make, give or execute two or more applications, requests, consents, certificates, statements, opinions or other instruments under this Deed, they may, but need not, be consolidated and form one instrument.
- 17.12 FSMA authorisation

The Trustee represents and warrants that it is an authorised person under section 19 FSMA or does not need to be so in order to enforce its rights under the Transaction Documents.

17.13 No liability or responsibility for absent wilful default, negligence or fraud

Subject to section 750 of the Companies Act 2006 (if applicable) and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Transaction Documents, in the absence of wilful default, negligence or fraud, the Trustee shall not be liable or responsible to the Holders of the Notes of any Series or any other person for any losses it may suffer as a result of or otherwise in connection with:

- (a) whether and how it performs each of its trusts, powers, authorities, duties, discretions and obligations under or in connection with this Deed or the other Transaction Documents or conferred upon it by operation of law;
- (b) the determination by it of any question arising in relation to any of the provisions of the Notes, this Deed and the other Transaction Documents and,
- (c) anything done or omitted to be done by it or its directors, officers or employees under this Deed and each of the other Transaction Documents.

17.14 FATCA

The Issuer shall notify each Agent in the event that it determines that any payment to be made by an Agent under any Notes is a payment which could be subject to FATCA Withholding if such payment were made to a recipient that is generally unable to receive payments free from FATCA Withholding, and the extent to which the relevant payment is so treated, provided, however, that the Issuer's obligation under this Clause 17.14 (*FATCA*) shall apply only to the extent that such payments are so treated by virtue of characteristics of the Issuer, such Notes, or both.

For the purposes of this Clause 17.14(FATCA):

"FATCA Withholding" shall mean any withholding or deduction pursuant to an agreement described in Section 1471(b) of the Code or otherwise imposed pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code (or any regulations or agreements thereunder or official interpretations thereof) or any intergovernmental agreement between the United States and another jurisdiction facilitating the implementation thereof (or any law implementing such an intergovernmental agreement); and

"Code" shall mean the US Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

18. APPOINTMENT AND RETIREMENT

- 18.1 Appointment and removal of Trustees
 - 18.1.1 No person shall be appointed as trustee of the Transaction Documents who shall not previously have been approved by an Extraordinary Resolution. One or more persons may hold office as trustee or trustees of the Transaction Documents, provided that such trustee or trustees shall be (if there is only one) or include (if there is more than one) a Trust Corporation.
 - 18.1.2 Subject to Clause 18.5 (*Retirement of Trustees*), the power to remove any trustee or trustees appointed under this Deed shall be vested in the Holders of the Notes. The removal of a trustee must be approved by the Holders of each Series then outstanding by an Extraordinary Resolution.
- 18.2 Notice of a new Trustee

Any appointment of a new trustee of the Transaction Documents shall, as soon as practicable thereafter be notified by the Issuer to the Paying Agents and the Holders of the Notes of each Series. The Holders of the Notes of any Series shall together have the power, exercisable by Extraordinary Resolution, to remove any Trustee or Trustees for the time being of the Transaction Documents. The removal of any Trustee shall not become effective unless there remains a Trustee of the Transaction Documents (being a Trust Corporation) in office after such removal.

18.3 Separate and Co-Trustees

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 18.1 (*Appointment and removal of Trustees*), the Trustee may, upon giving prior notice to the Issuer (but without the consent of the Issuer or the Holders of the Notes), appoint any person established or resident in any jurisdiction (whether a Trust Corporation or not) to act either as a separate trustee or as a co-trustee jointly with the Trustee:

- (a) if the Trustee considers such appointment to be in the interests of the Holders of the Notes of all Series; or
- (b) for the purposes of conforming to any legal requirements, restrictions or conditions in any jurisdiction in which any particular act or acts are to be performed.

18.4 Appointment, removal, remuneration of separate/co- Trustee

The Issuer hereby irrevocably appoints the Trustee to be its attorney in its name and on its behalf to execute any instrument of appointment of a separate or co-trustee pursuant to Clause 18.3 (*Separate and Co-Trustees*) or a new trustee pursuant to Clause 18.5 (*Retirement of Trustees*). Such a person shall (subject always to the provisions of the Transaction Documents) have such trusts, powers, authorities and discretions (not exceeding those conferred on the Trustee by the Transaction Documents) and such duties and obligations as shall be conferred on such person or imposed by the instrument of appointment. The Trustee shall have the power to remove any such person. Such remuneration as the Trustee may agree with the Issuer to pay to any such person, together with any attributable Liabilities incurred by it in performing its function as such separate trustee or co-trustee, shall for the purposes of the Transaction Documents be treated as Liabilities incurred by the Trustee.

18.5 Retirement of Trustees

Any Trustee for the time being of the Transaction Documents may retire at any time without cause upon giving not less than 30 days' notice in writing to the Issuer and without being responsible for any Liabilities occasioned by such retirement. The retirement of any Trustee shall not become effective until a successor trustee being a Trust Corporation is appointed. The Issuer covenants that in the event of the only trustee of this Deed which is a Trust Corporation giving notice under this Clause 18.5 (*Retirement of Trustees*) or being removed by Extraordinary Resolution, it shall use reasonable endeavours to procure a new trustee being a Trust Corporation to be appointed as soon as reasonably practicable. If the Issuer has not appointed a new trustee prior to the expiry of the notice of retirement of the Trustee, then the retiring Trustee may appoint its own successor or trustee, being a Trust Corporation.

18.6 Competence of a majority of Trustees

Whenever there shall be more than two trustees hereof the majority of such trustees shall (provided such majority includes a Trust Corporation) be competent to execute and exercise all the trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested by the Transaction Documents in the Trustee generally.

18.7 Powers additional

The powers conferred by the Transaction Documents upon the Trustee shall be in addition to any powers which may from time to time be vested in it by general law or as a Holder of the Notes of any Series.

- 18.8 Appointment, removal and retirement to be evidenced in writing
 - 18.8.1 Any appointment of a new trustee or new trustees and any retirement or removal of an existing trustee under this Deed shall be evidenced in writing by an instrument in the form of a deed.
 - 18.8.2 The Issuer hereby irrevocably appoints the Trustee to be its attorney in its name and on its behalf to execute any instrument required to effect any appointment or removal of a trustee under Clause 18.4 (*Appointment, removal, remuneration of separate/co-Trustee*). The Issuer shall give notice of any appointment, removal or retirement as soon as practicable afterwards to the Agents, Holders and the Rating Agencies.
 - 18.8.3 The Issuer shall give notice of any appointment, removal or retirement as soon as practicable afterwards to the Agents, and the Holders of the Notes of each Series.
- 18.9 Changes affecting the Trustee

This Deed shall remain valid and enforceable notwithstanding any change in the name, composition or constitution of the Trustee or any amalgamation or consolidation by the Trustee with any other corporation.

19. DISCHARGE OF TRUST DEED; RELEASE OF COLLATERAL

- 19.1 Satisfaction and Discharge
 - 19.1.1 The Deed will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect (except as to surviving rights of registration of transfer or exchange of the Notes, as expressly provided for in this Deed) as to all Outstanding Notes of a Series when:
 - (a) either:
 - (i) all the Notes of such Series theretofore executed, authenticated (and, in the case of NSS Notes, effectuated) and delivered (except lost, stolen or

destroyed Notes of such Series which have been replaced or paid and Notes for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Issuer and thereafter repaid to the Issuer or discharged from such trust) have been delivered to the Registrar for cancellation, or

- (ii) all Notes of such Series not theretofore delivered to the Registrar for cancellation have become due and payable, and the Issuer has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee Cash or U.S. Government Obligations sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness (including all principal, premium and interest to the date of deposit) on the Notes of such Series not theretofore delivered to the Registrar for cancellation, together with irrevocable instructions from the Issuer directing the Trustee to apply such funds to the payment of such Notes of such Series;
- (b) the Issuer or the Note Guarantor has paid all other sums payable under this Deed and the Notes of such Series or the Note Guaranty; and
- (c) the Issuer has delivered to the Trustee an Officer's Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel stating that all conditions precedent under this Deed relating to the satisfaction and discharge of this Deed in connection with such Series have been complied with.

19.2 Application of Trust Money

The Trustee shall hold in trust for the benefit of the Holders of the Notes of the applicable Series any Cash or U.S. Government Obligations deposited with it pursuant to Clause 19 (*Discharge of Trust Deed; Release of Collateral*) in respect of such Notes. The Trustee shall apply the deposited Cash or U.S. Government Obligations through the Paying Agent and in accordance with this Deed to the payment of principal of and interest on such Notes.

- 19.3 Release upon Termination
 - 19.3.1 In the event that the Issuer delivers an Officer's Certificate certifying that all obligations with respect to the Series to be discharged under this Deed and the Notes of such Series have been satisfied and discharged by complying with the provisions of Clause 19.1 (Satisfaction and Discharge), the Trustee shall, without prejudice to Clause 19.2 (Application of Trust Money), (i), to the extent the satisfaction and discharge of the Collateral and Additional Collateral for such Series is given in accordance with Clause 19.1 (Satisfaction and Discharge), deliver to the Holders of such Series a notice stating that the Trustee, on behalf of the Holders, disclaims and gives up any and all rights it has in and to the Collateral and Additional Collateral and under this Deed with respect to such Series and Holders of such Series, and, upon and after the receipt by the Holders of such Series of such notice, the Trustee shall not be deemed to hold any of the Collateral and Additional Collateral pursuant to this Deed on behalf of the Trustee for the benefit of the Holders of such Series; or (ii) otherwise disclaim and give up any and all rights it has in and to the Collateral and Additional Collateral with respect to such Series and the Holder of such Series and the Trustee shall not be deemed to hold any of the Collateral and Additional Collateral for the benefit of the Holders of such Series.
 - 19.3.2 The release of any Collateral and Additional Collateral from the terms hereof will not be deemed to impair the grant of the security interest described in Condition 4 (*Security*) in contravention of the provisions of this Deed or the grant of the security interest described in the Additional Security Agreement with respect to any other Series not discharged or

otherwise. The Trustee and each of the Holders of the Notes of a Series so discharged acknowledge that a release of any of the Collateral, Additional Collateral or any part of the security interest granted pursuant to Condition 4 (*Security*) and the Additional Security Agreement, in accordance with the terms of this Clause 19.3.2 will not be deemed for any purpose to be an impairment of such grants in contravention of the terms of this Deed of Additional Security Agreement as applicable, in regard to any other Series or otherwise.

19.4 Partial Release

- 19.4.1 Immediately upon (i) the repurchase of, or substitution for, any Underlying Asset by the relevant Repo Counterparty under any Eligible Repurchase Agreement securing a Series, (ii) the substitution by the Borrower of any Underlying Asset made the subject of a security interest under any Eligible Loan Document securing a Series, (iii) the occurrence of any condition specified in any Collateralized Swap Agreement for a Series that requires the release of any collateral made the subject of a security interest thereunder and held in the related Swap Counterparty Collateral Account or the USD Account, or (iv) the reduction in the principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of such Series in accordance with Clause 5.1.1(a) (*Covenant to Pay*), the Underlying Asset or other Collateral associated with clauses (i) (iii) shall be released automatically from the security interest granted under the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed with respect to such Series and which, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), shall attach to the proceeds of such repurchase or the substituted Underlying Asset, as the case may be.
- 19.4.2 All proceeds, Cash, Eligible Investments and other property utilized pursuant to Schedule 1 paragraph 8 (*Agreements; Confirmations; Deficiency; Use of Proceeds*) shall be released automatically from the grant of the security interest under the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed without further action on the part of the Trustee. The grant of the security interest under the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed shall attach to any replacement master repurchase agreements or transactions thereunder, Repo Transactions, replacement loan documents, Eligible Loans, Eligible Investments and any replacement Swap Agreements purchased or entered into pursuant to Schedule 1 paragraph 8 (*Agreements; Confirmations' Deficiency; Use of Proceeds*).
- 19.4.3 No purchaser or grantee of any property or rights purporting to be released pursuant to this Clause 19.4 (*Partial Release*) shall be bound to ascertain the authority of the Trustee to execute the release or to inquire as to the existence of any conditions herein prescribed for the exercise of such authority.
- 19.4.4 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, nothing herein should be understood to constrain any Repo Counterparty or the Borrower from utilizing any Underlying Asset subject to a Repo Transaction or Eligible Loan pursuant to the terms of the applicable Eligible Repurchase Agreement or Eligible Loan Document and any such utilization shall not be deemed to constitute a Default or Event of Default under this Deed or the terms of any Series of Notes.

20. ACCOUNTS

- 20.1 Specified Currency Accounts
 - 20.1.1 The Issuer may establish, maintain and operate a USD Account. If such USD Account has not been established prior to the issuance of a Series of Notes, the Issuer may deposit any USD related to such Series in an Eligible Custody Account, *provided* that if a USD Account is subsequently established, amounts of USD on deposit in the relevant Eligible

Custody Account and any subsequent receipts of USD related to such Series may be deposited in the USD Account.

- 20.1.2 The Issuer may establish, maintain and operate an Applicable Foreign Currency Account denominated in the Note Currency of any Non-USD Series. If such Applicable Foreign Currency Account has not been established prior to the issuance of a Series of such Notes, the Issuer shall deposit any Note Currency related to such Series in the an Eligible Custody Account, *provided* that if an Applicable Foreign Currency Account is subsequently established, amounts in the Note Currency on deposit in the relevant Eligible Custody Account and any subsequent receipts of the Note Currency related to such Series may be deposited in the Applicable Foreign Currency Account.
- 20.1.3 The establishment, maintenance and operation of any Specified Currency Accounts, insofar as it relates to any Series of Notes, shall be conducted in accordance with the Currency Account Agreement governing such account.
- 20.1.4 Any funds owing to the Issuer in respect of the Collateral for a Series (including any Swap Counterparty Cash Collateral) may be deposited (1) in the case of a payment denominated in USD, in the USD Account, if any, for credit to such Series, (2) in the case of a payment denominated in a currency other than USD, in the Applicable Foreign Currency Account, if any, for credit to such Series, or (3) in the relevant Eligible Custody Account related to such Series, if any.
- 20.1.5 The Issuer may at any time or from time to time (i) transfer funds from an Eligible Custody Account related to a Series to any Specified Currency Account related to such Series or (ii) transfer funds from any Specified Currency Account related to a Series to the relevant Eligible Custody Account related to such Series.
- 20.1.6 The funds for any payment made by the Issuer under this Deed with respect to a Series shall be transferred from (1) in the case of a transfer denominated in USD, the USD Account, *provided* that such transfer may not exceed the amount of funds on deposit in the USD Account and attributable to such Series, (2) in the case of a transfer denominated in a currency other than USD, the Applicable Foreign Currency Account, *provided* that such transfer may not exceed the amount of funds on deposit in the Applicable Foreign Currency Account and attributable to such Series, or (3) the Brokerage Account related to such Series.
- 20.1.7 If any Swap Counterparty Cash Collateral for a Series is deposited in the USD Account, the Issuer shall (i) invest such funds in Eligible Assets securing such Series (subject to the rights of the applicable Swap Counterparty to the return or release thereof pursuant to the terms of the applicable Collateralized Swap Agreement), (ii) transfer such funds to the Trustee for deposit in the Swap Counterparty Collateral Account and investment pursuant to Clause 20.4.3 hereof or (iii) allocate such funds according to some combination of clauses (i) and (ii) hereof. Upon the occurrence of (A) a credit event or (B) the designation of an "early termination date", "scheduled termination date" or "termination date" (or substantially similar terms) under any Collateralized Swap Agreement securing a Series of Notes, any amounts on deposit in the USD Account and allocable to Swap Counterparty Cash Collateral with respect to such Swap Agreement shall be applied by the Issuer, in accordance with the terms of such Swap Agreement, to pay any amounts then due to the Issuer under such Swap Agreement. Any amounts held in the USD Account and allocable to Swap Counterparty Cash Collateral with respect to a Collateralized Swap Agreement after payment of all amounts owing from the related Swap Counterparty to the Issuer in accordance with the terms of such Swap Agreement shall be withdrawn from the USD Account by the Issuer and released to such Swap

Counterparty in accordance with the terms of such Swap Agreement. A Pledgor Counterparty shall not have any right to withdraw funds on deposit in the USD Account or any investments purchased with such funds except as provided herein or in the terms of the applicable Collateralized Swap Agreement.

- 20.1.8 All deposits into and transfers out of any Specified Currency Account made with respect to a Series shall be made in a manner that permits them to be allocated to the Series with respect to which they are made.
- 20.1.9 The Issuer shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause each Bank at which a Specified Currency Account is held to maintain current and accurate records indicating (1) the Series to which any amounts on deposit in such Specified Currency Account relate and (2) the Series to which any deposits into or transfers out of such Specified Currency Account relate.
- 20.1.10 All amounts on deposit in any Specified Currency Account related to a Series of Notes shall be invested in Eligible Assets or Eligible Investments pending application for other purposes as permitted by this Deed and, in the case of Eligible Investments shall be on deposit in any Specified Currency Account or Eligible Custody Account related to such Series, as applicable.

20.2 Trustee Custody Account

- 20.2.1 The Trustee shall, on or prior to the Issue Date for a Series of Notes, establish and maintain, pursuant to an agreement substantially in the form set out in Schedule 8 hereto (the "**Trustee Custody Account Agreement**"), a separate securities account with an entity meeting the requirements set out in Clause 20.6.2 (*Other Accounts; Miscellaneous*) (the "**Trustee Custody Account Bank**") bearing a designation clearly indicating that the funds and assets deposited therein are held on trust for the benefit of the Holders of the Notes of such Series (each such account, a "**Trustee Custody Account**").
- 20.2.2 Each Trustee Custody Account shall at all times be maintained in the books and records of the Trustee Custody Account Bank as a segregated securities account identified separate and apart from the general assets of the Issuer and all other accounts, funds and property of or in the possession of the Trustee, including any other Trustee Custody Account and any other securities account. The name of each Trustee Custody Account shall include reference to the particular Series to which the Collateral held in such account relates. The Collateral and any other property held in each Trustee Custody Account shall not at any time be commingled with any other assets or property held by the Trustee (in its capacity as Trustee), including Collateral with respect to any other Series.
- 20.2.3 The Trustee Custody Account Bank will act only on entitlement orders or other instructions with respect to a Trustee Custody Account originated by the Trustee and no other Person.
- 20.2.4 If an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing in respect of a Series, the Trustee shall credit to the Trustee Custody Account for such Series any cash, securities or other property delivered to the Issuer under an Eligible Repurchase Agreement or Eligible Loan Document relating to such Series, or any Eligible Investments attributable to such Series on deposit in any Specified Currency Account, or Eligible Custody Account related to such Series constituting Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series.

- 20.2.5 The Trustee shall withdraw from the appropriate Trustee Custody Account any Collateral or other amounts credited thereto for sale pursuant to an Acceleration under Condition 12 (*Acceleration and Sale of Collateral*) of the Notes of the relevant Series.
- 20.3 Brokerage Account
 - 20.3.1 Where Notes of a Series are secured on Collateral constituted by Eligible Repurchase Agreements or Eligible Loan Documents, the Issuer shall, on or prior to the Issue Date for a Series of Notes, establish a separate brokerage account with an Eligible Custodian pursuant to a Brokerage Account Agreement in respect solely of such Series (each such account, a "**Brokerage Account**").
 - 20.3.2 The name of each Brokerage Account shall include a reference to the particular Series to which such account pertains. The Collateral and any other cash or property held in each Brokerage Account shall not at any time be commingled with the Collateral for any other Series. The establishment, maintenance and operations of the Brokerage Account shall be conducted in accordance with the Brokerage Account Agreement.
 - 20.3.3 Any Eligible Pledged Cash not deposited in a controlled deposit account (as described in clause (i) of the definition of Pledged Cash Account) and any Repo Sold Cash shall be deposited in any Brokerage Account or Tripartite Custody Account related to such Series, as applicable.
 - 20.3.4 Any or all amounts on deposit in the relevant Brokerage Account shall be invested in Eligible Assets or Eligible Investments.
- 20.4 Swap Counterparty Collateral Account
 - 20.4.1 If any Collateralized Swap Agreement secures a Series of Notes, the Trustee shall, on or prior to the date such Swap Agreement is entered into, establish a segregated securities account with respect to such Swap Agreement (each such account, a "Swap Counterparty Collateral Account"). The name of each Swap Counterparty Collateral Account in clude reference to the particular Series to which the applicable Swap Agreement relates. The property held in each Swap Counterparty Collateral Account shall not at any time be commingled with any other assets or property held for the benefit of the Trustee, including any property with respect to any other Swap Counterparty Collateral Account.
 - 20.4.2 The Trustee shall deposit into the applicable Swap Counterparty Collateral Account any cash received from the Issuer pursuant to the first sentence of Clause 20.1.7 hereof. A Pledgor Counterparty shall not have any right to withdraw funds on deposit in a Swap Counterparty Collateral Account or any investments purchased with such funds, except as provided herein or in the terms of the applicable Collateralized Swap Agreement.
 - 20.4.3 The Trustee shall, at the instruction from the Issuer, invest any cash on deposit in or deposited into any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account in money market mutual funds specified by the Issuer; *provided* that such money market mutual funds satisfy the criteria in clause (vii) of the definition of "Eligible Investments". The Issuer may at any time instruct the Trustee to transfer all cash in any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account to the Issuer for deposit in the USD Account for investment in Eligible Assets in respect of the corresponding Swap Agreement pursuant to Condition 20.1.7.
 - 20.4.4 The Trustee, acting pursuant to the written instructions of the calculation agent, as specified in any Swap Agreement (the "**Swap Calculation Agent**"), under any applicable Collateralized Swap Agreement, shall withdraw from the related Swap Counterparty Collateral Account income received on property or investments on deposit

in such account, and, to the extent required by such Swap Agreement, release to the applicable Pledgor Counterparty and otherwise retain (subject to the second sentence of Clause 20.4.3) such income in such Swap Counterparty Collateral Account.

- 20.4.5 Upon the occurrence of (A) a credit event or (B) the designation of an "early termination date," "scheduled termination date" or "termination date" (or substantially similar terms) under any applicable Collateralized Swap Agreement, amounts on deposit in the related Swap Counterparty Collateral Account shall be applied by the Trustee, as directed by the Issuer, in accordance with the terms of the Swap Agreement, to pay any amounts then due to the Issuer under the applicable Swap Agreement. Any excess amounts held in such Swap Counterparty Collateral Account, after payment of all amounts owing from the Swap Counterparty to the Issuer in accordance with the terms of such Swap Agreement, shall be withdrawn from such Swap Counterparty Collateral Account and released to the related Swap Counterparty in accordance with the terms of such Swap Agreement.
- 20.5 Tripartite Custody Account.
 - 20.5.1 Where any property or cash Transferred under an Eligible Repurchase Agreement is subject of a Tripartite Custody Agreement, the Issuer shall ensure that on, or prior to, the Issue Date for a Series of Notes, a separate tripartite custody account be established with an Eligible Custodian on behalf of the Issuer pursuant to a Tripartite Custody Agreement, solely in respect of such Series (each such account, a "**Tripartite Custody Account**").
 - 20.5.2 The name of each Tripartite Custody Account shall include a reference to the particular Series to which such account pertains. The Collateral held in each Tripartite Custody Account shall not at any time be commingled with the Collateral for any other Series.
 - 20.5.3 The establishment, maintenance and operations of the Tripartite Custody Account, insofar as it relates to any Series of Notes, shall be conducted in accordance with the relevant Tripartite Custody Agreement.
- 20.6 Other Accounts; Miscellaneous.
 - 20.6.1 The Trustee, in its reasonable business judgment, may from time to time establish additional accounts relating to a Series of Notes pursuant to this Clause 20.6.1 in order to carry out its obligations under this Deed or as may be required in accordance with the terms of any Series of Notes. Each such account shall be a single, segregated deposit account that shall be held in the name of the Trustee in trust for the benefit of the Holders of the Notes of the applicable Series and the Trustee.
 - 20.6.2 Each Trustee Custody Account and each deposit account (but not Brokerage Account) established pursuant to this Deed shall be (i) maintained at a financial institution having a combined capital and surplus of at least U.S.\$250,000,000, subject to supervision or examination by federal or state banking authority, whose long-term rating is at least "Baa1" by Moody's (and, if rated "Baa1," such rating from Moody's has not been placed on a watch list for possible downgrade) or at least "BBB+" by S&P and (ii) held in trust for the benefit of the Secured Parties.

21. NOTICES

Unless stated otherwise in this Deed any notice or communication to be given pursuant to this Deed by any of the parties hereto shall be given in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*) of the Conditions.

22. NO THIRD PARTY RIGHTS

Subject to the provisions in Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*), a person who is not party to this Deed has no right under the Contracts (rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 (the "Act") to enforce any term of this Deed, but this does not affect any right or remedy of a third party which exists or is available apart from the Act.

23. FURTHER ASSURANCE

The parties hereto agree that they will co-operate fully to all such further acts and things and execute any further document as may be necessary or reasonably desirable to give full effect to the arrangements contemplated in this Deed.

24. DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION

Unless otherwise stated in this Deed, the parties hereto agree that no disclosure of any information may be made, during the continuance of this Deed.

25. COUNTERPARTS

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original.

26. LAW AND JURISDICTION

26.1 Governing Law

This Deed, the Notes and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with English Law.

- 26.2 Jurisdiction of the English courts
 - 26.2.1 The courts of England have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Trust Deed or the Notes and all non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them, (including a dispute regarding the existence, validity or termination of this Trust Deed or the Notes) (a "**Dispute**").
 - 26.2.2 The parties agree that the courts of England are the most appropriate and convenient courts to settle Disputes between them and accordingly they will not argue to the contrary.

This Deed has been executed as a deed and delivered on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

SCHEDULE 1 ISSUER COVENANTS

1. MAINTENANCE OF OFFICE OR AGENCY.

- (a) The Issuer shall maintain each office or agency required under Condition 11 (*Appointment of Agents*). The Issuer will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of any change in the location of any such office or agency. If at any time the Issuer shall fail to maintain any such required office or agency or shall fail to furnish the Trustee with the address thereof, such presentations, surrenders, notices and demands may be made or served at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee, and the Issuer hereby appoint the Trustee as its agent to receive all such presentations, surrenders, notices and demands.
- (b) The Issuer may also from time to time designate one or more other offices or agencies (in or outside of London, England) where the Notes may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes and may from time to time rescind any such designation; *provided*, *however*, that no such designation or rescission shall in any manner relieve the Issuer of its obligation to maintain an office or agency in London, England for such purposes. The Issuer will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of any such designation or rescission and any change in the location of any such other office or agency.

2. CORPORATE EXISTENCE.

The Issuer will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect its corporate existence.

3. FURTHER INSTRUMENTS AND ACTS.

The Issuer will execute and deliver such further instruments and do such further acts as may be reasonably necessary or proper or as the Trustee may reasonably request to carry out more effectively the purpose of the Trust Deed.

4. **SECURITY FOR THE NOTES.**

- (a) Prior to the issuance of the Notes of a Series and on the Issue Date for such Series of Notes, the Issuer shall cause the following conditions to be satisfied:
 - (i) The grant of the security interest of all of the Issuer's right, title and interest in and to the Collateral securing the Notes of such Series to the Trustee (such grant to be evidenced by the Issuer's execution and delivery of a Supplemental Trust Deed or other Transaction Documents).
 - (ii) Where applicable, grant of the security interest pursuant to any Additional Security Agreement of all of the Issuer's right, title and interest in and to any Additional Collateral securing the Notes of such Series to the Trustee (such grant to be evidenced by delivery of an executed copy of the Additional Security Agreement).
- (b) With respect to each Series of Notes, the Issuer shall identify on a schedule to the Final Terms relating to such Series the following, to the extent constituting Collateral for such Series: (i) any Eligible Repurchase Agreements or Eligible Loan Documents that have been entered into with respect to the issuance of such Series, (ii) any Swap Agreement that has been entered into with respect to the issuance of such Series, (iii) any Brokerage Account, any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account, any Securities Account and any Tripartite Custody Account established in respect of such Series (iv) any Specified Currency Account in which any funds on deposit will be credited to such Series, and (v) if

applicable, corresponding information for any other Collateral for such Series specified in the Final Terms.

- (c) The Issuer shall further identify in a notice to the Trustee any Eligible Repurchase Agreements, Eligible Loan Documents, replacement Swap Agreements, Eligible Securities or Eligible Derivatives Agreements that are entered into after the issuance of any Series of Notes that will constitute Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series.
- (d) The Issuer shall from time to time execute and deliver all such supplements and amendments hereto, shall cause to be filed all such continuation statements, instruments of further assurance and other instruments, and shall take such other action as may be necessary or advisable or desirable to secure the rights and remedies of the Holders hereunder and to:
 - (i) grant more effectively a security interest in all or any portion of the Collateral or Additional Collateral;
 - (ii) maintain or preserve the security (and the priority thereof) granted pursuant to the Trust Deed or to carry out more effectively the purposes hereof;
 - (iii) publish notice of or protect the validity of any grant of a security interest made or granted pursuant to the Trust Deed (including, without limitation, any and all actions necessary or desirable as a result of changes in law or regulations);
 - (iv) enforce its rights in any of the Eligible Assets or other instruments or property included in the Collateral or Additional Collateral;
 - (v) preserve and defend the rights of the Trustee and the Holders of the Notes in the Collateral against the claims of all persons and parties; and
 - (vi) pay or cause to be paid any and all taxes levied or assessed upon all or any part of the Collateral or Additional Collateral,

provided that, prior to the occurrence of an Event of Default with respect to a Series of Notes, nothing in clauses (i) through (vi) shall (1) require the Issuer to cause any Repo Counterparty, the Borrower, any Swap Counterparty or any Eligible Custodian to deliver Underlying Assets or other property with respect to such Series of Notes other than in accordance with the provisions of any related Eligible Repurchase Agreement, Eligible Loan Document, Swap Agreement or Eligible Repurchase Agreement, or (2) prevent the Issuer from amending any such Eligible Repurchase Agreement, Eligible Loan Document, Swap Agreement or Eligible Custody Agreement.

- (e) The Issuer shall pay or cause to be paid taxes, if any, levied on account of the beneficial ownership by the Issuer of any collateral that secures the Notes. The Issuer shall not enter into any Swap Agreement (i) on which the payments thereunder to the Issuer are subject to withholding tax, unless the Swap Counterparty is required to withhold and is required under the terms of such Swap Agreement to pay additional amounts to the Issuer sufficient to cover any withholding tax due on payments made by such Swap Counterparty or (ii) the execution (including negotiation thereof), performance, enforcement or transfer of which would subject the Issuer to tax on a net income basis in any jurisdiction outside the Issuer's jurisdiction of incorporation.
- (f) Any Swap Agreement entered into by the Issuer with respect to a Series of Notes shall be entered into solely in respect of that Series and shall not, by contract, provide for the

making of any payments or deliveries, or the calculation of the amounts thereof, on a net basis with any other Series of Notes or any other obligation of the Issuer to the Swap Counterparty or its Affiliates.

(g) The Issuer shall pay any amounts due and payable to the Swap Counterparty under each Swap Agreement, *provided*, *however*, that the Trustee shall be responsible for the payment to the Swap Counterparty of any funds on deposit in the applicable Swap Counterparty Collateral Account and required by written instructions of the Swap Calculation Agent to be released to it.

5. AMENDMENTS TO ELIGIBLE REPURCHASE AGREEMENTS, ELIGIBLE LOAN DOCUMENTS AND SWAP AGREEMENTS.

- (a) The Issuer and the applicable Repo Counterparty may at any time amend any Eligible Repurchase Agreement and any Repo Transactions thereunder pursuant to the applicable provisions of such Eligible Repurchase Agreement; provided that the Issuer shall not consent to any such amendment that would materially and adversely affect any Series of Notes secured thereby.
- (b) The Issuer and the applicable Borrower may at any time amend any Eligible Loan Document and any Eligible Loan thereunder pursuant to the applicable provisions of such Eligible Loan Document; provided that the Issuer shall not consent to any such amendment that would materially and adversely affect any Series of Notes secured thereby.
- (c) The Issuer and the applicable Swap Counterparty may at any time amend any Swap Agreement and any transactions thereunder pursuant to the applicable provisions of such Swap Agreement; provided that the Issuer shall not consent to any such amendment that would materially and adversely affect any Series of Notes secured thereby. For purposes of the foregoing sentence, a consensual close-out by the Issuer and the Swap Counterparty of any Currency Swap Agreement and any transaction thereunder will be deemed not to materially and adversely affect the Notes secured thereby if the Issuer, upon termination, acquires Note Currency Assets having a Collateral Value equal to the aggregate notional amount (expressed in the Note Currency) of all such terminated transactions under such Currency Swap Agreement (a "**Permitted Currency Swap Termination**"). If the Issuer so terminates a Currency Swap Agreement, it will pay any termination fee owing by the Issuer to the Swap Counterparty.
- (d) The Issuer and the applicable Swap Counterparty may at any time replace (and for the purposes thereof may terminate) or transfer its rights and obligations by novation of any Currency Swap Agreement and any transactions thereunder (in whole or in part) pursuant to the applicable provisions of such Currency Swap Agreement; provided that, (i) any such replacement or novation of a Currency Swap Agreement shall not include terms for the remaining term of a transaction that are substantially different from those contained in such Currency Swap Agreement, (ii) any replacement or novated Currency Swap Agreement shall be made the subject of a security interest as collateral of the Notes and (iii) any replacement or novated Currency Swap Agreement shall not change the currencies payable under the original agreement or change the notional amount of the original Currency Swap Agreement when aggregated with the new Currency Swap Agreements. In addition, the Issuer or the applicable Swap Counterparty shall be responsible for payment of any fees owed and shall be entitled for their own account to any fees payable as a result of the replacement or novation of a Currency Swap Agreement. If any Currency Swap Agreement relating to a Series of Notes is replaced or novated (in whole or in part) as described in this subsection, then all Currency Swap Agreements securing such Series may contain these terms in the aggregate.

- (e) The parties to the Additional Security Agreement may at any time amend the Additional Security Agreement; provided that the parties to the Additional Security Agreement shall not consent to any such amendment that would materially and adversely affect any Series of Notes secured thereby.
- (f) If any amendment, replacement or novation is made to any Eligible Repurchase Agreement or any Repo Transactions thereunder, Eligible Loan Document or any Eligible Loan thereunder, Currency Swap Agreement, or Additional Security Agreement pursuant to this Section 5 the Issuer shall furnish promptly to the Trustee (either by mail, facsimile or electronic means) notice of such amendment, replacement or novation and copies of the documentation effecting the same. The Trustee shall at all times retain related copies of such notices and documents.

6. AGENT BANK.

- (a) The Issuer hereby agree that for so long as any of the Notes of any Series remain Outstanding there will at all times be an agent appointed to make calculations of interest and other amounts in regard to each Series with Notes Outstanding in respect of each Interest Period for each such Series in accordance with the terms of the applicable Final Terms. The Issuer has initially appointed GSI as Agent Bank for each Series of Notes; however, the Issuer may appoint additional Agent Banks for any purpose with respect to a Series by written notice to the Trustee.
- (b) The Agent Bank for any Series of Notes may be removed by the Issuer at any time. If such Agent Bank is unable or unwilling to act as such or is removed by the Issuer, the Issuer will promptly appoint as a replacement Agent Bank for such Series a leading bank that is engaged in transactions in USD deposits in the international Eurodollar market and that does not control or is not controlled by and under common control with the Issuer or its Affiliates. The Agent Bank may not resign its duties without a successor having been duly appointed.

7. MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION OF THE ISSUER AND SALE OF ASSETS.

(a) The Issuer shall not consolidate or merge with or into any other Person or transfer, convey, lease or sell all or substantially all of its assets to any Person, unless permitted by English law and unless, (i) either the Issuer shall be the continuing entity or Person, or the successor, transferee or lessee entity or Person (if other than the Issuer) shall expressly assume, by a deed supplemental to the Trust Deed satisfactory to the Trustee, executed and delivered by such entity or Person prior to or simultaneously with such consolidation, merger, sale or lease, the due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest and other amounts on the Notes of all Series according to their tenor, and the due and punctual performance and observance of all other obligations to the Holders and the Trustee under the Trust Deed or under the Notes of all Series to be performed or observed by the Issuer; (ii) immediately after such consolidation, merger, sale, lease or purchase the Issuer or the successor, transferee or lessee entity or Person (if other than the Issuer) would not be in default in the performance of any covenant or condition of the Trust Deed; (iii) the Note Guarantor shall deliver to the Issuer or the successor, transferee or lessee entity or Person a confirmation of the continuing effectiveness of the Note Guaranty; and (iv) after giving effect to such consolidation, merger, sale, lease or purchase, the Issuer or the successor, transferee or lessee entity or Person (if other than the Issuer) will not be required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act; provided that clause (iii) shall not apply to a consolidation, merger, sale, lease or purchase with or to The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc., where it is the successor, transferee or lessee.

(b) Upon any consolidation with or merger into any other entity or Person, or any conveyance or lease of all or substantially all of the assets of the Issuer in accordance with this Section 7, the successor entity or Person formed by such consolidation or into or with which the Issuer is merged or to which such conveyance, transfer or lease is made shall succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise every right and power of, the Issuer under the Trust Deed with the same effect as if such successor entity or Person had been named as the Issuer herein, and thereafter, except in the case of a lease, the relevant predecessor Issuer shall be relieved of all obligations and covenants under the Trust Deed and the Notes.

8. AGREEMENTS; CONFIRMATIONS; DEFICIENCY; USE OF PROCEEDS.

- (a) If, after the issuance of a Series of Notes, the Issuer enters into or acquires any further Collateral or Additional Collateral in respect of such Series, it will furnish promptly to the Trustee (either by mail, facsimile or electronic means) notice thereof and copies of such documents in connection with such entry into or acquisition of such Collateral or Additional Collateral, each as executed. The Trustee shall at all times retain related copies of such notices and documents.
- (b) The Issuer will furnish to the Trustee (either by mail, facsimile or electronic means) copies of any confirmation of a Repo Transaction, confirmation of the allocation of collateral under an Eligible Loan, or other report or notice that the Issuer receives under any Eligible Repurchase Agreement, Eligible Loan Document, GSI Securities Agreement, or Additional Security Agreement to which it is a party, and the Trustee shall at all times retain copies of such confirmations, reports or notices.
- (c) If, with respect to a Series (i) any Repo Transaction, Eligible Loan or Eligible Asset terminates, matures or is prepaid in whole or in part, (ii) any Eligible Investment terminates, matures, is prepaid in whole or in part or is sold or (iii) the Issuer otherwise receives proceeds in respect of the Collateral or Additional Collateral for such Series, the Issuer shall, with respect to such Series use the amounts received as a consequence thereof to (A) enter into Repo Transactions (and any Eligible Repurchase Agreement necessary to enter into such Repo Transactions), (B) extend Eligible Loans (and enter into any Eligible Loan Documents necessary to extend such Eligible Loans), (C) purchase Eligible Securities (D) purchase (pending entry into Eligible Repurchase Agreements, Repo Transactions, Eligible Loan Documents or Eligible Loans) Eligible Investments, (E) make payments under any Swap Agreement entered into in respect of such Series (F) enter into Eligible Derivatives Agreements or (G) make payments due the Holders under the Trust Deed and the Notes of such Series.
- (d) If any Swap Agreement with respect to a Series terminates, the Issuer shall, with respect to such Series, (i) if the Swap Agreement terminates early, enter into a replacement Swap Agreement, unless such Swap Agreement is a Currency Swap Agreement and such termination is a Permitted Currency Swap Termination and (ii) if amounts are received as a result of such termination that are not applied to enter into a replacement Swap Agreement, use such amounts to purchase Eligible Assets or Eligible Investments or make payments due the Holders under the Transaction Documents and the Notes of such Series; provided that such purchases or payments are carried out in the same currency as the amounts received under clause (ii) and, if such amounts are received as a result of a Permitted Currency Swap Termination, the Eligible Assets or Eligible Investments purchased shall have a Collateral Value equal to the notional amount (expressed in the Note Currency) of such terminated Currency Swap Agreement, less any such payments made to Holders.

- (e) If the Collateral Administrator notifies the Issuer of a Deficiency with respect to any Series of Notes pursuant to the Agency Agreement, the Issuer shall, with respect to such Series, (i) enter into Repo Transactions (and any Eligible Repurchase Agreement necessary to enter into such Repo Transactions), (ii) extend Eligible Loans (and enter into any Eligible Loan Documents necessary to extend such Eligible Loans), (iii) purchase Eligible Securities, (iv) purchase Eligible Investments, or (v) enter into Eligible Derivatives Agreements, in each case sufficient to cure such Deficiency.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything in this Section to the contrary, any Cash, Eligible Investments or other assets held by the Issuer in respect of a Series of Notes may be used to make payments on any other indebtedness of the Issuer and to make distributions to the equity holders of the Issuer so long as, at the time of such payment or distribution, (i) no Event of Default in respect of such Series has occurred and is continuing and (ii) such action would not cause a Deficiency in respect of such Series to occur. The Cash, Eligible Investments or other assets so used shall automatically be released from security granted pursuant to the Trust Deed.

9. **IDENTIFICATION OF TRANSFERS.**

- (a) Any transfer of funds or property the Issuer makes to the Trustee under the Trust Deed with respect to a Series shall be accompanied by written information identifying the Series to which such transfer relates. The Issuer shall keep an accurate record of all such transfers.
- (b) The Issuer shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause any third party that transfers funds or property to it or the Trustee under the Trust Deed, with respect to a Series, to do so in a manner, and accompanied by reasonably specific written documentation, that permits such funds or property to be allocated to the Series with respect to which they are made.

10. CONDITIONAL WAIVER BY HOLDERS OF NOTES.

Anything in the Trust Deed to the contrary notwithstanding, the Issuer may fail or omit in any particular instance to comply with a covenant or condition set forth herein with respect to any Series of Notes if the Issuer shall have obtained and filed with the Trustee, prior to the time of such failure or omission, evidence of the consent of the Holders of more than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of an affected Series, either waiving such compliance in such instance or generally waiving compliance with such covenant or condition, but no such waiver shall extend to or affect such covenant or condition except to the extent so expressly waived, or impair any right consequent thereon and, until such waiver shall have become effective, the obligations of the Issuer and the duties of the Trustee in respect of any such covenant or condition shall remain in full force and effect. No such waiver shall be applicable to any other Series of Notes then Outstanding.

11. COMPLIANCE

- (a) The Issuer covenants to notify the Trustee promptly after becoming aware of the occurrence of an Event of Default.
- (b) The Issuer covenants to give or use all reasonable endeavours to procure to be given to the Trustee such opinions, certificates, information and evidence as it shall reasonably request and in such form as it shall reasonably request as being necessary for the discharge or exercise of the duties, trusts, powers, authorities and discretions vested in it under these presents or any other Transaction Document or by operation of law.

(c) The Issuer covenants that it will within 14 days of the date of each annual update of the Base Prospectus and within 14 days of a reasonable request of the Trustee, deliver to the Trustee a certificate signed by two directors and/or two authorised signatories of the Issuer to the effect that within their knowledge, at any time in the period starting on the later of the date of this Deed and the most recent certificate delivered pursuant to this Clause and ending at a date not more than five days prior to the date of delivery of the certificate, either no Event of Default had occurred or, if an Event of Default had occurred or was then existing, specifying the same.

SCHEDULE 2 TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The following is the text of the terms and conditions which (subject to amendment and as supplemented or varied in accordance with the provisions of the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed (as defined below), including the Final Terms scheduled thereto, and, save for the italicised text (other than sub-headings)) will be incorporated by reference into each Global Registered Note and, if applicable, each Definitive Note. Further information with respect to Notes of each Series will be given in the Supplemental Trust Deed, including the Final Terms scheduled thereto, pursuant to which such Notes are constituted which will provide for those aspects of these terms and conditions which are applicable to those Notes. References in the terms and conditions to "Notes" are to the Notes of one Series only, not to all Notes which may be issued under the Principal Trust Deed (as defined below). Terms used in the Supplemental Trust Deed and not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings where used herein. The absence of any such term indicating that such term is not applicable to the Notes and references to a matter being "specified" means as the same may be specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed, including the Final Terms scheduled thereto.

The Notes (as defined in Condition 1(a) below) are constituted by a principal trust deed dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on 23 September 2020 (as further amended and restated from time to time, the "**Principal Trust Deed**") to which the issuer and the trustee of the Notes (respectively the "**Issuer**" and the "**Trustee**" which expression shall include all persons for the time being the trustee or trustees in respect of the Notes under the Principal Trust Deed and shall mean, in relation to any Series of Notes, the persons identified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed as the trustee for that Series) are party as supplemented in relation to the Notes by a supplemental trust deed (as amended or supplemented from time to time, including the Final Terms scheduled thereto, the "**Supplemental Trust Deed**") dated the Issue Date (as defined in the relevant Final Terms), between the Issuer, the Trustee and the other parties named therein (the Principal Trust Deed and such Supplemental Trust Deed being referred to herein as the "**Trust Deed**").

A final terms document relating to the Notes (the "**Final Terms**") attached as a schedule to the Supplemental Trust Deed relating to the Notes and will supplement these terms and conditions and may specify other terms and conditions which shall, to the extent so specified or to the extent inconsistent with these terms and conditions, replace or modify these terms and conditions for the purpose of the Notes.

The Notes will have the benefit (to the extent applicable) of an agency agreement (as amended and restated from time to time, the "Agency Agreement") dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on 23 September 2020 as to which the Issuer, the Agent Bank (as defined therein), the Trustee, The Bank of New York Mellon acting through its London Branch in its capacity as the Principal Paying Agent and Collateral Administrator and The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Luxembourg Branch in its capacity as the Registrar (in the case of Registered Notes) are party. As used herein, "Agent Bank", "Principal Paying Agent", "Paying Agents" "Collateral Administrator" and/or "Registrar" means, in relation to the Notes, the person specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed relating to the Notes as the Agent Bank, Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agents, Collateral Administrator and/or Registrar, respectively and, in each case, any successor to such person in such capacity.

Certain statements in the Conditions are summaries of the detailed provisions appearing on the face of the Notes (which expression shall include the body thereof), in the Final Terms or the Trust Deed. Copies of the Trust Deed, the Supplemental Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement are available for inspection at the specified offices of the Principal Paying Agent and the registered office of the Issuer as specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed (save that, if the Notes are not admitted to trading on the regulated market of the Stock Exchange and to listing on the Official List of the Stock Exchange, shall be available

for inspection only by a Holder of the Notes holding one or more Notes upon production by such Holder of the Notes of evidence satisfactory to the relevant Paying Agent as to its identity).

Any reference in these conditions to a matter being "specified" means the same as may be specified in the Supplemental Trust Deed.

Defined terms used in these Conditions should, unless the context otherwise requires or unless otherwise set out herein have the meanings given to them in the Supplemental Trust Deed, the Principal Trust Deed and the provisions of the Master Definitions Schedule dated on or about the date of the Principal Trust Deed (as further amended and restated from time to time, the "**Master Definitions Schedule**") signed for the purposes of identification by the Issuer and The Bank of New York Mellon (acting through its London Branch) in its capacity as Trustee, Principal Paying Agent and Collateral Administrator and The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Luxembourg Branch in its capacity as Registrar (as the same may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time with the consent of the parties hereto). In the event of any inconsistency between the Master Definitions Schedule and the Supplemental Trust Deed or Final Terms, the Supplemental Trust Deed or Final Terms shall prevail.

The Holders of the Notes are entitled to the benefit of, are bound by and are deemed to have notice of, all the provisions of the Trust Deed and to have notice of those provisions of the Agency Agreement and any Transaction Document applicable to them.

Form, Denomination and Title

1. FORM AND DENOMINATION

- (a) The Notes (in these Conditions, the "**Notes**") will be issued in registered form in the Minimum Denomination or an integral multiple thereof. References herein to "**Notes**" shall include Global Registered Notes and Definitive Notes.
- (b) **"Maturity Date**" means the date specified in the Supplemental Trust Deed as the final date on which the principal amount of the Note is due and payable.
- (c) A Global Registered Note will be issued substantially in the form of the Schedule 4 to the Trust Deed and any Definitive Note will be issued substantially in the form of the Schedule 5 to the Trust Deed to each Noteholder in respect of its registered holding.

2. **TITLE**

- (a) Title to the Notes passes by registration in the register (the "**Register**") which the Issuer shall procure to be kept by the Registrar.
- (b) In these Conditions, subject as provided below, "Noteholder" and (in relation to a Note)
 "holder" and "Holder" means the person in whose name a Note is registered, as the case may be.
- (c) The Holder of the Notes will (except as otherwise required by law) be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes (whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or any interest in it, any writing on the relevant Note, or its theft or loss or any express or constructive notice of any claim by any other person of any interest therein other than a duly executed transfer of such Note in the form endorsed on the Registered Note in respect thereof), and no person will be liable for so treating the holder.

3. TRANSFER OF GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTES

Transfers of Global Registered Notes, in whole but not in part, shall only be made in accordance with this Condition 3.

- (a) Subject to paragraphs (b), (c), (d) and (e) of this Condition 3, transfers of a Global Registered Note shall be limited to transfers of such Global Registered Note in whole, but not in part, to a nominee of the Common Depositary or the Common Safekeeper (for CSS Notes and NSS Notes, respectively), or to a successor of the Common Depositary or Common Safekeeper, as applicable, or such successor's nominee, or, where applicable and only in the case of Rule 144A Global Notes, a nominee of DTC.
- (b) If the owner of a beneficial interest in a Regulation S Global Note wishes to transfer all or a part of such interest, such owner may, subject to the terms hereof and the rules and procedures of Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, transfer such interest without the provision of a written certification; *provided* that (1) such transfer is not made to a U.S. Person (as defined in Regulation S) or for the account or benefit of a U.S. Person (as defined in Regulation S) and is effected through Euroclear or Clearstream in an offshore transaction as required by Regulation S and (2) such transferee shall be deemed to have made the certifications applicable to Regulation S Notes set forth in Exhibit A.
- (c) If the owner of a beneficial interest in a Rule 144A Global Note wishes to transfer all or a part of such interest, such owner may, subject to the terms hereof and the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, transfer such interest without the provision of a written certification, *provided* that (1) such transfer is made to a QIB within the United States in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption and (2) such transferee shall be deemed to have made the certifications applicable to Rule 144A Global Notes set forth in Exhibit A.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provisions hereof to the contrary, if Global Registered Notes of any Series are issued in the form of a Regulation S Global Note and a Rule 144A Global Note, and if the owner of a beneficial interest in any Rule 144A Global Note wishes at any time to exchange its beneficial interest therein (or any portion thereof) for a beneficial interest in a Regulation S Global Note of the same Series, or to transfer such beneficial interest (or any portion thereof) to a person who wishes to take delivery thereof in the form a beneficial interest in a Regulation S Global Note of the same Series, then such exchange or transfer may be effected, subject to the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, and Minimum Denomination requirements, only in accordance with this Condition 3. Upon receipt by the Trustee and the Issuer of (i) written instructions given in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, directing the Issuer to arrange to credit or cause to be credited to a specified participant's account a beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Note in a principal balance equal to that of the beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Note of the same Series to be so exchanged or transferred, (ii) a written order given in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, (and the relevant account, as the case may be) to be credited with, and the account of the person to be debited for, such beneficial interest and (iii) a certificate in substantially the form of Exhibit B given by the owner of such beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Note, the Issuer shall (through the Paying Agent) instruct the relevant Clearing System to reduce the balance of such Rule 144A Global Note and to increase the balance of the Regulation S Global Note of the same Series by the amount of the beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Note to be so exchanged or transferred, and to credit or cause to be credited to the account of the person specified in such an instruction for the benefit of such person specified in such instructions, a beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Note having a principal balance equal to the amount by which the balance of the Rule 144A Global Note of the same Series was reduced upon such exchange or transfer.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provisions hereof to the contrary, if Global Registered Notes of any Series are issued in the form of a Regulation S Global Note and a Rule 144A Global

Note, and if the owner of a beneficial interest in a Regulation S Global Note wishes at any time to exchange its beneficial interest therein (or any portion thereof) for a beneficial interest in a Rule 144A Global Note of the same Series, or to transfer such beneficial interest (or any portion thereof) to a person who wishes to take delivery thereof in the form of a beneficial interest in a Rule 144A Global Note of the same Series, then such exchange or transfer may be effected, subject to the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, and Minimum Denomination requirements, only in accordance with this Condition 3. Upon receipt by the Trustee and the Issuer of: (i) written instructions given in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, directing the Issuer to arrange to credit or cause to be credited to a specified participant's account a beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Note in a principal balance equal to that of the beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Note of the same Series to be so exchanged or transferred, (ii) a written order given in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be, (and the relevant account, as the case may be) to be credited with, and the account of the person to be debited for, such beneficial interest and (iii) if during the Distribution Compliance Period (as defined in Regulation S), a certificate in substantially the form set forth in Exhibit B given by the owner of such beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Note, the Issuer shall (through the Paying Agent) instruct the relevant Clearing Systems to reduce the balance of such Rule 144A Global Note of the same Series, by the principal balance of the beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Note to be so exchanged or transferred, and to credit or cause to be credited to the account of the person specified in such instructions a beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Note having a principal balance equal to the amount by which the balance of the Regulation S Global Note of the same Series was reduced upon such exchange or transfer.

- (f) Beneficial interests in Global Registered Notes shall be exchangeable for Definitive Notes only under the limited circumstances described in this Condition 3. Interests in a Global Registered Note deposited with, or registered in the name of a nominee of, the Common Depositary or the Common Safekeeper (for CSS Notes and NSS Notes, respectively) or, where applicable and only in the case of Rule 144A Global Notes, a nominee of DTC, shall also be transferred to the owners of such interests in the form of Definitive Notes only if such beneficial interest is owned by an Affiliate of the Issuer, as certified to the Trustee by the Issuer such certificate includes a request for issuance of a Definitive Note in exchange for such beneficial interest.
- (g) If interests in any Global Registered Note are to be transferred to the beneficial owner thereof in the form of Definitive Notes pursuant to this Condition 3 such Global Registered Note shall be surrendered by Euroclear, Clearstream and DTC, as the case may be, or its custodian on its behalf, or in the case of NSS Notes, its Common Safekeeper on its behalf, to the Trustee, and the Issuer shall execute and the Registrar shall authenticate (and in the case of NSS Notes, shall instruct or cause the Registrar through the Common Service Provider to instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate) and deliver without charge, upon such transfer of interests in such Global Registered Note, an equal aggregate principal amount of Definitive Notes. The Definitive Notes transferred pursuant to this Condition 3 shall be executed, authenticated and effectuated, as applicable, and delivered only in authorised denominations and registered in such names as Euroclear, Clearstream and DTC shall direct in writing. Such Definitive Notes may only be transferred pursuant to this Condition 3 and only upon the transferree delivering a certificate to the Trustee and the Issuer making representations in substantially the form of Exhibit A.
- (h) Regulation S Global Notes and Rule 144A Global Notes shall bear the applicable restrictive legend in substantially the form set forth in Schedule 4 hereof. Regulation S Notes and Rule 144A Notes that are Definitive Notes shall bear the applicable restrictive legend in substantially the form set forth in Schedule 5 hereof.

- (i) The applicable restrictive legends set forth in Schedule 4 or Schedule 5 may be removed from a Regulation S Note or Rule 144A Note, as applicable, if there is delivered to the Issuer and the Trustee an opinion of counsel, as may reasonably be required by the Issuer, that neither such legend nor the restrictions on transfer set forth therein are required to ensure that transfers of such Regulation S Note or Rule 144A Note (or beneficial interests therein), as applicable, will not violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Upon provision of such opinion of counsel to the Issuer and the Trustee, the Issuer shall cause the Registrar, upon receipt of an officer's certificate, to authenticate and deliver in exchange for such Regulation S Note or Rule 144A Note, as applicable, a Regulation S Note or a Rule 144A Note executed by the Issuer having an equal aggregate principal balance that does not bear such legend.
- (j) If such a restrictive legend required for Regulation S Notes or Rule 144A Notes has been removed as provided in clause (i) of this Condition 3, then no other Secured Note issued in exchange for all or any part of such Regulation S Notes or Rule 144A Notes, as applicable, shall bear such legend unless the Issuer has reasonable cause to believe that such other Regulation S Notes or Rule 144A Notes, as applicable, are "restricted securities" within the meaning of Rule 144A and instructs the Trustee to cause a restrictive legend to be affixed thereon.

4. SECURITY

- (a) The Issuer shall grant to the Trustee, for the benefit of itself, the Paying Agent, the Collateral Administrator and the Holders of the Notes of a particular Series and the Trustee (collectively, the "Secured Parties"), a first priority security interest in all of its right, title and interest in, to and under (in each case, whether now owned or existing, or hereafter acquired or arising) in each case to the extent so specified in the Final Terms relating to such Series:
 - all Eligible Repurchase Agreements related to such Series and any Repo Transactions thereunder, together with any Eligible Assets Transferred from time to time to the Issuer from the Repo Counterparty thereunder (subject to the rights of the Repo Counterparty to the return or release of any collateral delivered or made the subject of a security interest pursuant to the terms thereof); and any payments received by the Issuer thereunder;
 - (ii) all Eligible Loan Documents related to such Series and any Eligible Loans thereunder, together with any collateral made the subject of a security interest from time to time to the Issuer to secure such Eligible Loans (subject to the rights of the Borrower to the return or release of such collateral pursuant to the terms thereof); and any payments received by the Issuer thereunder;
 - (iii)
- A. any Eligible Repurchase Agreements or Eligible Loan Documents that have been entered into with respect to the issuance of such Series,
- B. any Swap Agreement that has been entered into with respect to the issuance of such Series,
- C. any Brokerage Account, any Swap Counterparty Collateral Account, any Securities Account and any Tripartite Custody Account established in respect of such Series,

- D. any Specified Currency Account in which any funds on deposit will be credited to such Series, and
- E. if applicable, corresponding information for any other Collateral for such Series specified in the Final Terms;
- (iv) any Additional Collateral granted to the Issuer for such Series subject and pursuant to an Additional Security Agreement, in accordance with the terms as prescribed therein;
- (v) the Brokerage Account related to such Series, if any, as established pursuant to the Brokerage Account Agreement related to such Series, and any property on deposit therein or credited thereto;
- (vi) the Tripartite Custody Account, if any, related to such Series, as established pursuant to the Tripartite Custody Agreement related to such Series, and any property on deposit therein or credited thereto;
- (vii) the Securities Account related to such Series, if any, any Eligible Securities on deposit therein or credited thereto, and any payments received by or on behalf of the Issuer thereunder, as governed by the terms of the GSI Securities Agreement;
- (viii) the funds attributable to such Series on deposit in or credited to the USD Account and the Applicable Foreign Currency Account; and
- (ix) all other collateral for such Series specified in the Final Terms (all items in clauses (i) through (viii) are the "**Collateral**" for such Series of Notes).
- (b) Any security interest granted in respect of a particular Series shall be held in trust, to secure the Notes of such Series equally and ratably without prejudice, priority or distinction between any Note and any other Notes of the same Series by reason of difference in time of issuance or otherwise, except as expressly provided in these Conditions, and to secure (i) the payment of all amounts due on the Notes of such Series in accordance with their terms, (ii) the payment of all other sums payable on such Notes under the Trust Deed, and (iii) compliance with the provisions of these Conditions.

5. **APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS**

- (a) The Issuer shall agree with the Trustee, pursuant to the Trust Deed that, if the Trustee collects any money or property in respect of a Series of Notes, it shall pay out the money or property in the following order:
 - (i) FIRST: (i) to the Trustee for amounts due under Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*) of the Trust Deed, and, then, (ii) to the Principal Paying Agent and Collateral Administrator, only, for amounts due under Clauses 14.1 (*Fees*) and 15 (Indemnity) of the Agency Agreement;
 - (ii) SECOND: if the Holders of the affected Series proceed against the Issuer directly without the Trustee in accordance with Condition 15 (*Limitation of Proceedings*), to Holders for their collection costs;
 - (iii) THIRD: to Holders of the affected Series, principal, premium, if any, and interest due and unpaid on such Notes; and

- (iv) FOURTH: to the Issuer or, to the extent the Trustee collects any amount pursuant to the Note Guaranty from the Note Guarantor, to the Note Guarantor, or to such party as a court of competent jurisdiction shall direct.
- (b) The Trustee may, upon notice to the Issuer, fix a record date in the case of Global Registered Notes and payment date for any payment to Holders pursuant to this Condition 5.

6. **PAYMENT OF INTEREST AND PRINCIPAL**

- (a) Each Note shall accrue interest during each Interest Period for such Note as set out in the Final Terms. Accrued interest in respect of any Note shall be due and payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date for such Note immediately following the related Interest Period.
- (b) The principal of each Note shall be due and payable on the Maturity Date as set out in the Final Terms unless the unpaid principal of such Note becomes due and payable, in accordance with these Conditions, at an earlier date by declaration of Acceleration, call for optional redemption or otherwise.
- (c) Each of the Issuer, Trustee and Paying Agent may request certification, acceptable to it, to enable it to determine its duties and liabilities with respect to any taxes or other charges that they may be required to pay, deduct or withhold from payments in respect of such Note under any present or future law or regulation to which it may be subject or to comply with any reporting or other requirements under any such law or regulation. The foregoing shall not obligate the Paying Agent, to determine or request certifications that may be required for compliance with any laws or regulations of the United Kingdom, as applicable, except to the extent it is instructed in writing as to such requirements by the Issuer.
- (d)
- (i) Payments in respect of interest on and principal (and premium, if any) of Notes denominated in USD shall be payable by wire transfer in immediately available funds to a USD Account maintained by the related Holder or its nominee; *provided* that the Holder has provided wiring instructions to the Trustee and the Paying Agent on or before the related Record Date or, if wire transfer cannot be effected, by a USD check drawn on a bank in the United States of America and mailed to the Holder at its address in the Note Register.
- (ii) Payments in respect of interest on and principal (and premium, if any) of Notes denominated in a Note Currency other than USD shall be payable by wire transfer in immediately available funds to a relevant Note Currency account maintained by the related Holder or its nominee; *provided* that the Holder has provided wiring instructions to the Trustee on or before the related Record Date or, if wire transfer cannot be effected, by a check in the relevant Note Currency drawn on a bank in the principal financial centre of the country of the relevant Note Currency.
- (e) All reductions in the principal amount of a Note (or one or more predecessor Notes) effected by any payments of installments of principal made in accordance with these Conditions shall be binding upon all future Holders of such Note and of any Note issued upon the registration of transfer or transfer thereof or in exchange therefor or in lieu thereof, whether or not such payment is noted on such Note.

- (f) Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Condition 6 (*Payment of Interest and Principal*) each Note delivered under the Trust Deed and upon registration of transfer or transfer of or in exchange for or in lieu of any other Note of the same Series shall carry the rights of unpaid interest, principal or other amounts, as applicable, that were carried by such other Note.
- (g) Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions with respect to payments on the Notes, if the Notes of a Series have become or been declared due and payable following an Event of Default and such acceleration of maturity and its consequences have not been rescinded and annulled, then payments on such Notes shall be made in accordance with Condition 5 (*Application of Proceeds*).
- (h) Payment of any principal (and premium, if any) or interest in respect of a Note of any Series shall be made in the Note Currency specified in the applicable Final Terms.
- (i) In the event that the Issuer shall at any time default on the payment of an installment of interest with respect to any Notes, such installment shall, (i) in the case of any Global Registered Note, be payable to the Holders of Notes of such Series in whose names such Notes were registered on the Record Date applicable to such installment of interest, and (ii) in the case of any Definitive Note, be payable to the Holders of Notes of Such Series in whose names such Notes were registered on the Record Date applicable to such installment of such Series in whose names such Notes were registered on the Record Date applicable to such installment of interest. Defaulted Interest (including any interest on such Defaulted Interest) in the case of Global Registered Notes, may be paid by the Issuer or the Note Guarantor, at its election, as provided in clause (i) or (ii) below.
 - (i) In the case of a Global Registered Note, the Issuer or the Note Guarantor may elect to make payment of any Defaulted Interest (including any interest on such Defaulted Interest) to the Holders in whose names the Notes of such Series are registered at the close of business on a special record date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest (a "Special Record Date"), which shall be fixed in the following manner: The Issuer shall notify the Trustee in writing of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid with respect to such Series and the date of the proposed payment, and at the same time the Issuer shall deposit with the Trustee an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment, such money when deposited to be held in trust for the benefit of the Holders entitled to such Defaulted Interest as provided in this clause (i). Thereupon the Trustee shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which shall be not more than 15 calendar days and not less than 10 calendar days prior to the date of the proposed payment and not less than 10 calendar days after the receipt by the Trustee of the notice of the proposed payment. The Trustee shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be sent, first-class mail, postage prepaid, to each Holder of such Series of Notes at such Holder's address as it appears in the Note Register, not less than 10 calendar days prior to such Special Record Date. Notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor having been mailed as aforesaid, such Defaulted Interest shall be paid to the Holders in whose names the Notes of such Series are registered at the close of business on such Special Record Date and shall no longer be payable pursuant to the following clause (ii).

- (ii) Alternatively, the Issuer or the Note Guarantor may make payment of any Defaulted Interest (including any interest on such Defaulted Interest) in any other lawful manner, upon written notice given by the Issuer to the Trustee of the proposed payment pursuant to this clause (ii).
- (j) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Trust Deed and these Conditions, the Issuer may, to the extent it is required to do so by law, deduct or withhold income or other similar taxes imposed by the United Kingdom or any political subdivision thereof or taxing authority therein or any other applicable jurisdiction from principal (and premium, if any) or interest payments in respect of a Note of any Series.

7. **OPTIONAL REDEMPTION OF NOTES**

- (a) Notes of any Series that are redeemable before their stated Maturity Date, as specified in the relevant Final Terms shall be redeemable in accordance with such Final Terms and in accordance with this Condition 7. References to the Trustee or Paying Agent in this Condition 7 shall be deemed to refer also to any agent of the Issuer appointed with respect to any Series of Notes for the purpose of acting as the Issuer's agent with respect to the redemption of Notes of such Series.
- (b) The Issuer may redeem the Notes of a Series, as a whole or from time to time in part, subject to the conditions and at the redemption prices specified in the applicable Final Terms. Unless stated in the relevant Final Terms of such Series of Notes or Further Notes, the Issuer may not redeem any part of the Notes of any Series.
- (c) The Issuer shall evidence its election to redeem any Notes of a Series pursuant to Condition 7(b) by an Officer's Certificate.
- (d) In the case of Definitive Notes to be redeemed, the Issuer shall prepare and mail or cause to be mailed a notice of redemption, in the manner provided for in Condition 24 (*Notices*), at least five Business Days (or, in the case of Affiliate Notes issued in the form of a Definitive Note, such shorter notice as may be acceptable to the Holders and the Trustee) prior to the Redemption Date, to each Holder of Registered Notes to be redeemed.
- (e) All notices of redemption shall state:
 - (i) the Series of Notes being redeemed, which may include only Affiliate Notes of a Series;
 - (ii) the Redemption Date,
 - (iii) the redemption price and the amount of any accrued interest payable as provided in Condition 7(k),
 - (iv) the aggregate principal amount of Notes that the Issuer is redeeming,
 - (v) that on the Redemption Date the redemption price and any accrued interest payable to the Redemption Date as provided in Condition 7(k) will become due and payable in respect of each Note, or the portion of each Note, to be redeemed, and, unless the Issuer defaults in making the redemption payment, that interest on each Note, or the portion of each Note, to be redeemed, will cease to accrue on and after the Redemption Date,
 - (vi) the place or places where a Holder must surrender Notes for payment of the redemption price and any accrued interest payable on the Redemption Date, and

- (vii) the CUSIP or ISIN number, if any, listed in the notice or printed on the Notes, and that no representation is made as to the accuracy or correctness of such CUSIP or ISIN number.
- (f) At any Issuer's request, the Trustee or the Paying Agent (as applicable) shall give the notice of redemption (either by mail or publication, as applicable) in the Issuer's name and at its expense; *provided, however*, that the Issuer shall have delivered to the Trustee or Paying Agent (as applicable), at least 10 Business Days prior to the Redemption Date, an Officer's Certificate requesting that the Trustee or Paying Agent give such notice and setting forth the information to be stated in such notice as provided in the preceding paragraph.
- (g) If the Issuer is not redeeming all Outstanding Notes of a Series, the Trustee or such other person as applicable, shall select the Notes to be redeemed on a *pro rata* basis, by lot or in another fair and reasonable manner chosen at the discretion of the Issuer. The Trustee, or such other person as applicable, shall make the selection from the Outstanding Notes of such Series not previously called for redemption. No Notes having a principal amount equal to or less than the applicable Minimum Denomination shall be redeemed in part. The Trustee may select for redemption portions equal to the applicable Minimum Denomination or any integral multiple thereof for Notes that have denominations larger than the applicable Minimum Denomination. The Trustee shall not be liable for selections made by it in accordance with this Condition 7(g).
- (h) For all purposes, unless the context otherwise requires, all provisions relating to redemption of Notes of a Series shall relate, in the case of any Note redeemed or to be redeemed only in part, to the portion of the principal amount of that Note which has been or is to be redeemed.
- Notwithstanding any other provision of this Condition 7, Affiliate Notes may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at any time by the Issuer and at a price specified by the Issuer, and as agreed to with the relevant Holders of such Affiliate Notes.
- (j) On or prior to 10:00 a.m., London, England time, on the relevant Redemption Date, the Issuer shall deposit with the Trustee or with the applicable Paying Agent (or, if the Issuer or an Affiliate is acting as the Paying Agent, segregate and hold in trust) an amount of money, in the applicable Note Currency, in immediately available funds sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on, all the Notes, or the portions of the Notes, of the Series that the Issuer is redeeming on such Redemption Date.
- (k) If the Issuer, or the Trustee or Paying Agent (as applicable) on behalf of the Issuer, gives notice of redemption in accordance with this Condition 7, the Notes, or the portions of Notes, of a Series called for redemption, shall, on the Redemption Date, become due and payable at the redemption price specified in the notice (together with accrued interest, if any), and from and after the Redemption Date (unless the Issuer shall default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest) the Notes or the portions of Notes of such Series shall cease to bear interest. Upon surrender of any Note for redemption in accordance with the notice, the Issuer shall pay the Notes at the redemption price, together with accrued interest, if any (subject to the rights of Holders of record, on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant Interest Payment Date). If the Issuer shall fail to pay any Note, or the portion of a Note, of a Series called for redemption upon its surrender for redemption, the principal shall, until paid, bear interest from the Redemption Date at the rate borne by the Notes of that Series.
- (1) Upon surrender of a Note that is to be redeemed in part, the Issuer shall execute, and the Registrar shall authenticate (and in the case of NSS Notes, shall instruct or cause the

Registrar through the Common Service Provider to instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate) and make available for delivery to the Holder of the Note of such Series so redeemed, at the expense of the Issuer, a new Note or Notes of the same Series, of any authorised denomination as requested by the Holder, in an aggregate principal amount equal to, and in exchange for, the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Note surrendered, provided that: (i) each new Note will be in a principal amount of the applicable Minimum Denomination or integral multiples thereof; and (ii) with respect to any new Notes issued under the NSS, the Registrar through the Common Service Provider shall instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate such Note or Notes and such Note or Notes shall be effectuated by the Common Safekeeper.

8. MODIFICATION

(a) An election by the Issuer and requisite beneficial owners of interests in Notes to modify the terms of Notes of a Series which by their terms permit such a modification shall be evidenced by delivery of a letter or counterparts thereof (collectively, the "Modification Notice") to the Trustee complying with this Condition 8. Such Modification Notice shall be signed by the Issuer and either (x) the requisite beneficial owners (as specified in the applicable Final Terms) or (y) Persons acting on behalf of such requisite beneficial owners.

The Modification Notice shall state:

- (i) the Series of Notes being modified;
- (ii) the terms of the Notes being so modified;
- (iii) the date from which such modified terms shall be effective, if applicable; and
- (iv) the CUSIP or ISIN number, if any, printed on the Notes;

and shall include proof satisfactory to the Trustee as to the identity of the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes that have executed such Modification Notice, or on whose behalf such Modification Notice was executed, based on the Trustee's then current policies and procedures for establishing proof of ownership.

(b) For the avoidance of doubt, any exercise of an election by the Issuer and requisite beneficial owners to modify the terms of Notes of a Series which by their terms permit such a modification shall not be deemed an amendment or supplement of the Notes for the purposes of the Holders of the Notes meeting provisions in Schedule 7 (*Provisions for Meetings of Holders of the Notes*).

9. **EXTENSION OPTION**

(a) The Issuer may elect to extend the Maturity Date of Notes of a Series, as permitted by the Final Terms, by delivery of a notice (the "Extension Notice") to the relevant Clearing System (through the Paying Agent) complying with this Condition 9. The Issuer must deliver the Extension Notice to the relevant Clearing System (through the Paying Agent) by no later than 12.00 p.m. (London time) on the date specified in the Final Terms of a Series for the relevant Extended Maturity Date (as defined below) (each an, "Extension Notice Date") for communication by the relevant Clearing System (through the Paying Agent) to the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes. Such Extension Notice shall be signed by the Issuer. The Paying Agent shall deliver any Extension Notice received from the Issuer to the relevant Clearing System no later than 5:00 p.m. (London time) on the same Business Day on which that Extension Notice is received by the Paying

Agent. The Issuer may not extend the Maturity Date of Notes of a Series beyond the Final Maturity Date specified in the Final Terms.

- (b) The Extension Notice shall state:
 - (1) confirmation that the Issuer is electing to modify the Maturity Date;
 - (2) the Series of Notes being modified;
 - (3) the extended Maturity Date (the "**Extended Maturity Date**");
 - (4) the date from which such extension shall be effective;
 - (5) the applicable Exercise Deadline (as defined below);
 - (6) the applicable interest rate for the period between the initial Maturity Date and the applicable Extended Maturity Date (the "**Extended Interest Rate**"); and
 - (7) the form of Non-Extension Notice (as defined below).
- (c) The relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes have the option not to extend the Maturity Date in respect of all or a portion of the Notes of the relevant Series (the "Non-Extension Option") provided that they deliver a duly completed notice (the "Non-Extension Notice") in the form annexed to the applicable Extension Notice to the office of the relevant Clearing System during its usual business hours on the date specified therein (the "Exercise Deadline") for communication by the relevant Clearing System through the Paying Agent to the Issuer. There will be a minimum of 10 Business Days between each Extension Notice Date and the applicable Exercise Deadline, unless otherwise agreed with the relevant Clearing System. The relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes may exercise the Non-Extension Option in respect of all or any portion of the Notes provided that any portion of the Notes in respect of which the Non-Extension Option is not exercised shall have a principal amount which is not less than the Minimum Denomination and which is a multiple thereof.
- (d) Upon delivery to the relevant Clearing System, a Non-Extension Notice shall be revocable until the applicable Exercise Deadline, at which time such notice will become irrevocable and binding upon the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes or any transferee of such Notes to which the Non-Extension Notice relates.
- (e) In the event that the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes exercise the Non-Extension Option in respect of all of the Notes of the relevant Series, all such Notes of that Series in respect of which the Non-Extension Option has been exercised will be redeemed on the then current Maturity Date.
- (f) In the event that the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes exercise the Non-Extension Option in respect of a portion of the Notes in the relevant Series, the Notes in respect of which the Non-Extension Option is exercised will become due and payable on the then current Maturity Date.
- (g) Upon the exercise of a Non-Extension Option in relation to a portion of the Notes of the relevant Series, the Issuer shall execute, and the Registrar shall authenticate and make available for delivery to the relevant beneficial owners of such Notes of the relevant Series in respect of which the Non-Extension Option has been exercised, at the expense of the Issuer, a new Global Registered Note on the same terms, in an aggregate principal amount equal to, and in exchange for, the Secured Notes in respect of which the Non-Extension Option has been exercised, provided that: (i) each new Global Registered Note will be in a

principal amount of the applicable Minimum Denomination or integral multiples thereof; and (ii) with respect to any new Global Registered Notes issued under the NSS, the Registrar through the Common Service Provider shall instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate such Global Registered Note and such Global Registered Note shall be effectuated by the Common Safekeeper. The new Global Registered Note so issued will not include an Extension Option, will have a separate ISIN and a separate Common Code and its maturity date will be the then current Maturity Date. The outstanding principal amount of such extended Notes shall be reduced by the amount of the unextended Notes with effect from the applicable Extension Date, provided that any such principal amount of the outstanding extended Notes will not be less than the applicable Minimum Denomination or integral multiples thereof.

- (h) If the Issuer fails to cause an Extension Notice on an Extension Notice Date to be delivered to the relevant Clearing System, then each of the relevant beneficial owners of the interests in the Notes will be deemed to have exercised their Non-Extension Option, the then current Maturity Date shall not be extended and the Notes will be redeemed on the then current Maturity Date.
- (i) If a beneficial owner of the Notes does not deliver a Non-Extension Notice prior to the applicable Exercise Deadline, the then current Maturity Date shall be extended automatically to the next following Extended Maturity Date and interest from the then current Maturity Date will continue to accrue on the Notes at the interest rate specified in the Extension Notice and shall be payable on the applicable Extended Maturity Date.
- (j) If the Issuer exercises an Extension Option and the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes exercise their Non-Extension Option in respect of any Notes in a relevant Series, such unextended Notes of that Series will be non-transferable in the period between the relevant Exercise Deadline and the relevant Extension Date. For the avoidance of doubt, this transfer restriction will not apply to Notes in respect of which the relevant beneficial owners of interests in the Notes have not exercised their Non-Extension Option.
- (k) For the avoidance of doubt, any exercise of an election by the Issuer and requisite beneficial owners of the Notes to modify the terms of Notes of a Series which by their terms permit such a modification shall not be deemed a modification, amendment or supplement of the Notes for the purposes of the Trust Deed.

10. **APPOINTMENT OF THE AGENTS**

The Paying Agents, the Collateral Administrator, the Agent Bank and the Registrar (the (a) "Agents") appointed by the Issuer and their respective specified offices are listed on the face of the Notes or as otherwise appointed pursuant to the Agency Agreement and with specified offices as set out in the Supplemental Trust Deed. Save as set out in the Trust Deed, the Agents act solely as agents of the Issuer and do not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any Holder. The Issuer reserves the right at any time to vary or terminate the appointment of any Agent, and to appoint additional or other Agents, provided that the Issuer will at all times maintain (i) a Principal Paying Agent, (ii) an Agent Bank (where the Conditions so require one) and (iii) a Paying Agent and (while any Registered Notes remain outstanding), a Registrar in Luxembourg, each Agent (other than the Registrar) having a specified office in a European city which, if the Notes are admitted to listing on a listing authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system and the rules of such listing authority, stock exchange and/or quotation system require the appointment of a Paying Agent in a particular place, shall be such place. For Global Registered Notes, the Issuer will at all times maintain a Registrar and the Register in

Luxembourg (or such other place as the Trustee may approve), for so long as any stamp duty requirements apply.

(b) Notice of any change in any of the Paying Agents or in their Specified Offices shall promptly be given to the Holders of the Notes.

11. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

Except where otherwise indicated by the context or where the term is otherwise defined for a specific purpose, the term "Event of Default" as used in these Conditions with respect to Notes of a particular Series shall mean one of the following described events by the Issuer unless it is either inapplicable to such Series or it is specifically deleted or modified in the applicable Final Terms relating to such Series of Notes:

- (a) default shall be made in the due and punctual payment of any interest under the Notes of such Series, when and as the same shall become due and payable, and such default shall have continued for 30 days, unless the Note Guarantor shall have made a payment under the Note Guaranty in the amount of such defaulted payment on or prior to such 30th day;
- (b) default shall be made in the due and punctual payment of the principal amount of the Notes of such Series, and premium, if any, when and as the same shall become due and payable, whether at the maturity thereof, by acceleration, by notice of prepayment or otherwise, and such default shall have continued for a period of five Business Days, unless the Note Guarantor shall have made a payment under the Note Guaranty in the amount of such defaulted payment on or prior to the due date;
- (c) default shall be made by the Note Guarantor in making (A) any payment due under the Note Guaranty in respect of principal of (and premium, if any, on) the Notes of such Series when and as the same shall become due and payable, or (B) any payment due under the Note Guaranty in respect of interest on the Notes, when and as the same shall become due and payable, and such default shall have continued for 30 days;
- (d) the entry by a court having jurisdiction in the premises of (i) a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar law (each, an "Applicable Law") or (ii) a decree or order adjudging the Issuer a bankrupt or insolvent, or approving as properly filed a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of or in respect of the Issuer under any Applicable Law, or appointing a custodian, receiver, liquidator, examiner, assignee, trustee, sequestrator or other similar official of the Issuer or of any substantial part of the property of the Issuer, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of the Issuer or its affairs; and any such decree or order for relief or any such other decree or order shall continue unstayed and in effect for a period of 60 consecutive days;
- (e) the commencement by the Issuer of a voluntary case or proceeding under any Applicable Law or of any other case or proceeding to be adjudicated a bankrupt or insolvent, or the consent by the Issuer to the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer in an involuntary case or proceeding under any Applicable Law or to the commencement of any bankruptcy or insolvency case or proceeding against the Issuer, or the filing by the Issuer of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief under any such Applicable Law, or the consent by the Issuer to the filing of such petition or to the appointment of or the taking possession by a custodian, receiver, liquidator, examiner, assignee, trustee, sequestrator or other similar official of the Issuer or of any substantial part of its property, or the making by the Issuer in furtherance of any such action;

- (f) as of any date of determination, the Collateral Value with respect to such Series of Notes is less than the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of such Series on such date of determination, which default continues for a period of four consecutive Business Days from and including the Business Day on which notice of such Deficiency is provided to the Issuer by the Collateral Administrator in accordance with the Agency Agreement, unless such deficiency has been cured prior to the close of business on such fourth Business Day; or
- (g) the occurrence of any other Event of Default specified, in respect of such Series of Notes, the applicable Final Terms for such Series of Notes.
- (h) The foregoing will constitute Events of Default whatever the reason for any such Event of Default and whether it is voluntary or involuntary or is affected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or regulation of any administrative or governmental body.

12. ACCELERATION AND SALE OF COLLATERAL

- (a) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing with respect to a Series of Notes (other than the Events of Default specified in Condition 11(d) or 11(e)) by written notice to the relevant Issuer and the Note Guarantor, the Trustee may, at the written direction by Holders of more than 50% of the Outstanding principal amount of all the Notes of that Series, or in the case of a Series of Notes which includes an Extension Option, Holders of more than 50% of the Outstanding principal amount of all Notes of that Series which are affected by an Event of Default specified in Condition 11(a) or 11(b) the Trustee will, declare all the Notes of such affected Series to be due and payable, whereupon such Notes shall mature and become payable, together with interest accrued thereon (an "Acceleration"), without the necessity of any presentment, demand, protest or further notice, all of which are hereby waived by the relevant Issuer.
- (b) If an Event of Default specified in Condition 11(d) or 11(e) occurs, the Outstanding Notes of all Series issued by the Issuer in default shall automatically become due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the Trustee or any Holder.
- (c) If an Acceleration shall occur pursuant to the preceding Conditions 12(a) or 12(b), the Trustee shall (i) have the right to cause the Issuer to enforce all or any of its rights, under the Eligible Repurchase Agreements and Eligible Loan Documents related to the affected Series, (ii) send written notice to the Note Guarantor demanding that the Note Guarantor make any payment payable to the Trustee as a result of the Acceleration pursuant to the Note Guaranty, (iii) have the right to cause the Issuer to terminate any Swap Agreement related to such Series of Notes, (iv) cause that the Issuer deliver to it any or all Underlying Assets, Eligible Assets and any Eligible Investments on deposit in any applicable Eligible Custody Accounts attributable to such Series (v) demand that the Issuer deliver to it any Eligible Investments in any Specified Currency Account that is attributable to such Series, (vi) sell or cause the sale of all of the Eligible Investments and Eligible Assets related to the affected Series of Notes at a public or private sale, or in any other manner, at such prices as the Trustee in good faith considers commercially reasonable, and either for cash, on credit or for future delivery and (viii) exercise any such rights as conferred on the Trustee in respect of any Additional Collateral, pursuant to any Additional Security Agreement.

13. **OTHER REMEDIES**

(a) If an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Trustee may pursue any available remedy to collect the payment of principal of and interest on the affected Notes or to

enforce the performance of any provision of the affected Notes, this Deed or the applicable Note Guaranty.

- (b) In addition to the above clause (a), if an Acceleration has occurred, the Trustee will, subject to Condition 12, be entitled to collect on any and all Collateral or Additional Collateral related to the affected Series of Notes and apply the collections thereon to satisfy the indebtedness, obligations, liabilities and/or obligations of the Issuer owed to the respective Secured Parties of the applicable affected Series;
- (c) The Trustee may maintain a proceeding even if it does not possess any of the affected Notes or does not produce any of them in the proceeding. A delay or omission by the Trustee or any Holder in exercising any right or remedy accruing upon an Event of Default shall not impair the right or remedy or constitute a waiver of or acquiescence in the Event of Default. No remedy is exclusive of any other remedy. All available remedies are cumulative to the extent permitted by law.

14. WAIVER OF PAST DEFAULTS

The Holders of more than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of an affected Series may by notice to the Trustee waive any existing Default or Event of Default with respect to such Series and its consequences, except a Default in the payment of the principal of or interest on any Note of such Series as specified in clauses (a) and (b) of Condition 11 or a Default in respect of any term or provision of the Notes of such Series, this Deed or the applicable Note Guaranty that cannot be modified or amended without the consent of all Holders of such Series of Notes. When a Default or Event of Default with respect to a Series of Notes is waived, it is cured and ceases; provided that no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default in respect of such Series or impair any right consequent thereon.

15. LIMITATION ON PROCEEDINGS

No Holder of any Note of a Series will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to this Deed, the related Note Guaranty or for any remedy thereunder, unless such Holder shall have previously given to the Trustee written notice of a continuing Event of Default and unless the Holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the affected Series shall have made written request, and offered reasonable indemnity, to the Trustee to institute such proceeding as Trustee, and the Trustee shall not have received from the Holders of more than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the affected Series a direction inconsistent with such request and shall have failed to institute such proceeding within 60 days. A Holder may not use these Conditions to prejudice the rights of another Holder or to obtain a preference or priority over another Holder.

16. **RIGHTS OF HOLDERS TO RECEIVE PAYMENT**

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Deed (including, without limitation, Condition 15 (*Limitation on Proceedings*)), the right of any Holder to receive payment, in the currency in which the related Note is denominated, of principal (and premium, if any) or interest on the Notes held by such Holder, on or after the respective due dates, Redemption Dates expressed in the Trust Deed or the Notes, or to bring proceedings for the enforcement of any such payment on or after such respective dates, shall not be impaired or affected without the consent of such Holder.

17. COLLECTION SUIT BY TRUSTEE

If an Event of Default specified in Condition 11(a), 11(b), or 11(c) occurs and is continuing in respect of a Series of Notes, the Trustee may recover judgment in its own name and as trustee of an express trust against the Issuer and the Note Guarantor for the whole amount then due and owing

(together with applicable interest on any overdue principal and, to the extent lawful, interest on overdue interest) on the Notes of such Series and against the Issuer for the amounts provided for in Clause 12 (Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee) of the Trust Deed.

18. **TRUSTEE MAY FILE, ETC.**

- (a) The Trustee may (irrespective of whether the principal of the Notes is then due):
 - (i) file such other papers or documents as may be necessary or advisable in order to have the claims of the Trustee and the Holders under these Conditions and the Notes allowed in any bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation or other judicial proceedings relative to the Issuer or the Note Guarantor or their respective creditors or properties; and
 - (ii) collect and receive any monies or other property payable or deliverable in respect of any such claims and distribute them in accordance with these Conditions.

Any receiver, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator (or other similar official) in any such proceeding is hereby authorised by each Holder to make such payments to the Trustee and, in the event that the Trustee shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Holders, to pay to the Trustee any amount due to it for the reasonable compensation, and properly incurred expenses, taxes, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agent and counsel, and any other amounts due to the Trustee pursuant to Clause 12 (*Remuneration and Indemnification of the Trustee*) of the Trust Deed.

(b) Nothing in these Conditions shall be deemed to authorise the Trustee to authorise or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Holder any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Notes or the rights of any Holder thereof, or to authorise the Trustee to vote in respect of the claim of any Holder in any such proceeding.

19. UNDERTAKING FOR COSTS

In any proceedings for the enforcement of any right or remedy under these Conditions or in any proceedings against the Trustee for any action taken or omitted by it as Trustee, a court in its discretion may require the filing by any party litigant in the proceedings of an undertaking to pay the costs of the proceedings, and the court in its discretion may assess reasonable costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees, against any party litigant in the proceedings, having due regard to the merits and good faith of the claims or defenses made by the party litigant. This Condition 19 does not apply to proceedings by the Trustee, proceedings by the Issuer, proceedings by a Holder pursuant to Condition 16 (*Rights of Holders to Receive Payment*) or proceedings by Holders of more than 10% in aggregate principal amount of Outstanding Notes of the affected Series.

20. **PRESCRIPTION**

Claims against the Issuer for payment in respect of the Notes shall be prescribed and become void unless made within ten years (in the case of principal) or five years (in the case of interest) from the date on which the Notes becomes due and payable in respect thereof.

21. **REPLACEMENT OF NOTES**

If any Note is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws and stock exchange requirements, at the specified office of the Principal Paying Agent in London upon payment by the claimant of the expenses incurred in connection with such replacement and on such terms as to evidence, security, indemnity and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Notes must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

22. MEETINGS OF NOTEHOLDERS, MODIFICATION AND WAIVER

- (a) The Trust Deed contains provisions for convening meetings of Noteholders of a Series to consider matters affecting their interests.
- (b) A Basic Terms Modification may only be made by way of a Written Resolution signed by each affected Holder of the relevant Series.
- (c) An Extraordinary Resolution may be passed by votes representing not less than three quarters of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the affected Series represented at the meeting. The quorum at a meeting for passing an Extraordinary Resolution will be two or more persons present and holding or representing not less than one-half of the aggregate principal amount Outstanding of a relevant affected Series. The Trust Deed also contains permissions for combined meetings of Holders of more than one Series of Notes.
- (d) For any Series of Notes which are held by a single Holder, a single Voter in relation thereto shall be deemed to be two Voters for the purpose of forming a quorum.
- (e) The Trustee may in its sole discretion may determine that an event which would otherwise be an Event of Default shall not be so treated and/or authorise or waive any proposed breach or breach of covenants but only if and in so far as in its opinion the interests of the Holders of the Notes shall not be materially prejudiced thereby.
- (f) Any authorisation, waiver or determination shall be binding on the Trustee and Holders of the Notes. The Issuer shall cause any such authorisation, waiver or determination to be notified to the Holders of the Notes as soon as practicable.

23. ENTITLEMENT OF THE TRUSTEE

In connection with the exercise of its powers, trusts, authorities or discretions (including but not limited to those in relation to any proposed modification, waiver, authorisation or substitution as aforesaid) the Trustee shall not have regard to the consequences of such exercise for individual holders of any other notes or bonds, resulting from their being for any purpose domiciled or resident in, or otherwise connected with, or subject to the jurisdiction of, any particular territory.

24. **NOTICES**

(a) Any notice or communication shall be in writing and delivered in person or mailed by first-class mail, postage prepaid, addressed as follows:

if to GSI: Plumtree Court 25 Shoe Lane London EC4A 4AU United Kingdom Attn: Mathew McDermott, Rita Taylor

if to the Trustee:

The Bank of New York Mellon acting through its London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL United Kingdom Attn: Trustee Administration Manager

if to the Principal Paying Agent or Collateral Administrator:

The Bank of New York Mellon

One Canada Square London E14 5AL United Kingdom Fax: +44 207 964 2533 (Structure Finance) Attention: Corporate Trust Administration – GSI Copy to Fax: +44 1202 689660

if to the Registrar:

The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Luxembourg Branch Vertigo Building - Polaris 2-4 rue Eugene Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg Attn: GSI Senior Secured Notes - Luc Biever/ Andres Camacho

Any written instruction that is provided to The Bank of New York Mellon will be delivered in either facsimile, electronic or hard copy form and will be signed manually by, or bear a facsimile of a manual signature of, the Officer or other person authorised to sign such instruction.

- (b) The Issuer or the Trustee by notice to the other may designate additional or different addresses for subsequent notices or communications.
- (c) In the case of a Global Registered Note or a Definitive Note, any notice or communication mailed to a registered Holder shall be mailed to the Holder at the Holder's address as it appears on the Note Register and shall be sufficiently given if so mailed within the time prescribed.
- (d) Failure to mail a notice or communication to a Holder or any defect in it shall not affect its sufficiency with respect to other Holders. If a notice or communication is mailed in the manner provided above, it is duly given, whether or not the addressee receives it.
- (e) Any notice or communication delivered to the Issuer under the provisions herein shall constitute notice to the Note Guarantor.

25. GOVERNING LAW

The Trust Deed, the Notes and the Agency Agreement are governed by and shall be construed in accordance with English law.

26. SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION

(a) The courts of England have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with these Conditions or the Notes and all non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them, (including a dispute regarding the existence, validity or termination of these Conditions or the Notes) (a "Dispute").

(b) The parties agree that the courts of England are the most appropriate and convenient courts to settle Disputes between them and accordingly they will not argue to the contrary.

27. THIRD-PARTY RIGHTS

No person shall have any right to enforce any term or condition of the Notes or the Trust Deed under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

EXHIBIT A

Deemed Representations of Beneficial Owners of Global Registered Notes

Capitalised terms used and not defined herein have the meanings ascribed in the Principal Trust Deed.

Form of Certifications applicable to Regulation S Note

- 1. The Transferee (i) is acquiring such Regulation S Global Notes (or any interests therein) in an offshore transaction (within the meaning of Regulation S) in accordance with Rule 904 of Regulation S ("Regulation S") under the Securities Act (ii) is acquiring such Regulation S Global Notes (or any interests therein) for its own account or an account with respect to which the transferee exercises sole investment discretion in a transaction meeting the requirements of Regulation S, and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States or any other jurisdiction, (iii) is not acquiring, and has not entered into any discussions regarding its acquisition of, such Regulation S Global Notes (or any interests therein) while it is in the United States of America or any of its territories or possessions (iv) understands that such Notes (or any interests therein) are being sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of an exemption that depends, in part, on the accuracy of these representations, (v) understands that such Regulation S Global Notes (or any interests therein) may not, absent an applicable exemption, be transferred without registration and/or qualification under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws and the laws of any other applicable jurisdiction and (vi) understands that interests in a Global Registered Note may only be held through Euroclear or Clearstream.
- 2. If required by the Principal Trust Deed, the Transferee will, prior to any sale, pledge or other transfer by it of any Note (or any interest therein), obtain from the transferee and deliver to the Issuer and the Registrar a duly executed transferee certificate addressed to each of the Trustee and the Issuer and such other certificates and other information as the Issuer, the Trustee or the Registrar may reasonably require to confirm that the proposed transfer substantially complies with the transfer restrictions contained in the Principal Trust Deed.
- 3. The Transferee agrees that no Note (or any interest therein) may be sold, pledged or otherwise transferred in a denomination of less than the applicable minimum denomination set forth in the Principal Trust Deed.
- 4. The Transferee understands that the Notes have not been approved or disapproved by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") or any other governmental authority or agency of any jurisdiction. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. The Transferee also understands that the Regulation S Global Notes have not been registered under the Securities Act and, therefore, the Regulation S Global Notes cannot be offered or sold in the United States or to U.S. persons (as defined in Rule 902(k) under the Securities Act) unless they are registered under the Securities Act or unless an exemption from registration is available. Accordingly, the certificates representing the Notes will bear a legend stating that such Regulation S Global Notes have not been registered under the Securities Act and setting forth certain of the restrictions on transfer of the Regulation S Global Notes (or any interests therein). The Transferee understands that the Issuer has no obligation to register the Regulation S Global Notes under the Securities Act or to comply with the requirements for any exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.
- 5. The Transferee is aware that no Regulation S Global Notes (or any interest therein) may be offered, sold, pledged or otherwise transferred, except (a) to a transferee, that is acquiring such interest in an offshore transaction (within the meaning of Regulation S) as a non-U.S. person in accordance with Rule 903 or Rule 904 of Regulation S, (b) if such transfer is made in compliance

with the other requirements set forth in the Principal Trust Deed and (c) if such transfer is made in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States and any other relevant jurisdiction.

- 6. The Transferee understands that there is no market for the Notes and that no assurance can be given as to the liquidity of any trading market for the Notes and that it is unlikely that a trading market for the Notes will develop. Accordingly, the Transferee must be prepared to hold the Notes for an indefinite period of time or until their maturity.
- 7. The Transferee is not a U.S. person (within the meaning of Regulation S under the Securities Act). The Transferee agrees that no sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) may be made, if such transfer would have the effect of requiring either of the Issuer or the Collateral to register as an "investment company" for the purposes of the Investment Company Act.
- 8. The Transferee represents that it is not (and for so long as it holds any Note or any interest therein will not be), and is not acting on behalf of (and for so long as it holds any Note or any interest therein will not be acting on behalf of) (1) an "employee benefit plan" (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) that is subject to Title I of ERISA, (2) a "plan" (as defined in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code) to which Section 4975 of the Code applies, (3) an entity whose underlying assets include the assets of such an "employee benefit plan" or "plan", or (4) a foreign, governmental or church plan that is subject to any non-U.S., federal, state or local law that is similar to the applicable provisions of ERISA or the Code with respect to the treatment of plan assets or prohibited transactions (a "Similar Law"). Any purported transfer of a Note or an interest therein to a purchaser that does not comply with the requirements of this paragraph shall be null and void *ab initio*.
- 9. The Transferee agrees that (a) any sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) made in violation of the transfer restrictions contained in the Principal Trust Deed, or made based upon any false or inaccurate representation made by the Transferee to the Issuer, the Trustee or the Registrar, will be void and of no force or effect and (b) none of the Issuer, the Trustee and the Registrar has any obligation to recognise any sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) made in violation of any such transfer restriction or made based upon any such false or inaccurate representation.
- 10. The Transferee acknowledges that, if, notwithstanding the restrictions on transfer contained therein, the Issuer determines that (a) any beneficial owner of a Regulation S Global Note is a U.S. person (within the meaning of Regulation S under the Securities Act), then the Issuer shall require, by notice to such Holder, that such Holder sell all of its right, title and interest to such Regulation S Global Note (or interest therein) to a Person that is not a U.S. person acquiring the Regulation S Global Note, (or interest therein) in reliance on the Regulation S, with such sale to be effected within 30 days after notice of such sale requirement is given. If such beneficial owner fails to effect the transfer required within such 30-day period, (i) upon direction from the Issuer or the Trustee, on behalf of the Issuer and at the expense of such Holder (which expense may be deducted from the sale proceeds described below), such holder's interest in such Note shall be transferred in a commercially reasonable sale conducted by the Issuer or by an investment banking firm selected by the Issuer in accordance with Section 9-610(b) of the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York (as applied to securities that are sold on a recognised market or that may decline speedily in value) to a Person that is not a U.S. person in an offshore transaction meeting the requirements of Regulation S, subject to the restrictions on transfer in Condition 3 (Transfer of Global Registered Notes) and (ii) pending such transfer, no further payments will be made in respect of such Note (or interest therein) held by such holder from the date notice of the sale requirement is sent to the date on which such Note (or interest therein) is sold and such Note (or interest therein) shall be deemed not to be outstanding for the purposes of any vote, consent or direction of the holders of the Notes (and shall not be taken into account for the purposes of calculating any quorum or majority requirements relating thereto).

- 11. Transferees who take delivery in the form of a beneficial interest in a Global Registered Note agree that interests in a Global Registered Note may be held only through Euroclear or Clearstream.
- 12. The Transferee acknowledges that the foregoing acknowledgments, representations and agreements will be relied upon by the Issuer and others for the purpose of determining its eligibility to purchase Notes, and that, it will be required to indemnify the Issuer for any damages caused by any breach of its representations hereunder. The Transferee agrees to provide, if requested, any additional information that may be required to substantiate its status as a non-U.S. person, to determine compliance with ERISA and/or Section 4975 of the Code or to otherwise determine its eligibility to purchase Notes of the Issuer. The Transferee agrees that, if any of the acknowledgments, representations or warranties made or deemed to have been made herein by it are no longer accurate, the purchaser will promptly notify the Issuer.
- 13. The Issuer may impose additional transfer restrictions to comply with the USA PATRIOT Act and other similar laws or regulations, and each holder of a Note (or interest therein) is deemed to have agreed to comply with such transfer restrictions. The Issuer shall notify the Trustee and the Registrar of any such restrictions.
- 14. The Transferee (a) has such knowledge and experience in financial and business matters that the Transferee is capable of evaluating the merits and risks (including for tax, legal, regulatory, accounting and other financial purposes) of its prospective investment in the Notes, (b) is financially able to bear such risk, (c) in making such investment is not relying on the advice or recommendations of the Issuer or any of its respective affiliates (or any representative of any of the foregoing) and (d) has determined that an investment in the Notes is suitable and appropriate for it. The purchaser has received, and has had an adequate opportunity to review the contents of, the Summary of Indicative Terms and the Final Terms thereto setting forth certain terms of the Notes. The purchaser has had access to such financial and other information concerning the Issuer and the Notes as it has deemed necessary to make its own independent decision to purchase the Notes, including the opportunity, at a reasonable time prior to its purchase of the Notes, to ask questions and receive answers concerning the Issuer and the terms and conditions of the offering.

Form of Certifications applicable to Rule 144A Note

- 1. The Transferee (i) is acquiring such Rule 144A Global Notes as a QIB (as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act) within the U.S. in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption (ii) is acquiring such Rule 144A Global Notes (or any interests therein) for its own account or an account with respect to which the transferee exercises sole investment discretion in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A, and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States or any other jurisdiction, (iii) is acquiring such Rule 144A Global Notes in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption (iv) understands that such Notes (or any interests therein) are being sold without registration under the Securities Act by reason of an exemption that depends, in part, on the accuracy of these representations, (v) understands that such Rule 144A Global Notes (or any interests therein) may not, absent an applicable exemption, be transferred without registration and/or qualification under the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws and the laws of any other applicable jurisdiction and (vi) understands that interests in a Global Registered Note may only be held through Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC.
- 2. If required by the Principal Trust Deed, the Transferee will, prior to any sale, pledge or other transfer by it of any Note (or any interest therein), obtain from the transferee and deliver to the Issuer and the Registrar a duly executed transferee certificate addressed to each of the Trustee and the Issuer and such other certificates and other information as the Issuer, the Trustee or the Registrar may reasonably require to confirm that the proposed transfer substantially complies with the transfer restrictions contained in the Principal Trust Deed.

- 3. The Transferee agrees that no Note (or any interest therein) may be sold, pledged or otherwise transferred in a denomination of less than the applicable minimum denomination set forth in the Principal Trust Deed.
- 4. The Transferee understands that the Notes have not been approved or disapproved by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") or any other governmental authority or agency of any jurisdiction. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. The Transferee also understands that the Rule 144A Global Notes have not been registered under the Securities Act and, therefore, the Rule 144A Global Notes may be offered or sold exclusively to QIBs within the United States in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption. Accordingly, the certificates representing the Notes will bear a legend stating that such Rule 144A Global Notes have not been registered under the Securities Act and setting forth certain of the restrictions on transfer of the Rule 144A Global Notes (or any interests therein). The Transferee understands that the Issuer has no obligation to register the Rule 144A Global Notes under the Securities Act or to comply with the requirements for any exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.
- 5. The Transferee is aware that no Rule 144A Global Notes (or any interest therein) may be offered, sold, pledged or otherwise transferred within the U.S., except (a) to a transferee that is a QIB in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption, (b) if such transfer is made in compliance with the other requirements set forth in the Principal Trust Deed and (c) if such transfer is made in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States and any other relevant jurisdiction.
- 6. The Transferee understands that there is no market for the Notes and that no assurance can be given as to the liquidity of any trading market for the Notes and that it is unlikely that a trading market for the Notes will develop. Accordingly, the Transferee must be prepared to hold the Notes for an indefinite period of time or until their maturity.
- 7. The Transferee is a QIB within the United States. The Transferee agrees that no sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) may be made, if such transfer would have the effect of requiring either of the Issuer or the Collateral to register as an "investment company" for the purposes of the Investment Company Act.
- 8. The Transferee represents that it is not (and for so long as it holds any Note or any interest therein will not be), and is not acting on behalf of (and for so long as it holds any Note or any interest therein will not be acting on behalf of) (1) an "employee benefit plan" (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) that is subject to Title I of ERISA, (2) a "plan" (as defined in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code) to which Section 4975 of the Code applies, (3) an entity whose underlying assets include the assets of such an "employee benefit plan" or "plan", or (4) a foreign, governmental or church plan that is subject to any non-U.S., federal, state or local law that is similar to the applicable provisions of ERISA or the Code with respect to the treatment of plan assets or prohibited transactions (a "Similar Law"). Any purported transfer of a Note or an interest therein to a purchaser that does not comply with the requirements of this paragraph shall be null and void *ab initio*.
- 9. The Transferee agrees that (a) any sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) made in violation of the transfer restrictions contained in the Principal Trust Deed, or made based upon any false or inaccurate representation made by the Transferee to the Issuer, the Trustee or the Registrar, will be void and of no force or effect and (b) none of the Issuer, the Trustee and the Registrar has any obligation to recognise any sale, pledge or other transfer of a Note (or any interest therein) made in violation of any such transfer restriction or made based upon any such false or inaccurate representation.
- 10. The Transferee acknowledges that, if, notwithstanding the restrictions on transfer contained therein, the Issuer determines that (a) any beneficial owner of a Rule 144A Global Note is not a QIB that acquired the Rule 144A Global Note in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption,

then the Issuer shall require, by notice to such Holder, that such Holder sell all of its right, title and interest to such Rule 144A Global Note (or interest therein) to a Person that is a QIB within the United States acquiring the Rule 144A Global Note, (or interest therein) in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption, with such sale to be effected within 30 days after notice of such sale requirement is given. If such beneficial owner fails to effect the transfer required within such 30day period, (i) upon direction from the Issuer or the Trustee, on behalf of the Issuer and at the expense of such Holder (which expense may be deducted from the sale proceeds described below), such holder's interest in such Note shall be transferred in a commercially reasonable sale conducted by the Issuer or by an investment banking firm selected by the Issuer in accordance with Section 9-610(b) of the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York (as applied to securities that are sold on a recognised market or that may decline speedily in value) to a Person that is a QIB in reliance on the Private Placement Exemption, subject to the restrictions on transfer in Condition 3 (Transfer of Global Registered Notes) and (ii) pending such transfer, no further payments will be made in respect of such Note (or interest therein) held by such holder from the date notice of the sale requirement is sent to the date on which such Note (or interest therein) is sold and such Note (or interest therein) shall be deemed not to be outstanding for the purposes of any vote, consent or direction of the holders of the Notes (and shall not be taken into account for the purposes of calculating any quorum or majority requirements relating thereto).

- 11. Transferees who take delivery in the form of a beneficial interest in a Global Registered Note agree that interests in a Global Registered Note may be held only through Euroclear, Clearstream or DTC.
- 12. The Transferee acknowledges that the foregoing acknowledgments, representations and agreements will be relied upon by the Issuer and others for the purpose of determining its eligibility to purchase Notes, and that, it will be required to indemnify the Issuer for any damages caused by any breach of its representations hereunder. The Transferee agrees to provide, if requested, any additional information that may be required to substantiate its status as a non-U.S. person, to determine compliance with ERISA and/or Section 4975 of the Code or to otherwise determine its eligibility to purchase Notes of the Issuer. The Transferee agrees that, if any of the acknowledgments, representations or warranties made or deemed to have been made herein by it are no longer accurate, the purchaser will promptly notify the Issuer.
- 13. The Issuer may impose additional transfer restrictions to comply with the USA PATRIOT Act and other similar laws or regulations, and each holder of a Note (or interest therein) is deemed to have agreed to comply with such transfer restrictions. The Issuer shall notify the Trustee and the Registrar of any such restrictions.
- 14. The Transferee (a) has such knowledge and experience in financial and business matters that the Transferee is capable of evaluating the merits and risks (including for tax, legal, regulatory, accounting and other financial purposes) of its prospective investment in the Notes, (b) is financially able to bear such risk, (c) in making such investment is not relying on the advice or recommendations of the Issuer or any of its respective affiliates (or any representative of any of the foregoing) and (d) has determined that an investment in the Notes is suitable and appropriate for it. The purchaser has received, and has had an adequate opportunity to review the contents of, the Summary of Indicative Terms and the Final Terms thereto setting forth certain terms of the Notes. The purchaser has had access to such financial and other information concerning the Issuer and the Notes as it has deemed necessary to make its own independent decision to purchase the Notes, including the opportunity, at a reasonable time prior to its purchase of the Notes, to ask questions and receive answers concerning the Issuer and the terms and conditions of the offering.

EXHIBIT B

Form of Transfer Certificate

[This certificate is not required for transfers of interests in a Global Registered Note to persons who wish to hold the transferred interest in the same Global Registered Note]

[DATE]

To: [ISSUER]

[TRUSTEE]

[ISSUER] (the "Issuer")

[Title of Series of [Notes][Certificates]] (the ["Notes"])

issued pursuant to the Programme

Reference is made to the trust deed dated 23 September 2016, as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019, and further amended and restated on 23 September 2020, between the Issuer and the Trustee constituting the Notes ("**Principal Trust Deed**"). Terms defined in the Principal Trust Deed shall have the same meanings when used in this certificate unless otherwise stated.

This certificate relates to [*insert currency and nominal amount of*] [Notes] which are held in the form of beneficial interests in one or more [Regulation S Global Notes][Rule 144A Global Notes] (ISIN No. [*specify*]) in the name of [transferor] (the "**Transferor**"). The Transferor has requested an exchange or transfer of such beneficial interest for an interest in [[Definitive Notes] [Regulation S Global Notes] [Rule 144A Global Notes]].

In connection therewith, the Transferor certifies that such exchange or transfer has been effected in accordance with the transfer restrictions set forth in the [Notes] and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of the United States of America, any State of the United States of America or any other jurisdiction and any applicable rules and regulations of Euroclear, Clearstream, or DTC, as applicable from time to time and, accordingly, the Transferor certifies as follows (terms used in this paragraph that are defined in Rule 144A or in Regulation S are used herein as defined therein):

EITHER:

[the offer of the [Notes] was not made to a person in the United States;

either (i) the transaction was executed in, on or through the facilities of a designated offshore securities market and neither the Transferor nor any person acting on the Transferor's behalf knows that the transaction was pre-arranged with a transferee in the United States or (ii) the transferee is outside the United States, or the Transferor and any person acting on its behalf reasonably believes that the transferee is outside the United States;

no directed selling efforts have been made in contravention of the requirement of Rule 903(b) or 904(b) of Regulation S, as applicable; and

the transaction is not part of a plan or scheme to evade the registration requirements of the Securities Act.]¹

OR:

[Such Notes are being transferred in accordance with Rule 144A to a transferee that the Transferor reasonably believes is purchasing the Notes for its own account or any account with respect to which the

1

Include as applicable. Relevant only if the proposed transfer or exchange is being made to a person holding in the form of or for a beneficial interest in one or more Regulation S Notes.

transferee and any such account is a "qualified institutional buyer" within the meaning of Rule 144A, in each case in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States or any other jurisdiction.²]

This certificate and the statements contained herein are made for the benefit of the addressees hereof and for the benefit of the Dealer(s) of the Notes.

[Insert name of Transferor]

By:

Name:

Title:

Dated:

2

Include as applicable. Relevant only in respect of Rule 144A Global Notes and if the propose transfer or exchange is being made to a person holding in the form of or for a beneficial interest in one or more Rule 144A Global Notes.

SCHEDULE 3 SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED

FORM OF SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED³

SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED

GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL (as Issuer and Chargor)

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH (as Trustee)

Pro forma

[] SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED

3

NB: this form relates to an issuance of Eligible Securities. To be modified as appropriate for other forms of Collateral.

THIS [•] SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED is made on [•] BETWEEN

- (1) **GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL**, a private company incorporated with unlimited liability (registered number 02263951) under the laws of England and Wales, whose registered office is Plumtree Court, 25 Shoe Lane, London EC4A 4AU (the "**Issuer**"); and
- (2) THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, acting through its London branch at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, acting in its capacity as trustee for the Noteholders (the "Trustee" which expression shall, wherever the context so admits, include such company and all or any other persons or companies for the time being acting as the trustee of this deed in respect of the Notes of any Series).

WHEREAS

- (A) This Supplemental Trust Deed is supplemental to a trust deed dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on or about [•] 2020 between the Issuer and the Trustee (the "Principal Trust Deed").
- (B) By virtue of Clause 3 (*Constitution of the Notes*) of the Principal Trust Deed, the Issuer is at liberty (subject as therein provided) to create and issue Notes (as defined in the Principal Trust Deed) constituted by a trust deed supplemental to the Principal Trust Deed upon such terms as the Issuer may determine.
- (C) The Issuer has authorised the issue of Notes to be constituted by this Supplemental Trust Deed and secured in the manner hereinafter appearing.
- (D) The Trustee has agreed to act as trustee in relation to the Notes (as defined below) upon and subject to the terms and conditions hereinafter contained.

NOW THIS [•] SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST DEED WITNESSES AND IT IS HEREBY AGREED AND DECLARED as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS**

- 1.1 The provisions of the Master Definitions Schedule signed and dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on or about 23 September 2020 for the purposes of identification by, amongst others, the Issuer and the Trustee (as the same may be amended, varied or supplemented from time to time with the consent of the parties hereto) are expressly and specifically incorporated into and shall apply to this Deed.
- 1.2 In this Supplemental Trust Deed:

"**Broker**" means in respect of China Connect Securities, Pershing LLC or any other replacement broker acceptable to Custodian and Issuer and appointed by Issuer on an agency basis.

"**Charged Property**" means all the Financial Assets of the Chargor which from time to time are, or are expressed to be, the subject of the Security.

"China Connect" means the securities trading and clearing links programme developed by The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited, the Shanghai Stock Exchange, the Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited and China Securities Depository and Clearing Corporation Limited for the establishment of mutual market access between the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited and Shanghai Stock exchange and/or the securities trading and clearing links programme developed by The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited, the Shenzhen Stock Exchange, the Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited and China Securities Depository and Clearing Corporation Limited for the establishment of mutual market access between The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited and Shenzhen Stock Exchange (as the case may be).

"**China Connect Market**" means the Shanghai Stock Exchange and/or the Shenzhen Stock Exchange (as the case may be).

"China Connect Securities" means any securities listed and traded on a China Connect Market which may be traded by Hong Kong and international investors under China Connect.

"Collateral Rights" means all rights, powers and remedies of the Trustee provided by or pursuant to the Security Documents or by law.

"**Custodian**" means The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch, One Canada Square, London E14 5AL.

"**Eligible Securities**" means Securities and Cash of a type or currency listed under "Other Information—Details of Collateral" in the Final Terms of the Notes dated [•], as may be amended from time to time in accordance with the TACA.

"**Encumbrance**" means (a) a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other encumbrance securing any obligation of any person, (b) any arrangement under which money or claims to, or the benefit of, a bank or other account may be applied, set off or made subject to a combination of accounts so as to effect discharge of any sum owed or payable to any person or (c) any other type of preferential arrangement (including any title transfer and retention arrangement) having a similar effect.

"Event of Default" means an event of default set out in the Conditions.

"Financial Assets" means the Segregated Account, and any Eligible Securities on deposit therein or credited thereto, from time to time.

"Final Terms" means the final terms set out in Schedule 3 hereto.

"Notes" means the Series [•]-[•] Notes.

"**Notice of Exclusive Control**" means a written notice in the form substantially as set out in Schedule 2 attached hereto, delivered by the Trustee to the Custodian pursuant to the TACA.

"Posted Collateral" has the meaning given to it in the TACA.

"**Receiver**" means a receiver or receiver and manager of the whole or any part of the Charged Property.

"Secured Obligations" means all monies, debts and liabilities which may at any time be or become due, owing or incurred, actually or contingently, by the Chargor, pursuant to the terms of the Principal Trust Deed, to the Trustee or to the Principal Paying Agent or the Collateral Administrator under the Agency Agreement, in all cases with respect solely to the Notes.

"**Security**" means the security created or expressed to be created in favour of the Trustee pursuant to the Security Documents.

"**Security Documents**" means this Deed, the Principal Trust Deed, and any other documents entered into from time to time by the Chargor creating security in favour of the Trustee as security for the Secured Obligations.

"**Segregated Account**" means the custodial account(s) established in respect solely of the Notes, details of which are set out in Schedule 1, established pursuant to the TACA (and defined therein

as the "Segregated Account(s)") and maintained by the Custodian on behalf of the Chargor for the deposit of Eligible Securities in connection with such Notes.

"Series [•] - [•] Notes" means the Series [•] - [•] Notes senior secured notes issued by the Issuer pursuant to the Supplemental Trust Deed.

"**TACA**" means the master triparty account control agreement (as amended from time to time), entered into on or about the date of the Principal Trust Deed between the Issuer, the Trustee and the Custodian, pursuant to which the Eligible Securities subject to this Deed will be maintained by the Custodian in the Segregated Account.

"**Transaction Documents**" means for the purposes of the Notes, the Security Documents and the TACA.

2. **APPOINTMENT OF TRUSTEE**

The Issuer hereby appoints The Bank Of New York Mellon, London Branch as Trustee in relation to the Series [•] - [•] Notes, and the Trustee shall be bound by the terms hereof, the Principal Trust Deed and the Agency Agreement. [The Trustee hereby accepts such appointment and agrees to perform the obligations of the Trustee as set out in the Conditions of the Notes.]

3. AMOUNT, FORM AND STATUS OF THE NOTES

- 3.1 The Notes are constituted by and in accordance with the Principal Trust Deed and this Supplemental Trust Deed in the aggregate principal amount of [•] and shall be subject to and have the benefit of the Conditions as modified or supplemented by the Final Terms. The Notes shall be in registered form.
- 3.2 The Notes shall be secured by the Security set out in Clause 4 below.
- 3.3 The Notes shall initially be represented by a Global Note. The Global Note shall be exchangeable in accordance with its provisions for Definitive Notes.
- 3.4 The Notes constitute direct, unconditional, secured obligations of the Issuer, secured pursuant to Clause 4 below, and will rank pari passu and without any preference among themselves.

4. SECURITY

- 4.1 The Chargor, as beneficial owner, hereby charges in favour of the Trustee for the payment and discharge of the Secured Obligations, by way of first ranking charge all the Chargor's right, title and interest from time to time in the Financial Assets. The security created by or pursuant to this Deed shall remain in full force and effect as a continuing security for the Secured Obligations unless and until discharged by the Trustee.
- 4.2 The security created pursuant to this Clause 4 shall not extend to any Financial Asset situated outside England and Wales to the extent that, and for so long as, any such security would be unlawful under the laws of the jurisdiction in which such Financial Asset is situated.
- 4.3 Nothing in this Deed shall be deemed to constitute or operate as an assignment (legal or equitable) of the Charged Property by the Chargor to the Trustee.

5. **FURTHER ASSURANCE**

5.1 The Chargor shall promptly do all such acts or execute all such documents as the Trustee may reasonably specify (and in such form as the Trustee may reasonably require in favour of the Trustee or its nominee(s)):

- (a) to perfect the security created or intended to be created in respect of the Charged Property, including without limitation, to deliver this Deed with the Form MR01 for registration with the Registrar of Companies at the Companies House of England and Wales (the "Registrar"), in accordance with the normal procedure, or for the exercise of the Collateral Rights;
- (b) to create, protect or maintain the security conferred or intended to be conferred on the Trustee by or pursuant to the Security Documents;
- (c) to confer on the Trustee security over any Financial Assets of the Chargor located in any jurisdiction outside England and Wales equivalent or similar to the security intended to be conferred by or pursuant to the Security Documents; and/or
- (d) to facilitate the realisation of the Charged Property.

For the avoidance of doubt, the Trustee shall not be responsible for the perfection of the security constituted by this Deed and shall not be liable for any failure to perfect such security.

6. CHARGOR'S COVENANTS

- 6.1 The Chargor undertakes that it shall not, at any time during the subsistence of this Deed, create or permit to subsist any Encumbrance (other than the Security created by the Security Documents) over all or any part of the Charged Property.
- 6.2 The execution and delivery of this Deed together with the timely delivery of the same to the Registrar creates in favour of the Trustee a valid first ranking security interest in the Financial Assets.
- 6.3 Subject to Clause 8 (Further Transactions), the Chargor undertakes that it shall not (and shall not agree to) at any time during the subsistence of this Deed:
 - (a) execute any transfer or assignment of all or any part of the Charged Property;
 - (b) create any legal or equitable estate or other interest in, or over, or otherwise relating to, all or any part of the Charged Property; and/or
 - (c) assign or otherwise dispose of any interest in any Financial Asset.

7. **DEALING WITH FINANCIAL ASSETS**

Subject to Clause 8 (Further Transactions), the Chargor shall not at any time during the subsistence of this Deed, without the prior written consent of the Trustee:

- (a) deal with any Financial Asset; or
- (b) factor or discount any of the Financial Assets or enter into any agreement for such factoring or discounting.

8. **FURTHER TRANSACTIONS**

- 8.1 Notwithstanding the provisions of Clauses 6.3(c) (*Chargor's Covenants*) and Clause 7 (Dealing with Financial Assets) the Chargor may at any time on any day an Event of Default is not continuing deal with the Charged Property to the extent only of:
 - (a) the substitution of Eligible Securities in accordance with Clause 2.1.3(C) of the TACA; and

- (b) the withdrawal of excess Eligible Securities in accordance with Clause 2.1.3(B)(ii) of the TACA.
- 8.2 Any Charged Property so dealt with pursuant to Clause 8.1 shall automatically be released from the charge created hereby.

9. ENFORCEMENT OF SECURITY

At any time after the occurrence of an Event of Default (as long as it is continuing and has not been remedied or waived in accordance with the Terms and Conditions) the security created by or pursuant to this Deed is enforceable, and the Trustee may and is for all purposes under the Principal Trust Deed authorized to, only following the delivery of a Notice of Exclusive Control to the Custodian pursuant to the TACA (in a form substantially set out at Schedule 2 attached hereto), and in compliance with the requirements of the Conditions, but otherwise without prior authorisation from any court, in its absolute discretion:

- (a) enforce all or any part of that security (at the times, in the manner and on the terms as prescribed in the Principal Trust Deed) and collect and get in all or any part of the Charged Property, in accordance with the Conditions; and
- (b) whether or not it has appointed a Receiver, exercise all or any of the powers, authorities and discretions conferred by the Law of Property Act 1925 (as varied or extended by this Deed) on mortgagees and by this Deed on any Receiver or otherwise conferred by law on mortgagees or Receivers, including for the avoidance of doubt, instruct the Custodian to instruct a Broker to sell any China Connect Securities which are Posted Collateral in accordance with the TACA.

For the avoidance of doubt, Clause 8.2(d) of the Principal Trust Deed shall not apply in relation to any China Connect Securities which are Posted Collateral.

10. VARIATION OF THE LAW OF PROPERTY ACT 1925

The restrictions contained in Section 93 of the Law of Property Act 1925 shall not apply to this Deed or to the exercise by the Trustee of its right to consolidate all or any of the security created by or pursuant to this Deed with any other security in existence at any time, which power may be exercised by the Trustee without notice to the Chargor on or at any time after the occurrence of an Event of Default (which is continuing).

11. **APPOINTMENT OF RECEIVER**

After the occurrence of an Event of Default which is continuing, or if requested to do so by the Chargor, the Trustee may by deed or otherwise, without prior notice to the Chargor:

- (a) appoint one or more persons to be a Receiver of the whole or any part of the Charged Property;
- (b) remove (so far as it is lawfully able) any Receiver so appointed; and
- (c) appoint another person(s) as an additional or replacement Receiver(s).

12. CAPACITY OF RECEIVERS

Each person appointed to be a Receiver pursuant to Clause 11 (Appointment) shall be:

(a) entitled to act individually or together with any other person appointed or substituted as Receiver;

- (b) deemed for all purposes to be the agent of the Chargor which shall be solely responsible for his acts, defaults and liabilities and for the payment of his remuneration and no Receiver shall at any time act as agent for the Trustee; and
- (c) entitled to remuneration for his services at a rate to be fixed by the Trustee from time to time (without being limited to the maximum rate specified by the Law of Property Act 1925).

13. STATUTORY POWERS OF APPOINTMENT

The powers of appointment of a Receiver shall be in addition to all statutory and other powers of appointment of the Trustee under the Law of Property Act 1925 or otherwise and such powers shall remain exercisable from time to time by the Trustee in respect of any part of the Charged Property.

14. **POWERS OF RECEIVER**

Every Receiver shall (subject to any restrictions in the instrument appointing him but notwithstanding any winding-up or dissolution of the Chargor) have and be entitled to exercise, in relation to the Charged Property (and any assets of the Chargor which, when got in, would be Charged Property) in respect of which he was appointed, and as varied and extended by the provisions of this Deed (in the name of or on behalf of the Chargor or in his own name and, in each case, at the cost of the Chargor):

- (a) all the powers conferred by the Law of Property Act 1925 on mortgagors and on mortgagees in possession and on receivers appointed under that Act;
- (b) all the powers of an administrative receiver set out in Schedule 1 to the Insolvency Act 1986 (whether or not the Receiver is an administrative receiver);
- (c) all the powers and rights of an absolute owner and power to do or omit to do anything which the Chargor itself could do or omit to do; and
- (d) the power to do all things (including bringing or defending proceedings in the name or on behalf of the Chargor) which seem to the Receiver to be incidental or conducive to (a) any of the functions, powers, authorities or discretions conferred on or vested in him or (b) the exercise of the Collateral Rights (including the collecting in and realisation of all or any part of the Charged Property) or
- (e) bringing to his hands any assets of the Chargor forming part of, or which when got in would be, Charged Property.

15. **PROTECTION OF THIRD PARTIES**

No purchaser or other person dealing with the Trustee or any Receiver shall be bound to inquire whether the right of the Trustee or such Receiver to exercise any of its powers has arisen or become exercisable or be concerned with any propriety or regularity on the part of the Trustee or such Receiver in such dealings.

16. **POWER OF ATTORNEY**

16.1 The Chargor by way of security irrevocably appoints the Trustee and any Receiver severally to be its attorney and in its name, on its behalf and as its act and deed to execute, deliver and perfect all documents and do all things which the attorney may consider to be required or desirable for:

- (a) carrying out at any time after the occurrence of an Event of Default, which is continuing, any obligation imposed on the Chargor by this Deed (including the execution and delivery of any deeds, charges or other security); and
- (b) enabling the Trustee and any Receiver to exercise, or delegate the exercise of, any of the rights, powers and authorities conferred on them by or pursuant to this Deed or by law (including, after the occurrence of an Event of Default which is continuing, the exercise of any right of a legal or beneficial owner of the Charged Property).
- 16.2 The Chargor shall ratify and confirm all things done and all documents executed by any attorney in the exercise or purported exercise of all or any of his powers.

17. **APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS**

- 17.1 All moneys from time to time received or recovered by the Trustee in connection with the realisation or enforcement of all or any part of the Security shall be applied at such times as the Trustee sees fit, at all times in accordance with the Principal Trust Deed, and to the extent permitted by applicable law (subject to the provisions of this Clause 17):
 - (a) in payment for application towards the discharge of the Secured Obligations in accordance with Condition 5 of the Notes;
 - (b) in payment to any person to whom the Trustee is obliged to pay in priority to the Chargor; and
 - (c) the balance, if any, in payment to the Chargor.
- 17.2 Prior to the application of the proceeds of the Security in accordance with Clause 17.1 the Trustee may, at its discretion, hold all or part of those proceeds in an interest bearing suspense or impersonal account(s) in the name of the Trustee with such financial institution as it may direct and for so long as the Trustee shall think fit (the interest being credited to the relevant account) pending the application from time to time of those monies at the Trustee's discretion in accordance with the provisions of this Clause 17.2.

18. CURRENCY CONVERSION

For the purpose of or pending the discharge of any of the Secured Obligations the Trustee may convert any moneys received or recovered by the Trustee from one currency to another, at the spot rate at which the Trustee is able to purchase the currency in which the Secured Obligations are due with the amount received. The obligations of the Chargor to pay in the due currency shall only be satisfied to the extent of the amount of the due currency purchased after deducting the costs of conversion.

19. SUMS RECEIVED BY THE CHARGOR

If, following the commencement of any enforcement action by the Trustee pursuant to Clause 9 (Enforcement of Security), the Chargor receives any sum which, pursuant to the Principal Trust Deed, should have been paid to the Trustee, that sum shall be held by the Chargor on trust for the Trustee and shall promptly be paid to the Trustee for application in accordance with this Clause.

20. CHANGE OF PARTY

Neither the Chargor nor the Trustee may assign all or any of its rights or transfer any of its obligations under the Security Documents except as expressly contemplated by this Deed, the Principal Trust Deed, or as may be required by law.

21. **DELEGATION**

Any Receiver may, at any time, delegate by power of attorney or otherwise to any person for any period, all or any of the rights, powers and discretions vested in it by the Security Documents (including the power of attorney set out in Clause 16 (Power of Attorney) of this Deed) (such person, a "Delegate") and such delegation may be made upon such terms and conditions (including the power to sub-delegate) and subject to such restrictions as the Trustee or any such Receiver may think fit in the interest of the Trustee and any such Receiver shall not be bound to supervise, or be in any way responsible for any loss incurred by reason of any misconduct or default on the part of any such delegate or sub-delegate.

22. FEES AND EXPENSES

- 22.1 The Chargor shall, from time to time on demand of the Trustee, reimburse the Trustee on a full indemnity basis for all costs and expenses (including legal fees and any applicable VAT) incurred by the Trustee and any Receiver and/or Delegate in connection with the exercise, preservation and/or enforcement of any of the rights, powers and remedies of the Trustee, of the Security and any proceedings instituted by or against the Trustee as a consequence of taking or holding the Security or of enforcing those rights, powers and remedies.
- 22.2 If the Chargor fails to pay any sum due under this Clause 22 (Fees and Expenses) on the due date for payment of that sum the Chargor shall pay interest on any such sum (before and after any judgment and to the extent interest at a default rate is not otherwise being paid on such sum) from the date of demand until the date of payment calculated on a daily basis at the rate of two per cent. per annum over the rate at which the Trustee was being offered, by prime banks in the London interbank market, deposits in an amount comparable to such sums in the currency or currencies thereof for such period(s) as the Trustee may from time to time select.

23. **INDEMNITIES**

- 23.1 The Chargor shall indemnify every Receiver and Delegate against all costs, claims, losses, expenses (including legal fees) and liabilities (together with any applicable VAT), whether or not reasonably foreseeable, incurred by any of them in relation to or arising out of (a) any failure by the Chargor to comply with obligations under Clause 22 (Fees and Expenses), (b) the taking, holding, protection or enforcement of the Security, (c) the exercise of any of the rights, powers, and discretions vested in any of them by this Deed or by law, (d) any default by the Chargor in the performance of any of the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in this Deed, and (e) which otherwise relate to any of the Security or the performance of the terms of the Security Documents (otherwise than as a result of its negligence, fraud, or default).
- 23.2 If any sum (a "Sum") owing by the Chargor under any Security Document or any order or judgment given or made in relation to any Security Document has to be converted from the currency (the "First Currency") in which such Sum is payable into another currency (the "Second Currency") for the purpose of:
 - (a) making or filing a claim or proof against the Chargor;
 - (b) obtaining an order or judgment in any court or other tribunal;
 - (c) enforcing any order or judgment given or made in relation to a Security Document; or
 - (d) applying the Sum in satisfaction of any of the Secured Obligations,

the Chargor shall indemnify the Trustee and every Receiver and Delegate from and against any loss suffered or incurred as a result of any discrepancy between (a) the rate of exchange used for

such purpose to convert such Sum from the First Currency into the Second Currency and (b) the rate or rates of exchange available to the Trustee at the time of such receipt of such Sum.

- 23.3 For the avoidance of doubt, the Trustee may rely on the indemnity in Clause 12.5 (Indemnification of the Trustee) of the Principal Trust Deed with respect to this Deed.
- 23.4 This Clause 23 (Indemnities) shall survive the termination of this Deed and the resignation or removal of the Trustee.

24. **AMENDMENTS AND RELEASES**

- 24.1 No variation or amendment of this Deed shall be effective unless expressed in writing and signed by or on behalf of each of the parties to this Deed.
- 24.2 Nothing in this Deed shall prevent the parties to the Principal Trust Deed from amending the terms of, waiving the requirements of, or granting consents under, the Principal Trust Deed in accordance with the terms thereof.
- 24.3 Upon a disposal of any of the Charged Property pursuant to the enforcement of the Security by a Receiver or the Trustee, the Trustee shall (at the cost of the Chargor) release that property from the Security.
- 24.4 Upon the Secured Obligations being discharged in full and if the Principal Trust Deed has been terminated, the Security shall be released and this Deed shall terminate and cease to be binding on the Chargor.

25. REMEDIES AND WAIVERS, PARTIAL INVALIDITY

- 25.1 No failure to exercise, or any delay in exercising, on the part of the Trustee, any right or remedy under this Deed and the Collateral Rights under this Deed shall operate as a waiver of that right or remedy, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right or remedy prevent any further or other exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or remedy.
- 25.2 If, at any time, any provision of this Deed is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect under the law of any jurisdiction, neither the legality, validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Deed nor of such provision under the laws of any other jurisdiction shall in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

26. FINANCIAL COLLATERAL ARRANGEMENT

This Deed, together with the TACA, shall take effect as a financial collateral arrangement, as such term is defined in the Financial Collateral Arrangements (No. 2) Regulations 2003, as amended.

27. NOTICES

- 27.1 Each communication to be made under this Deed shall be made in writing and, unless otherwise stated, shall be made by fax or letter.
- 27.2 Any communication or document to be made or delivered by one person to another pursuant to this Deed shall (unless that other person has by fifteen days' notice to the Trustee (or, in the case of the Trustee, to the Chargor) specified another number or address) be made to such other person in accordance with Condition 24 (*Notices*), provided that any communication or document to be made or delivered to the Trustee shall be effective only when received by it and then only if it is expressly marked for the attention of the department or officer identified with the Trustee's signature below (or such other department or officer as the Trustee shall from time to time specify for this purpose).

28. **COUNTERPARTS**

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which is an original and all of which together evidence the same agreement.

29. MISCELLANEOUS

The Principal Trust Deed shall, in relation to the Notes, henceforth be read and construed as one document with this Supplemental Trust Deed.

30. MEMORANDUM ON THE PRINCIPAL TRUST DEED

A written memorandum of this Supplemental Trust Deed will be annexed by the Trustee to the executed copy of the Principal Trust Deed held by the Trustee.

31. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

The provisions of Clause 26 (*Law and Jurisdiction*) of the Principal Trust Deed shall apply mutatis mutandis as if set out in full herein.

THIS DEED has been signed on behalf of and executed as a deed by the Chargor and is delivered by it on the date first specified above.

[signatures follow]

IN WITNESS whereof this Supplemental Trust Deed has been executed and delivered as a deed by the Issuer and the Trustee and entered into by the parties hereto on the day and year first above written.

ISSUER

EXECUTED AS A DEED and THE COMMON SEAL of GOLDMAN SACHS INTERNATIONAL was duly affixed and signed by either two Directors, two Managing Directors or a Director/Managing Director and a Secretary duly authorised by, and pursuant to, the resolution of the Board of Directors of Goldman Sachs International dated 29 March 2011, on the date stated at the beginning of this Deed.

By:	
Name:	
Managing Director	
By:	
Name:	
Managing Director / Secretary	

TRUSTEE

EXECUTED as a DEED by THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH Acting by its duly authorised signatory:

SCHEDULE I. DETAILS OF SEGREGATED ACCOUNT

Segregated Account in respect solely of Series [•]-[•] Notes, established pursuant to the TACA, with the Custodian, with account number [•].

SCHEDULE II. FORM OF NOTICE OF EXCLUSIVE CONTROL

From: The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch (in its capacity as Trustee) (the "Trustee")

- To: The Bank of New York Mellon (in its capacity as Custodian) (the "Custodian") at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL
- Copy: Goldman Sachs International (the "Chargor") at Plumtree Court, 25 Shoe Lane, London EC4A 4AU

Re: NOTICE OF EXCLUSIVE CONTROL (SERIES [•1-[•1 NOTES.)

We refer to the Master Triparty Account Control Agreement by and among the Custodian, the Chargor and the Trustee dated [•]. (the "Agreement"). Capitalised terms used herein shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Agreement.

This notice constitutes a Notice of Exclusive Control in relation to Series $[\bullet]-[\bullet]$ Notes. The Trustee hereby requests the Custodian (1) to act solely upon our Instructions with respect to the Segregated Account(s) in accordance with Clauses 2.1.5 and 2.1.6(a) of the Agreement, and (2) as soon as reasonably practicable accept no further instructions from the Chargor with regard to the operation of such Segregated Account or the transfer of any assets out of such Segregated Account in accordance with Clause 2.1.6(b) of the Agreement.

We hereby instruct you to deliver the Posted Collateral (other than China Connect Securities) in relation to Series [•]-[•] Notes to us as follows:

[Specify Delivery Instructions]

In respect of Posted Collateral that are China Connect Securities, we hereby instruct you to

instruct Broker to sell the Posted Collateral, and to credit the proceeds of such sale received by you from Broker (net of any applicable fees, costs, expenses, charges or tax in connection with such sale) to us at the following account:

[Specify Offshore CNY Bank Account Details]

Yours faithfully

Authorised Person

For and on behalf of

The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch

SCHEDULE III.

FINAL TERMS

SCHEDULE 4 FORM OF [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE

UNLESS THIS CERTIFICATE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR BANK S.A./N.V. ("**EUROCLEAR**") OR CLEARSTREAM BANKING, SOCIÉTE ANONYME ("**CLEARSTREAM**") OR DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY ("**DTC**"), TO THE ISSUER OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE, OR PAYMENT, AND ANY CERTIFICATE ISSUED IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF EUROCLEAR, CLEARSTREAM OR DTC OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR, CLEARSTREAM OR DTC (AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO EUROCLEAR, CLEARSTREAM OR DTC OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR, CLEARSTREAM OR DTC), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE, OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL INASMUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, EUROCLEAR, CLEARSTREAM OR DTC, HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.

[THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "**SECURITIES ACT**"). NEITHER THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE NOR ANY PORTION THEREOF MAY AT ANY TIME BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED, EXCEPT TO A NON-U.S. PERSON (WITHIN THE MEANINING OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT) IN AN OFFSHORE TRANSACTION IN ACCORDANCE WITH RULE 903 OR RULE 904 (AS APPLICABLE) OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT]⁴

[THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "**SECURITIES ACT**"). NEITHER THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE NOR ANY PORTION THEREOF MAY AT ANY TIME BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED, EXCEPT EXCLUSIVELY TO QIBS WITHIN THE UNITED STATES IN RELIANCE ON AN EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT FOR TRANSACTIONS NOT INVOLVING ANY PUBLIC OFFERING ("**PRIVATE PLACEMENT EXEMPTION**").]⁵

EACH TRANSFEREE OR HOLDER OF A NOTE OR AN INTEREST IN A NOTE, BY ITS PURCHASE (INCLUDING ANY INITIAL PURCHASE THEREOF) OR OTHER ACOUISITION OF SUCH NOTE OR AN INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE, IS DEEMED TO REPRESENT AND WARRANT (WHICH REPRESENTATION AND WARRANTY WILL BE DEEMED TO BE REPEATED ON EACH DATE ON WHICH SUCH NOTE OR INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE IS HELD BY SUCH HOLDER) THAT IT IS NOT (AND FOR SO LONG AS IT HOLDS ANY NOTE OR ANY INTEREST THEREIN WILL NOT BE), AND IS NOT ACTING ON BEHALF OF (AND FOR SO LONG AS IT HOLDS ANY NOTE OR ANY INTEREST THEREIN WILL NOT BE ACTING ON BEHALF OF) (1) AN "EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN" (AS DEFINED IN SECTION 3(3) OF ERISA) THAT IS SUBJECT TO TITLE I OF ERISA, (2) A "PLAN" (AS DEFINED IN SECTION 4975(E)(1) OF THE CODE) TO WHICH SECTION 4975 OF THE CODE APPLIES, (3) AN ENTITY WHOSE UNDERLYING ASSETS INCLUDE THE ASSETS OF SUCH AN "EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN" OR "PLAN", OR (4) A FOREIGN, GOVERNMENTAL OR CHURCH PLAN THAT IS SUBJECT TO ANY NON-U.S., FEDERAL, STATE OR LOCAL LAW THAT IS SIMILAR TO THE APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF ERISA OR THE CODE WITH RESPECT TO THE TREATMENT OF PLAN ASSETS OR PROHIBITED TRANSACTIONS (A "SIMILAR LAW").

⁴ Include for Regulation S Global Notes.

⁵ Include for Rule 144A Global Notes.

ANY TRANSFER IN VIOLATION OF THE FOREGOING WILL BE OF NO FORCE AND EFFECT, WILL BE VOID AB INITIO, AND WILL NOT OPERATE TO TRANSFER ANY RIGHTS TO THE TRANSFEREE, NOTWITHSTANDING ANY INSTRUCTIONS TO THE CONTRARY TO THE ISSUER, THE TRUSTEE OR ANY INTERMEDIARY. IF AT ANY TIME, THE ISSUER DETERMINES OR IS NOTIFIED THAT THE HOLDER OF SUCH BENEFICIAL INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE WAS IN BREACH, AT THE TIME GIVEN, OF ANY OF THE REPRESENTATIONS SET FORTH IN THE INDENTURE, THE TRUSTEE MAY CONSIDER THE ACQUISITION OF THIS NOTE OR SUCH INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE VOID AND REQUIRE THAT THIS NOTE OR SUCH INTEREST HEREIN BE TRANSFERRED TO A PERSON DESIGNATED BY THE ISSUER.

THE FAILURE TO PROVIDE THE ISSUER, THE TRUSTEE AND ANY PAYING AGENT, WHENEVER REQUESTED BY THE ISSUER OR ON BEHALF OF THE ISSUER, WITH THE APPLICABLE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CERTIFICATIONS (GENERALLY, AN INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE FORM W-9 (OR APPLICABLE SUCCESSOR FORM) IN THE CASE OF A PERSON THAT IS A "**UNITED STATES PERSON**" WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 7701(A)(30) OF THE CODE OR AN APPROPRIATE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE FORM W-8 (OR APPLICABLE SUCCESSOR FORM) IN THE CASE OF A PERSON THAT IS NOT A "**UNITED STATES PERSON**" WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 7701(A)(30) OF THE CODE) SHALL RESULT IN U.S. FEDERAL BACK-UP WITHHOLDING FROM PAYMENTS TO THE HOLDER IN RESPECT OF THIS NOTE.

ISIN: [•]

Goldman Sachs International

(incorporated with unlimited liability under the laws of England and Wales)

[currency] [AMOUNT]

Series [•] Secured [Floating/Fixed] Rate Notes due [•]

[ORIGINAL]/[FURTHER] GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE

This [Original/Further] Global Registered Note is issued in respect of the [currency][•] Series [•] [Floating/Fixed] Rate Notes due [•] (the "Series [•] Notes") of [•] (the "**Issuer**"). The Notes are issued subject to, and have the benefit of, a principal trust deed (the "**Principal Trust Deed**"), dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on 23 September 2020 between, amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as Trustee (the "**Trustee**"), a supplemental trust deed (the "Supplemental Trust Deed", and, together with the Principal Trust Deed, the "**Trust Deed**") dated [•] between, amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as Trustee, an agency agreement (the "**Agency Agreement**") dated 23 September 2016 as amended and restated on 24 September 2020 between amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as principal paying agent (the "**Principal Paying Agent**") and the conditions of the Series [•] Notes (the "**Conditions**" set out in Schedule 2 of the Principal Trust Deed, as supplemented or modified by the terms of the Supplemental Trust Deed (including the Final Terms) scheduled thereto).

1. **INTERPRETATION**

1.1 **Definition and principles of construction**

This [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall have expressly and specifically incorporated into it the Conditions, including all definitions and principles of construction set out in the

Conditions, as though they were set out in full in this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note. If there is any conflict between this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and the Conditions, the Conditions shall prevail.

2. **PROMISE TO PAY**

The Issuer, for value received, promises to pay to the person referred to in the register referred to below of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note the principal amount Outstanding of:

[*currency*] [Amount in numbers] ([amount in words] [*currency*])

on the dates and in the amounts specified in or otherwise calculated in accordance with the Conditions or on such earlier date or dates as all or any part of that amount becomes due and payable in accordance with the Conditions, and to pay interest (if any) on the unpaid balance of such principal sum in arrear on the dates and at the rate specified in the Conditions, together with any additional amounts payable in accordance with the Conditions, upon presentation, and, at maturity, surrender of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note to or to the order of the Principal Payment Agent or any of the other paying agents located outside the United States (except as provided in the Conditions) from time to time appointed by the Issuer in respect of the Series [•] Notes, all subject to and in accordance with the Conditions.

The nominal amount of Series [•] Notes represented by this Global Registered Note shall be the aggregate amount from time to time entered in the records of Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V ("**Euroclear**") and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("**Clearstream**"), or the Depository Trust Company ("**DTC**" and together with Euroclear and Clearstream, the "**Relevant Clearing Systems**"). The records of the Relevant Clearing Systems (which expression in this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note means the records that each Relevant Clearing System holds for its customers which reflect the amount of such customer's interest in the Series [•] Notes) shall be conclusive evidence of the nominal amount of Series [•] Notes represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note.

3. TRANSFER OF TITLE

This [Original/Further] Global Registered Note is negotiable and interests in the Series [•] Notes represented hereby are transferable in accordance with the rules and procedures for the time being of Clearstream, Euroclear or DTC, as appropriate. Title to this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall pass only on due registration in the Note Register maintained by the Issuer, and only the duly registered Holder or if more than one person is so registered, the first-named of such persons.

4. EXCHANGE FOR DEFINITIVE NOTES AND PURCHASES

Upon the occurrence of an Exchange Event (as further described below), this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note may be exchanged for a duly executed and authenticated Definitive Note without charge and the Principal Paying Agent or such other person as the Principal Paying Agent may direct (the "**Exchange Agent**") shall deliver, in full (but not in partial) exchange for this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, an aggregate nominal amount of duly executed and authenticated Definitive Notes equal to the total nominal amount of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note.

An "Exchange Event" will occur if:

(a) the Issuer has been notified that all of Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and, Clearstream and DTC, have been closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by

reason of holiday, statutory or otherwise) or have announced an intention permanently to cease business or have in fact done so and no successor clearing system acceptable to the Trustee is then in existence; or

(b) the Issuer has or will become subject to adverse tax consequences which would not be suffered were such Notes represented by a Definitive Note.

The Issuer will promptly give notice to Holders of the Notes if an Exchange Event occurs. In the case of (a) above, the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, acting on the instructions of one or more of the Accountholders (as defined below), may give notice to the Issuer and the Principal Paying Agent and, in the case of (b) above, the Issuer may give notice to the Principal Paying Agent of its intention to exchange this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note for Definitive Notes on or after the Exchange Date (as defined below).

On or after the Exchange Date, the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note may, or in the case of (b) above, shall surrender this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note to or to the order of the Principal Paying Agent. In exchange for this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note the Issuer will deliver, or procure the delivery of, an equal aggregate principal amount of Definitive Notes in accordance with any applicable legal and stock exchange requirements and in or substantially in the form set out in the Trust Deed. On exchange of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, the Issuer will procure that it is cancelled and, if the holder so requests, returned to the holder together with any relevant Definitive Notes.

"**Exchange Date**" means a day specified in the notice requiring exchange falling not less than 30 days after that on which such notice is given, being a day on which banks are open for general business in the place in which the specified office of the Principal Paying Agent is located and, except in the case of exchange pursuant to (b) above, in the place in which the Relevant Clearing System is located.

The Definitive Notes to be issued on exchange will be in registered form in the denominations of [insert currency and minimum denomination] and will be substantially in the form set out in schedule [•] to the Principal Trust Deed.

Upon (a) receipt of instructions from one or more Relevant Clearing Systems that, following the purchase by or on behalf of the Issuer of a part of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, part is to be cancelled or (b) any redemption of a part of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, the Issuer shall procure that the portion of the nominal amount of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note so cancelled or redeemed shall be entered pro rata in the records of the Relevant Clearing Systems. On the exchange in whole of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall be surrendered to the Principal Paying Agent.

5. **BENEFITS**

Until the entire nominal amount of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note has been extinguished in exchange for the Definitive Notes, in the manner envisaged by the Conditions, the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall in all respects be entitled to the same benefits as if he were the Holder of the Definitive Notes referred to above. Accordingly, except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law or applicable regulation, the Issuer and any Paying Agent may deem and treat the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note as the absolute owner of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note for all purposes. All payments of any amounts payable and paid to such Holder shall, to the extent of the sums so paid, discharge the liability for the monies payable on this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and on the relevant Definitive Notes.

6. **PAYMENTS**

Payments of principal, interest and other amounts (if any) due in respect of the Series [•] Notes for the time being represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall be made to the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and each payment so made will discharge the Issuer's obligations in respect thereof.

Upon any payment in respect of the Series [•] Notes represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, the Issuer shall procure that the amount so paid shall be entered *pro rata* in the records of the relevant Clearing Systems but any failure to make such entries shall not affect the discharge referred to in the previous paragraph.

7. ACCOUNTHOLDERS

For so long as any of the Notes is represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and such Global Registered Note is held on behalf of the Relevant Clearing Systems, each person (other than a Relevant Clearing System) who is for the time being shown in the records of a Relevant Clearing System as the holder of a particular nominal amount of Series [•] Notes (each an "**Accountholder**") (in which regard any certificate or other document issued by a Relevant Clearing System as to the principal amount of such Series [•] Notes standing to the account of any person shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes) shall be treated as the holder of that nominal amount for all purposes (including but not limited to for the purposes of any quorum requirements of, or the right to demand a poll at, meetings of the Holders of the Notes) other than with respect to the payment of principal and interest on the Series [•] Notes, the right to which shall be vested, as against the Issuer, solely in the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note in accordance with and subject to its terms. Each Accountholder must look solely to the Relevant Clearing Systems for its share of each payment made to the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note.

The Issuer covenants in favour of each Accountholder that it will make all payments in respect of the nominal amount of Series [•] Notes for the time being shown in the records of the Relevant Clearing Systems as being held by the Accountholder and represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note to the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note to the Holder of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note in accordance with clause 2 (Promise to Pay) above and acknowledges that each Accountholder may, subject to the terms of the Trust Deed and the Conditions, take proceedings to enforce this covenant and any of the other rights which it has under the first paragraph of this clause directly against the Issuer.

8. NOTICES

For so long as all of Series [•] Notes are represented by this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and such Global Registered Note is held on behalf of the Relevant Clearing Systems, notices to Holders of the Notes may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to the Relevant Clearing Systems for communication to the relative Accountholders rather than by publication as required by Condition [•] (Notices); [provided that, so long as Series [•] Notes are listed on the Stock Exchange, notice will also be given by publication in a daily newspaper published in Ireland of and to the extent that the rules of the Stock Exchange so require]. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given to the Holders of the Notes on the second day after the day on which such notice is delivered to the Relevant Clearing Systems as aforesaid.

9. AUTHENTICATION AND EFFECTUATION

This [Original/Further] Global Registered Note shall not become valid or enforceable for any purpose unless and until it has been authenticated by or on behalf of the Registrar [and effectuated

by the entity appointed as common safekeeper acting on the instructions of the Registrar by the Relevant Clearing Systems].

10. CONTRACTS (RIGHT OF THIRD PARTIES) ACT 1999

Save as expressly set out herein, no rights are conferred on any person under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note, but this does not affect any right or remedy of any person which exists or is available apart from that Act.

11. GOVERNING LAW

This [Original/Further] Global Registered Note and all non-contractual obligations arising out or in connection with it, is governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, English law.

IN WITNESS whereof this [Original/Further] Global Registered Note is governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, English law.

[•] By:

[manual or facsimile signature] (duly authorised)

ISSUED on $[\bullet]$

AUTHENTICATED for and on behalf of [•] as Registrar without recourse, warranty or liability

[•] By:

[manual or facsimile signature] (duly authorised)

[CERTIFICATE OF EFFECTUATION

Effectuated without recourse, warranty or liability

[•] By:

[manual signature] as Common Safekeeper]

FORM OF TRANSFER

FOR VALUE RECEIVED	, being the registered	
Noteholder of this Note, hereby transfers to		
of	in principal	
amount of this Note and irrevocably requests and authoris means of appropriate entries in the register kept by it.	es the Registrar to effect the relevant transfer by	
Dated:		

By: [By:

(duly authorised)]

Notes:

The name of the person by or on whose behalf this form of transfer is signed must correspond with the name of the registered Noteholder as it appears on the face of this Note.

(*i*) A representative of such registered Noteholder should state the capacity in which he signs, e.g., executor.

(ii) The signature of the person effecting a transfer shall conform to any list of duly authorised specimen signatures supplied by the registered Noteholder or be certified by a recognised bank, notary public or in such other manner as the Registrar may require.

(iii) Any transfer of this Note shall be in an amount equal to the minimum denomination as may be specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed or an integral multiple thereof.

SCHEDULE OF CHANGES IN GLOBAL REGISTERED NOTE

This Note was initially made in the amount of [CURRENCY][AMOUNT].

The following changes of a part of this Global Note have been made:

Date of Change	Amount of Decrease in Principal Amount of this Global Registered Note	Amount of Increase in the Principal Amount if this Global Registered Note	Principal Amount of this Global Registered Note following such Decrease (or Increase)	Signature of Authorised Officer of Trustee or Registrar

SCHEDULE 5 FORM OF DEFINITIVE NOTE

[On the face of the Note:]

ISIN: [•]

Common Code: [•]

[£/€/\$] [denomination]

UNLESS THIS CERTIFICATE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR BANK S.A./N.V. ("EUROCLEAR") OR CLEARSTREAM BANKING, SOCIÉTE ANONYME ("CLEARSTREAM") OR THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY("DTC"), TO THE ISSUER OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE, OR PAYMENT, AND ANY CERTIFICATE ISSUED IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF EUROCLEAR OR CLEARSTREAM OR DTC OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR OR CLEARSTREAM OR DTC (AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO EUROCLEAR OR CLEARSTREAM OR DTC OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF EUROCLEAR OR CLEARSTREAM OR DTC), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE, OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL INASMUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, EUROCLEAR OR CLEARSTREAM OR DTC, HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.

[THIS DEFINITIVE NOTE HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "**SECURITIES ACT**"). NEITHER THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] DEFINITIVE NOTE NOR ANY PORTION THEREOF MAY AT ANY TIME BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED, EXCEPT TO A NON-U.S. PERSON (WITHIN THE MEANING OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT) IN AN OFFSHORE TRANSACTION IN ACCORDANCE WITH RULE 903 OR RULE 904 (AS APPLICABLE) OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT].⁶

[THIS [ORIGINAL./FURTHER] DEFINITIVE NOTE HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS EMENDED (THE "**SECURITIES ACT**"). NEITHER THIS [ORIGINAL/FURTHER] DEFINITIVE NOTE NOR ANY PORTION THEREOF MAY AT ANY TIME BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED, EXCEPT EXCLUSIVELY TO QIBS WITHIN THE UNITED STATES IN RELIANCE ON AN EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT FOR TRANSACTIONS NOT INVOLVING ANY PUBLIC OFFERING ("**PRIVATE PLACEMENT EXEMPTION**")].⁷

EACH TRANSFEREE OR HOLDER OF A NOTE OR AN INTEREST IN A NOTE, BY ITS PURCHASE (INCLUDING ANY INITIAL PURCHASE THEREOF) OR OTHER ACQUISITION OF SUCH NOTE OR AN INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE, IS DEEMED TO REPRESENT AND WARRANT (WHICH REPRESENTATION AND WARRANTY WILL BE DEEMED TO BE REPEATED ON EACH DATE ON WHICH SUCH NOTE OR INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE IS HELD BY SUCH HOLDER) THAT IT IS NOT (AND FOR SO LONG AS IT HOLDS ANY NOTE OR ANY INTEREST THEREIN WILL NOT BE), AND IS NOT ACTING ON BEHALF OF (AND FOR SO LONG AS IT HOLDS ANY NOTE OR ANY INTEREST THEREIN WILL NOT BE ACTING ON BEHALF OF) (1) AN "**EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN**" (AS DEFINED IN SECTION 3(3) OF ERISA) THAT IS SUBJECT TO TITLE I OF ERISA, (2) A "PLAN" (AS DEFINED IN SECTION 4975(E)(1) OF THE CODE) TO WHICH SECTION 4975 OF THE CODE APPLIES, (3) AN ENTITY WHOSE UNDERLYING ASSETS

⁶ Include for Regulation S Notes.

⁷ Include for Rule 144A Notes.

INCLUDE THE ASSETS OF SUCH AN "**EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN**" OR "**PLAN**", OR (4) A FOREIGN, GOVERNMENTAL OR CHURCH PLAN THAT IS SUBJECT TO ANY NON-U.S., FEDERAL, STATE OR LOCAL LAW THAT IS SIMILAR TO THE APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF ERISA OR THE CODE WITH RESPECT TO THE TREATMENT OF PLAN ASSETS OR PROHIBITED TRANSACTIONS (A "**SIMILAR LAW**").

ANY TRANSFER IN VIOLATION OF THE FOREGOING WILL BE OF NO FORCE AND EFFECT, WILL BE VOID AB INITIO, AND WILL NOT OPERATE TO TRANSFER ANY RIGHTS TO THE TRANSFEREE, NOTWITHSTANDING ANY INSTRUCTIONS TO THE CONTRARY TO THE ISSUER, THE TRUSTEE OR ANY INTERMEDIARY. IF AT ANY TIME, THE ISSUER DETERMINES OR IS NOTIFIED THAT THE HOLDER OF SUCH BENEFICIAL INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE WAS IN BREACH, AT THE TIME GIVEN, OF ANY OF THE REPRESENTATIONS SET FORTH IN THE INDENTURE, THE TRUSTEE MAY CONSIDER THE ACQUISITION OF THIS NOTE OR SUCH INTEREST IN SUCH NOTE VOID AND REQUIRE THAT THIS NOTE OR SUCH INTEREST HEREIN BE TRANSFERRED TO A PERSON DESIGNATED BY THE ISSUER.

THE FAILURE TO PROVIDE THE ISSUER, THE TRUSTEE AND ANY PAYING AGENT, WHENEVER REQUESTED BY THE ISSUER OR ON BEHALF OF THE ISSUER, WITH THE APPLICABLE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CERTIFICATIONS (GENERALLY, AN INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE FORM W-9 (OR APPLICABLE SUCCESSOR FORM) IN THE CASE OF A PERSON THAT IS A "**UNITED STATES PERSON**" WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 7701(A)(30) OF THE CODE OR AN APPROPRIATE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE FORM W-8 (OR APPLICABLE SUCCESSOR FORM) IN THE CASE OF A PERSON THAT IS NOT A "UNITED STATES PERSON" WITHIN THE MEANING OF SECTION 7701(A)(30) OF THE CODE) SHALL RESULT IN U.S. FEDERAL BACK-UP WITHHOLDING FROM PAYMENTS TO THE HOLDER IN RESPECT OF THIS NOTE.

Goldman Sachs International

(incorporated with unlimited liability under the laws of England and Wales)

[currency] [AMOUNT]

Series [•] Secured [Floating/Fixed] Rate Notes due [•]

This Series [•] Note is one of the Series [•] Secured [Floating/Fixed] Rate Notes (the "Series [•] Notes") in the minimum denomination of [currency] [•] (and in integral multiples of [•] thereafter) and in the aggregate principal amount Outstanding of [currency] [amount] issued by [•] (the "Issuer"). The Series [•] Notes are subject to, and have the benefit of, a principal trust deed (the "**Principal Trust Deed**"), dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 and further amended and restated on 23 September 2020 between, amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as Trustee for the Holders of the Notes (the "Trustee") and a supplemental trust deed (the "Supplemental Trust Deed", and, together with the Principal Trust Deed, the "Trust Deed") dated [•] between, amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as Trustee, an agency agreement (the "Agency Agreement") dated 23 September 2016 as originally amended and restated on 24 September 2019 between amongst others, the Issuer and [•] as principal Paying Agent") and the conditions of the Series [•] Notes (the "Conditions" set out in Schedule 2 of the Supplemental Trust Deed).

This Series [•] Note shall have expressly and specifically incorporated into it the Conditions, including all definitions and principles of construction set out in the Conditions, as though they were set out in full in this Series [•] Note. If there is any conflict between this Series [•] Note and the Conditions, the Conditions shall prevail.

The Issuer, for value received, promises to pay to the Holder the principal sum of:

[currency] [Amount in numbers]

([amount in words] [currency])

on the dates and in the amounts specified in the Conditions, or on such earlier date or dates as the same may become payable in accordance with the Conditions, and to pay interest on the unpaid balance of such principal sum in arrear on the dates and at the rate specified in the Conditions, together with any additional amounts payable in accordance with the Conditions, all subject to and in accordance with the Conditions.

Interest is payable on the unpaid balance of the above principal sum in accordance with the Conditions.

This Series [•] Note shall not be valid for any purpose until this Series [•] Note has been authenticated by an authorised signatory for and on behalf of the Registrar (as defined in the Conditions).

AS WITNESS the facsimile signature of a duly authorised person on behalf of the Issuer.

[•]

By: ______ [facsimile signature] (duly authorised)

ISSUED as of [•]

AUTHENTICATED for and on behalf of [•] as Registrar without recourse, warranty or liability

By:

[manual signature] (duly authorised)

PRINCIPAL PAYING AGENT

[•]

[IRISH/LUXEMBOURG]⁸ PAYING AGENT

[•]

Amend as relevant.

FORM OF TRANSFER

FOR VALUE RECEIVED _____, being the registered Noteholder of this Note, hereby transfers to ______ Of ______ in principal amount of this Note and irrevocably requests and authorises the Registrar to effect the relevant transfer by means of appropriate entries in the register kept by it.

Dated: _____

By: [By:

(duly authorised)]

Notes:

The name of the person by or on whose behalf this form of transfer is signed must correspond with the name of the registered Noteholder as it appears on the face of this Note.

(*i*) A representative of such registered Noteholder should state the capacity in which he signs, e.g., executor.

(ii) The signature of the person effecting a transfer shall conform to any list of duly authorised specimen signatures supplied by the registered Noteholder or be certified by a recognised bank, notary public or in such other manner as the Registrar may require.

(iii) Any transfer of this Note shall be in an amount equal to the minimum denomination as may be specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed or an integral multiple thereof.

SCHEDULE 6 REGULATIONS CONCERNING TRANSFERS OF DEFINITIVE NOTES

- 1. Each Definitive Note shall be in a principal amount equal to the minimum denomination specified in the relevant Supplemental Trust Deed or an integral multiple thereof.
- 2. Notes represented by Definitive Notes are transferable by execution of the form of transfer endorsed on the relevant Definitive Note under the hand of the transferor or of a duly appointed attorney on its behalf or, where the transferor is a corporation, under its seal or signed on its behalf by its duly appointed attorney or a duly authorised officer or officers of the corporation. In this Schedule, "transferor" shall where the context permits or requires include joint transfers and be construed accordingly.
- 3. The Definitive Note representing Notes to be transferred must be delivered for registration to the specified office of the Registrar accompanied by such other evidence (including legal opinions) as the Registrar may reasonably require to prove the title of the transferor or his right to transfer the Note and his identity and, if the form of transfer is executed by some other person on his behalf or in the case of the execution of a form of transfer on behalf of a corporation by an officer or officers or an attorney, the authority of that person or those persons to do so. The signature of the person effecting a transfer of a Note shall conform to any list of duly authorised specimen signatures supplied by the registered Holder or be certified by a recognised bank, notary public or in such other manner as the Registrar may require.
- 4. The executors or administrators of a deceased holder of a Note (not being one of several joint Noteholders) and, in the case of the death of one or more of joint Holders the survivor or survivors of such joint Noteholders shall be the only persons recognised by the Issuer as having any title to such Notes.
- 5. Any person becoming entitled to Notes in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of the Holder of such Notes may, upon producing such evidence that he holds the position in respect of which he proposes to act under this paragraph or of his title as the Registrar shall require (including legal opinions), be registered himself as the holder of such Notes or, subject to the preceding paragraphs as to transfer, may transfer such Notes. The Issuer and the Registrar may retain any amount payable upon the Notes to which any person is so entitled until such person shall be so registered or shall duly transfer the Notes.
- 6. Unless otherwise requested by him and agreed by the Issuer, the Holder of Notes, the subject of a request for an exchange for Definitive Notes, shall be entitled to receive only one Definitive Note in respect of his holding or in respect of the Notes the subject of a particular request for an exchange.
- 7. The joint holders of a Note shall be entitled to one Definitive Registered Note only in respect of their joint holding which shall, except where they otherwise direct, be delivered to the joint holder whose name appears first in the Register in respect of the joint holding.
- 8. Where there is more than one transferee (to hold other than as joint holders), separate forms of transfer (obtainable from the specified office of the Registrar) must be completed in respect of each new holding.
- 9. Where a Holder of the Notes has transferred only part of his holding, there shall be delivered to him a Definitive Note in respect of the balance of such holding.
- 10. The Issuer, the Registrar and the Principal Paying Agent shall, save in the case of the issue of a replacement Definitive Note, make no charge to the Holders for the registration of any holding of

Notes or any transfer of Notes or in respect of any exchange of Notes for Definitive Notes or for the issue of any Definitive Note or for the delivery of Notes at the specified office of the Registrar.

11. Subject always to the Conditions, the Registrar will within three business days of the transfer date or the exchange date applicable to a transfer of Notes or an exchange for Definitive Notes make available at its specified office (or, at the option of the holder requesting the exchange or transfer, mail (by uninsured post at the risk of the holder(s) entitled thereto) to such address(es) as may be specified by such holder) a new Definitive Note in respect of the Note transferred or the subject of a request for an exchange for Definitive Notes.

SCHEDULE 7 PROVISIONS FOR MEETINGS OF HOLDERS OF THE NOTES

Definitions

"Basic Terms Modification" means in respect of any Series:

- (a) a reduction in the amount of Notes of that Series whose Holders of that Series must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver;
- (b) a reduction in the rate of or change or having the effect of changing the time for payment of interest, including Defaulted Interest, on any Notes;
- (c) a reduction in the principal of or change or having the effect of changing the fixed maturity of any Notes, or changing the date on which any Notes may be subject to redemption, or reducing the redemption price therefor;
- (d) any impairment or adverse affect on the Collateral for a Series except as otherwise permitted by this terms of the Transaction Documents relating to that Series;
- (e) any permission for the creation of any lien ranking prior to or on a parity with a security granted pursuant to the Transaction Documents for that Series with respect to any part of the Collateral for a Series or any termination of such security interest on any property at any time subject hereto or depriving the Holder of any Note of the security afforded to such Holder by the security interest; *provided* that nothing in this clause will prevent the creation of a security interest for the benefit of any Holders of Further Notes of a Series that is on a parity with any security interest for the benefit of the Holders of Notes outstanding of such Series prior to the issuance of such Further Notes;
- (f) making any Note payable in currency other than that stated in such Note;
- (g) making any change in the provisions of this Trust Deed entitling each Holder to receive payment of principal (and premium, if any), and interest on such Notes on or after the due date thereof or to bring a suit to enforce such payment, or permitting Holders of a majority in principal amount of Outstanding Notes of a Series to waive Defaults or Events of Default; or
- (h) eliminating or modifying in any manner the obligations of the Note Guarantor with respect to its Note Guaranty, which adversely affects Holders of Notes in any material respect, except as expressly otherwise provided for in the terms of the Transaction Documents relating to that Series.

"Block Voting Instruction" means an instruction from one or more Holders of the Notes, appointing a Proxy for the purposes of voting in a Meeting. A Block Voting Instruction may include directions regarding how the Holder's vote should be exercised, including abstention from voting.

"Chairman" means the individual nominated to chair the Meeting in accordance with Paragraph 6.

"Deposited Notes" means Notes which have been deposited with the Paying Agent in accordance with Paragraph 2.3 of Schedule 7 in exchange for a Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction, and which have not been released pursuant to Paragraph 2.1 or 2.2 of Schedule 7.

"Extraordinary Resolution" means a resolution passed by a majority of not less than three-quarters of the Voters present at a Meeting representing not less than three-quarters of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes represented at the Meeting.

"Meeting" means a meeting of Holders of the Notes for a particular Series or more than one Series validly convened under the provisions of this Schedule.

"Proxy" means an individual appointed under the terms of a Block Voting Instruction to attend a Meeting on behalf of one or more Holders of the Notes, and to vote on behalf of such Holders.

"Voter" means each individual present at a Meeting and eligible to vote, or, in the case of a Written Resolution, each Holder of the Notes of the relevant Series to whom such Written Resolution has been circulated.

"Voting Certificate" means a certificate issued to a Holder of the Notes in accordance with Paragraph 1.1, which entitles such Holder of the Notes to vote at a Meeting.

"Written Resolution" means a resolution in writing circulated to the Holders of Notes outside of a Meeting of the Holders of Notes and passed by Holders of more than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes of the relevant affected Series for a single Series or more than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of Outstanding Notes for all relevant affected Series for a modification applicable to more than one Series.

1. VOTING CERTIFICATES AND BLOCK VOTING INSTRUCTIONS

1.1 Issue

The Holder of a Note may obtain a Voting Certificate from any Paying Agent or require any Paying Agent to issue a Block Voting Instruction by depositing such Note with such Paying Agent or arranging for such Note to be (to its satisfaction) held to its order or under its control or blocked in an account with a clearing system not later than forty-eight (48) hours before the time fixed for the relevant Meeting.

1.2 Expiry of validity

A Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction shall be valid until the release of the Deposited Notes to which it relates.

1.3 Deemed holder

So long as a Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction is valid, the bearer thereof (in the case of a Voting Certificate) or any Proxy named therein (in the case of a Block Voting Instruction) shall be deemed to be the Holder of the Notes to which it relates for all purposes in connection with the Meeting.

1.4 Mutually exclusive

A Voting Certificate and a Block Voting Instruction cannot be outstanding simultaneously in respect of the same Note.

2. **RELEASE OF DEPOSITED NOTES**

2.1 Release of Notes - Voting Certificates

Once a Paying Agent has issued a Voting Certificate for a Meeting in respect of a Note, it shall not release the Note to which the Voting Certificate relates until either:

- (a) the Meeting has been concluded; or
- (b) the Voting Certificate has been surrendered to the Paying Agent.

2.2 Release of Notes - Block Voting Instructions

Once a Paying Agent has issued a Block Voting Instruction for a Meeting in respect of one or more Notes, it shall not release any Note to which the Block Voting Instruction relates until either:

- (a) the Meeting has been concluded; or
- (b) the receipt for any Note included in the Block Voting Instruction has been surrendered to the Paying Agent if the receipt for such Note is surrendered not later than 48 hours before the time fixed for the relevant Meeting.
- 2.3 References to deposit/release of Notes

Where Notes are held in Clearstream, Euroclear or DTC (whether in the form of Global Registered Notes or Definitive Notes), references to the deposit, or release, of Notes shall be construed in accordance with the usual practices (including blocking the relevant account) of Clearstream, Euroclear or DTC and, in other cases, such references are to the physical deposit with or (as the case may be) release of Definitive Notes by, a Paying Agent.

3. VALIDITY OF VOTING CERTIFICATES AND BLOCK VOTING INSTRUCTIONS

3.1 Validity

A Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction shall be valid until the release of the Deposited Notes to which it relates.

3.2 Validity Of Block Voting Instructions

A Block Voting Instruction shall be valid only if deposited at the specified office of the relevant Paying Agent or at some other place approved by the Trustee, at least 24 hours before the time fixed for the relevant Meeting or, if the Chairman decides otherwise, before the Meeting proceeds to business. A copy of each Block Voting Instruction and satisfactory proof of the identity of each Proxy named therein shall be produced at the Meeting, but the Trustee shall not be obliged to investigate the validity of any Block Voting Instruction or the authority of any Proxy.

3.3 Amendment of Block Voting Instructions

The instructions to which a Block Voting Instruction gives effect may be altered or revoked by written notice to the relevant Paying Agent by the relevant Holder or Holders of the Notes not later than 48 Hours before the time fixed for the relevant Meeting.

- 3.4 Appointment of two Proxies required.
 - 3.4.1 Where a Block Voting Instruction includes Notes that are to be cast in favour of a resolution and Notes that are to be cast against such resolution, two Proxies shall be appointed (one to vote in favour of, the other to vote against, such resolution).
 - **3.4.2** Where a single Block Voting Instruction has been issued in respect of all of the Notes or all the Notes of the relevant Series, without prejudice to paragraph 3.4.1 above, at least two Proxies shall be appointed.
- 3.5 Proof of identity of Proxies

Proof of the identity of each Proxy named in a Block Voting Instruction shall be produced at the Meeting. A valid passport or driver's licence with a photograph shall be satisfactory proof of identity for this purpose.

4. **CONVENING OF MEETINGS**

4.1 Meetings of single or combined Series

The Issuer or the Trustee may convene a Meeting of Holders of the Notes of one or more than one Series at any time and the Trustee shall be obliged to do so upon the request in writing of Holders of the Notes holding not less than 10 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the affected Series. Every Meeting shall be held on a date, and at a time and place, approved by the Trustee.

4.2 Adjourned Meetings

A valid Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction issued in relation to a particular Meeting shall remain in force in relation to any assumption of that Meeting following an adjournment, whatever the reason for the adjournment.

4.3 Cancellation of Meeting

The person who has validly convened a Meeting in accordance with paragraph 5.1 (Notice period and notice details) may cancel that Meeting by giving at least 7 days' notice (exclusive of the day on which the notice is given or deemed to be given in accordance with Condition 24 (Notices) and of the day on which the relevant Meeting was to be held) to the relevant Holders of the Notes and the Paying Agents (with a copy to the Issuer where the Meeting was convened by the Trustee or, where the Meeting was convened by the Issuer, with a copy to the Trustee).

5. NOTICE

5.1 Notice period and notice details

At least 21 clear days' notice (exclusive of the day on which the notice is given or deemed to be given in accordance with Condition 24 (Notices) and of the day on which the relevant Meeting is to be held) specifying the date, time and place of the Meeting shall be given to the relevant Holders of the Notes and the Paying Agents (with a copy to the Issuer where the Meeting is convened by the Trustee or, where the Meeting is convened by the Issuer, with a copy to the Trustee).

5.2 Notice of proposed resolutions

The notice shall set out the full text of any resolutions to be proposed unless the Trustee agrees that the notice shall instead specify the nature of the resolutions without including the full text and shall state that the Notes may be deposited with, or to the order of, any Paying Agent for the purpose of obtaining Voting Certificates or Block Voting Instructions or appointing Proxies not later than 48 hours before the time fixed for the Meeting.

6. CHAIRMAN

An individual (who may, but need not, be a Holder) nominated in writing by the Trustee may take the chair at any Meeting but, if no such nomination is made or if the individual nominated is not present within 15 minutes after the time fixed for the Meeting, those present shall elect one of themselves to take the chair, failing which, the Issuer may appoint a Chairman. The Chairman of an adjourned Meeting need not be the same person as was the Chairman of the original Meeting.

7. QUORUM

7.1 Quorum required

- 7.1.1 No business (other than the appointment of a Chairman) shall be transacted at a Meeting unless a quorum is present at the commencement of business.
- 7.1.2 The quorum at any Meeting originally convened or adjourned and reconvened except pursuant to paragraph 7.3 (*Adjournment for Want of Quorum*) to vote on:
- (a) a resolution, other than an Extraordinary Resolution at any meeting of Holders of the Notes, will be two or more persons present holding Voting Certificates or being Proxies and holding or representing not less than one-tenth of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the relevant affected Series; or
- (b) an Extraordinary Resolution, other than regarding a Basic Terms Modification, will be two or more persons present holding Voting Certificates or being Proxies and holding or representing not less than one-half of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the relevant affected Series; or at any adjourned Meeting, two or more such persons whatever the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Notes of the relevant affected Series; and
- (c) a Basic Terms Modification will be two or more persons present holding Voting Certificates or being Proxies and holding or representing the interests of each affected Holder. It shall not be necessary for the consent of each affected Holders to approve the particular form of any proposed modification, but it shall be sufficient if such consent approves the substance thereof.
- 7.2 Single Noteholder

Any Series of Notes held by a single Holder, a single Voter in relation thereto shall be deemed to be two Voters for the purpose of forming a quorum.

7.3 Adjournment for want of quorum

If within 15 minutes after the time fixed for any Meeting a quorum is not present, then:

- 7.3.1 in the case of a Meeting requested by Holders of the Notes, it shall be dissolved; and
- 7.3.2 in the case of any other Meeting (unless the Issuer and the Trustee otherwise agree), it shall (subject to paragraph 7.3.2(a) and 7.3.2(b)) be adjourned for such period (which shall be not less than 14 clear days and not more than 42 clear days) and to such place as the Chairman determines (with the approval of the Trustee), provided that:
- (a) the Meeting shall be dissolved if the Issuer and the Trustee together so decide; and
- (b) no Meeting may be adjourned more than once for want of a quorum.
- 7.4 Adjourned meeting

Save as provided in paragraph 7.3 (*Adjournment for Want of Quorum*), the Chairman may, with the consent of, and shall if directed by, any Meeting adjourn such Meeting from time to time and from place to place, but no business shall be transacted at any adjourned Meeting except business which might lawfully have been transacted at the Meeting from which the adjournment took place.

7.5 Notice following adjournment

Paragraph 5 (*Notice*) shall apply to any Meeting which is to be resumed after adjournment for want of a quorum save that:

- (a) ten days' notice (exclusive of the day on which the notice is given and of the day on which the Meeting is to be resumed) shall be sufficient; and
- (b) the notice shall specifically set out the quorum requirements that will apply when the Meeting resumes.

It shall not be necessary to give notice of the resumption of a Meeting that has been adjourned for any other reason.

8. **PARTICIPATION**

The following may attend and speak at a Meeting:

- (a) Voters;
- (b) representatives of the Issuer and the Trustee;
- (c) the financial and/or accountancy advisers of the Issuer and the Trustee;
- (d) the legal counsel to the Issuer and the Trustee and to the financial and/or accountancy advisers referred to in paragraph (c) above; and
- (e) any other person approved by the Meeting or the Trustee.

9. POLL

Every question submitted to a Meeting shall, unless the Chairman determines otherwise, be decided in the first instance by a poll.

10. **VOTES**

10.1 Number

Every Voter shall have one vote in respect of each minimum denomination of the Outstanding Note(s) represented or held by him.

10.2 No obligation to exercise

Unless the terms of any Block Voting Instruction state otherwise, a Voter shall not be obliged to exercise all the votes to which he is entitled or to cast all the votes which he exercises in the same way. In the case of a voting tie the Chairman shall be entitled both on a show of hands and on a poll to have a casting vote.

11. VOTES BY PROXIES

11.1 Validity

Any vote by a Proxy in accordance with the relevant Block Voting Instruction shall be valid even if such Block Voting Instruction or any instruction pursuant to which it was given has been amended or revoked, provided that, neither the Issuer, the Trustee nor the Chairman has been notified in writing of such amendment or revocation by the time which is 24 hours before the time fixed for the relevant Meeting.

11.2 Adjournment

Unless revoked, any appointment of a Proxy under a Block Voting Instruction in relation to a Meeting shall remain in force in relation to any resumption of such Meeting following an adjournment, save that no such appointment of a Proxy in relation to a Meeting originally

convened which has been adjourned for want of a quorum shall remain in force in relation to such Meeting when it is resumed. Any person appointed to vote at such a Meeting must be re-appointed under a Block Voting Instruction to vote at the Meeting when it is resumed.

12. **POWERS**

12.1 Power of a Meeting

A Meeting shall have the power (exercisable only by Extraordinary Resolution), without prejudice to any other powers conferred on it or any other person:

- (a) to approve any Basic Terms Modification;
- (b) to approve any proposal by the Issuer or the Trustee for any modification, abrogation, variation or compromise of any provisions of this Deed, the Conditions or any other Transaction Document or any arrangement in respect of the obligations of the Issuer under or in respect of the Notes other than a Basic Terms Modification;
- (c) to remove the Trustee;
- (d) to approve the appointment of a new Trustee;
- (e) to authorise the Trustee (subject to its being indemnified, pre-funded and/or secured to its satisfaction) or any other person to execute all documents and do all things necessary to give effect to any Extraordinary Resolution;
- (f) to discharge or exonerate the Trustee from any liability in respect of any act or omission for which it may become responsible under any Transaction Document or the Notes;
- (g) to give any other authorisation or approval which under this Deed or the Notes is required to be given by Extraordinary Resolution;
- (h) to appoint any persons and fix the terms of their appointment as a committee to represent the interests of the Holders of the Notes or, as applicable, the Holders of the Notes of the relevant Series and to confer upon such committee any powers which the Holders of the Notes could themselves exercise by Extraordinary Resolution.
- (i) to sanction any merger, reorganisation or amalgamation of the Issuer;

13. EXTRAORDINARY RESOLUTION BINDS ALL HOLDERS

13.1 Binding Nature

Any resolution passed at a Meeting of Holders of the Notes of a particular Series duly convened and held in accordance with this Trust Deed shall be binding upon all Holders of the Notes of such Series, whether or not present at such Meeting and whether or not voting.

13.2 Notice of Voting Results

Notice of the result of every vote on a resolution duly considered by the Holders of the Notes and any other matter which the Trustee considers appropriate shall be published (at the cost of the Issuer) in accordance with the Conditions and given to the Paying Agents (with a copy to the Issuer and the Trustee) within 14 days of the conclusion of the Meeting.

14. **MINUTES**

Minutes of all resolutions and proceedings at each Meeting shall be made. The Chairman shall sign the minutes, which shall be prima facie evidence of the proceedings recorded therein. Unless and until the contrary is proved, every such Meeting in respect of the proceedings of which minutes have been summarised and signed shall be deemed to have been duly convened and held and all resolutions passed or proceedings transacted at it to have been duly passed and transacted.

15. WRITTEN RESOLUTION

15.1 Reference to Extraordinary Resolutions include Written Resolutions

Any reference to an action directed, authorised or approved by an Extraordinary Resolution of Holders of the Notes or, as applicable, of Holders of the Notes of a particular Series shall be deemed to include a reference to that matter being directed, authorised or approved by a Written Resolution of the Holders of the Notes or, as applicable, of the Holders of the Notes of that Series.

15.2 Notice of Written Resolutions

Notice of any Written Resolution shall be published by the Issuer (at its cost) in accordance with the Conditions (and a copy given to the Paying Agents and the Trustee) within 14 days of the date on which it is delivered to the Issuer.

16. **FURTHER REGULATIONS**

Subject to all other provisions contained in this Deed, the Trustee may without the consent of the Issuer or the Holders of the Notes prescribe such further regulations regarding the holding of Meetings of Holders of the Notes and attendance and voting at them and/or the provision of a Written Resolution as the Trustee may in its sole discretion determine, provided that it may only do so if, in its opinion, such regulation or determination is:

- (a) not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Holders of the Notes of any Series; or
- (b) to correct a manifest error or is of a formal, minor or technical nature.

17. **JOINT MEETINGS**

Subject to the provisions of this Deed and the Conditions, joint Meetings of the Holders of the Notes of any Series may be held to consider the same Extraordinary Resolution and the provisions of this Schedule 7 (Provisions for Meetings of Holders of the Notes) shall apply mutatis mutandis thereto.

18. SEPARATE AND COMBINED MEETINGS OF HOLDERS OF THE NOTES OF SERIES

The Trustee shall have certain discretions regarding the constitution of Meetings of Holders of the Notes as set out below:

- (a) an Extraordinary Resolution which in the opinion of the Trustee affects the Notes of only one Series shall be transacted at a separate Meeting of the Holders of the Notes of that Series;
- (b) an Extraordinary Resolution which in the opinion of the Trustee affects the Holders of the Notes of more than one Series of Notes but does not give rise to an actual or potential conflict of interest between the Holders of the Notes of one Series and the holders of another Series shall be transacted either at separate Meetings of the Holders of the Notes

of each such Series or at a single meeting of the Holders of the Notes of all such Series as the Trustee shall determine in its absolute discretion; and

(c) an Extraordinary Resolution which in the opinion of the Trustee affects the Holders of the Notes of more than one Series and gives rise to any conflict of interest, actual or potential, between the Holders of the Notes of one Series, and the Holders of the Notes of any other Series shall be transacted at separate Meetings of the Holders of the Notes of each such Series.

SCHEDULE 8 TRUSTEE CUSTODY ACCOUNT AGREEMENT

CUSTODY AGREEMENT

by and between

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH

and

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, LONDON BRANCH

CUSTODY AGREEMENT, dated as of ("Agreement") between THE BANK

OF NEW YORK MELLON, a banking corporation organised under the laws of the State of New York, acting through its London branch at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, United Kingdom in its capacity as trustee in respect of the Transaction (as defined below) (the "Client"), and THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON, a banking corporation organised under the laws of the State of New York, acting through its London branch at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, United Kingdom (the "Custodian").

The Client and the Custodian are hereinafter individually referred to as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties".

- The Client acts as trustee under the [name of document] for the [describe transaction] (the (A) "Transaction").
- The Client will hold the Securities received by it in relation to the Transaction in the Account and (B) will hold and deal with them in accordance with the terms of the transaction documents relating to the Transaction.

1. SECTION 1 - CUSTODY ACCOUNTS; INSTRUCTIONS

Definitions

Whenever used in this Agreement, the following words shall have the meanings set forth below:

"Accounts" shall mean one or more Securities Accounts and one or more corresponding Cash Accounts opened with the Custodian in London, and Account shall mean any of them as the context may require.

"Authorised Instructions" shall have the meaning set out in Section 1.3.

"Authorised Person" shall mean: any Person who has due authority, as evidenced and confirmed by notice in writing from the Client to the Custodian, to act on behalf of the Client in giving Instructions to the Custodian from time to time under this Agreement, together with a copy of the Client's written approval of the designation of such Person. Authorised Persons shall include Persons authorised by an Authorised Person. Authorised Persons, their signatures and the extent of their authority shall be provided by Instructions. The Custodian may conclusively rely on the authority of any Authorised Person until it receives an Instruction to the contrary.

"BNY Mellon Affiliate" shall mean any direct or indirect subsidiary of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation, a Delaware corporation with registered office at 240 Greenwich Street; New York, NY 10286, U.S.A.

"Business Day" shall mean any day on which the Custodian and relevant Depositories and Subcustodians are open for business.

"Cash" shall have the meaning set out in Section 1.1.

"Cash Account" shall have the meaning set out in Section 1.1(b).

"Client Asset Rules" shall mean the client asset rules as set out in the Client Assets Sourcebook of the FCA Rules.

"Client Assets Sourcebook" means the CASS sourcebook as set out in the FCA Rules.

"Client Customer Account" shall have the meaning set out in Section 5.3.

"Client Money Distribution and Transfer Rules" shall mean the client money distribution and transfer rules set out in Chapter 7A of the Client Asset Rules.

"<u>Client Money Rules</u>" shall mean the client money rules set out in Chapter 7 of the Client Asset Rules.

"<u>CREST</u>" shall mean the central securities depository for the United Kingdom, Ireland, Isle of Man, Jersey and Guernsey in respect of which Euroclear U.K. & Ireland Limited is the operator.

"<u>Data Providers</u>" shall mean pricing vendors, brokers, dealers, investment managers, Authorised Persons, Subcustodians, Depositories and any other Person providing Market Data to the Custodian.

"Data Licensor Terms" shall mean the set of terms and conditions (as may be amended by the Custodian or any BNY Mellon Affiliate without notice to the Client) available at http://bnymellon.com/products/assetservicing/vendoragreement.pdf or any successor website the address of which is provided by the Custodian to the Client.

"Depository" shall include the Canadian Depository System, Clearstream Banking S.A., CLS Bank International, CREST, the Depository Trust Company, Euroclear Bank SA/NV as operator of the Euroclear system, the Federal Reserve Book Entry System and any other securities depository, securities settlement system, book-entry system or clearing agency (and their respective successors and nominees) authorised to act as a central securities depository, securities settlement system, book-entry system or clearing agency pursuant to applicable law.

"Distributions" shall mean all interest, dividends and other income distributed or paid in respect of Cash and Securities.

"EEA" shall mean the European Economic Area.

"<u>FCA</u>" shall mean the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority (and any successor regulatory authority).

"<u>FCA Rules</u>" shall mean the rules promulgated by the FCA under FSMA as amended or replaced from time to time.

"<u>Financial Instrument</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in MiFID II. "FSCS" shall mean the Financial Services Compensation Scheme. "FSMA" shall mean the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000.

["Implementation Date" shall mean [•].]

"**Information Website**" shall mean such website for the provision by the Custodian of regulatory information as the Custodian may notify to the Client from time to time, which at the date of this Agreement shall be located at https://bnymellon.com/rid.

"<u>Infrastructure Provider</u>" shall mean any Depository, clearing house, exchange, trading venue, securities registrar, nominees, trustees, provider of securities identifiers, provider of trade reporting and market data services, and other providers of market infrastructure and their respective agents.

"<u>Instructions</u>" shall mean written communications received by the Custodian (receipt and delivery Instructions to be in substantially the form set out in Schedule C or as otherwise specified by the Custodian from time to time) by overnight delivery, postal services, facsimile transmission, email, S.W.I.F.T., on-line communication system or other method or system, each as specified by the Custodian as available for use in connection with the services hereunder.

"KYC" shall have the meaning set out in Section 7.3.

"Losses" shall mean, collectively, losses, costs, expenses, damages, liabilities and claims (including legal fees and expenses) sustained by any Party.

"<u>Market Data</u>" shall mean pricing or other data related to Securities and other assets. Market Data includes but is not limited to security identifiers, valuations, bond ratings, classification data, and other data received from Data Providers.

"<u>MiFID II</u>" shall mean the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive (EU Directive 2014/65), MiFIR and the associated EU regulatory and technical standards and implementing laws and regulations in the EEA states taken together.

"MiFIR" shall mean the Markets in Financial Instruments Regulation (EU Regulation 600/2014).

"Order" shall mean any Instructions received by the Custodian in relation to a Transaction.

"Person" or "Persons" shall mean any entity or individual.

"**PRA**" shall mean the United Kingdom's Prudential Regulation Authority (and any successor regulatory authority).

"<u>Proceedings</u>" shall have the meaning as set out in Section 10.2. "Property" shall mean Cash and Securities.

"<u>Regulations</u>" shall mean those rules that apply to the Custodian as promulgated by any Regulatory Authority.

"<u>Regulatory</u> <u>Authority</u>" shall mean (i) any regulatory authority to which the Custodian is subject in the United States, and (ii) the FCA and PRA.

"**<u>Regulatory Information Document</u>**" shall mean the regulatory information document published by the Custodian on the following website:

https://bnymellon.com/rid, as the same may be amended, supplemented, updated or replaced from time to time.

"<u>Relevant Nominee Company</u>" shall mean a nominee company controlled by the Custodian or by a BNY Mellon Affiliate.

"<u>Rules</u>" shall mean the rules of the FCA and PRA as amended or replaced from time to time as applicable.

"<u>Securities</u>" shall mean the securities (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any money market funds) which are agreed by the Custodian to be held by it in the Securities Account (subject to, if applicable, the terms of any Sub-custodian Agreement) pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

"Securities Account" shall have the meaning set out in Section 1.1(a).

"Subcustodian" shall have the meaning given in Section 2.6(a) of this Agreement, and for the avoidance of doubt, shall not include any Depository.

"<u>Tax Obligations</u>" shall mean taxes, withholding, certification and reporting requirements, claims for exemptions or refund, interest, penalties, additions to tax and other related expenses.

"<u>Transaction</u>" shall mean a transaction resulting in the acquisition or disposal of a Financial Instrument.

"Unsecured Client Customer Account" shall have the meaning set out in Section 5.3.

"<u>VAT</u>" shall mean:

- (a) any tax imposed in compliance with the council directive of 28 November 2006 on the common system of value added tax (EC Directive 2006/112); and
- (b) any other tax of a similar nature, whether imposed in a member state of the European Union in substitution for, or levied in addition to, such tax referred to in (a), or elsewhere.

The headings in this Agreement are only for convenience and do not affect its meaning.

The Schedules form part of this Agreement and shall have the same force and effect as if the provisions of each such schedule were set out in the body of this Agreement.

Any reference to any provision of statute, enactment, order, regulation or other legislation refers to the provision as it is amended or re-enacted from time to time.

Any reference to "client money" and "fails" (when used in Sections 1.1(b) and 1.1(c)) shall have the same meaning as is given to them in the glossary of the FCA Rules.

In this Agreement, references to the singular form include the plural and vice versa, unless the context otherwise requires.

1.1 Appointment of Custodian and Establishment of Accounts

The Client appoints the Custodian with effect from the date of this Agreement as custodian of the Securities deposited by it for safekeeping with the Custodian and to hold any cash, Distributions and monies received for deposit for the account of the Client ("**Cash**") in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. The Custodian hereby accepts such appointment and is authorised and instructed to open and maintain in its books:

- (a) one or more securities account for the custody, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, of the Securities deposited with the Custodian (each a "Securities Account"); and
- (b) one or more cash accounts (each a "Cash Account"). Cash held for the Client is held by the Custodian as banker and not as a trustee under the Client Money Rules, save as provided in Section 1.1(c) below. If the Custodian fails, the Client Money Distribution and Transfer Rules will not apply to such Cash and so the Client will not be entitled to share in any distribution under the Client Money Distribution and Transfer Rules.
- (c) There are limited circumstances in which the Custodian may hold certain sums as client money for the benefit of the Client in accordance with the Client Money Rules. These circumstances are limited to the requirements under the Client Asset Rules pursuant to which the Custodian may be required to segregate certain sums from the Custodian's own funds as client money in certain cases where the Custodian has identified a shortfall in the number of client securities held by or for it. Such segregation will continue until such time as the relevant shortfall has been resolved at which point the Custodian will re-appropriate such money. Such client money amount will be held in accordance with the Client Money Rules on behalf of the Client, to the extent that the Client is affected by the relevant shortfall. In the absence of the Custodian's failure, such segregation does not create a cash entitlement of the Client against the Custodian. If the Custodian fails, the Client Money Distribution and Transfer Rules will apply to any such money held as client money by the Custodian. Client money will be held with a third party bank or banks. The Custodian does not accept any liability for any default or delay in the distribution of client money in the event of the failure of a bank holding client money on our behalf. If a bank with which the Custodian holds any client money fails at the same time as the Custodian fails, you may

share in any shortfall of client money on a pro rata basis. The Custodian may from time to time notify the Client of other circumstances in which it may hold client money in accordance with the Client Money Rules. The Custodian shall not pay any interest earned on client money to the Client. In the limited circumstances described in this paragraph in which the Custodian holds certain sums as client money for the benefit of the Client in accordance with the Client Money Rules, our standard practice would be for the Custodian to open accounts with third party banks within the United Kingdom but there may be reasons (including, but not limited to diversification requirements) where the Custodian may arrange for such money to be held outside of the United Kingdom. Such money may be held in accounts with a third party bank or banks in a state which is not an EEA Member State and, in such case, the relevant accounts will be subject to the laws of that state and as a result such money may be treated in a different manner from that which would apply if such money were held by a third party bank(s) located in the EEA.

(d) In the event that the Custodian is required in a particular market to open a cash account on behalf of the Client in the Client's name, the Client authorises the Custodian to give, on behalf of the Client, all such instructions to the relevant Subcustodian in a particular market, as are necessary and required to fulfill the requirements of this Agreement.

1.2 **Distributions**

The Custodian shall make Distributions or transfers of cash and monies out of a Cash Account pursuant to Authorised Instructions in accordance with Section 7.2. In making payments to service providers pursuant to such Authorised Instructions, the Client acknowledges that the Custodian is acting as a paying agent, and not as the payer, for tax information reporting and withholding purposes.

1.3 Authorised Instructions

The Custodian shall be entitled to rely upon any Instructions actually received by the Custodian and believed by the Custodian to be from an Authorised Person ("**Authorised Instructions**"). The Custodian is under no duty to question any Authorised Instruction. The Custodian may in its sole discretion decline to act upon any Instruction (whether or not an Authorised Instruction) which does not comply with any callback or other procedures required by the Custodian from time to time, is insufficient, incomplete or is not received by the Custodian in sufficient time for the Custodian to act upon, or which may breach any applicable law, rule or regulation. (For the avoidance of doubt, where the Custodian has callback procedures in relation to Instructions, the Custodian may at its sole discretion, but shall have no obligation to, apply such procedures.) Where the Custodian shall notify as soon as reasonably practicable the Client that it has so declined, to the extent such notification is reasonably practicable and not prohibited by any applicable law or regulatory requirement.

1.4 Authentication

If the Custodian receives Instructions that appear on their face to have been transmitted by an Authorised Person via (i) facsimile, email, or other electronic method that is not secure, or (ii) secure electronic transmission containing applicable authorisation codes, passwords or authentication keys, the Client understands and agrees that the Custodian cannot determine the identity of the actual sender of such Instructions and that the Custodian shall be entitled to conclusively presume that such Instructions have been sent by an Authorised Person. The Client shall be responsible for ensuring that only Authorised Persons transmit such Instructions to the Custodian and that all Authorised Persons treat applicable user and authorisation codes, passwords and authentication keys with extreme care.

1.5 Security Procedure

The Client acknowledges and agrees that it is fully aware of the protections and risks associated with the various methods of transmitting Instructions to the Custodian and that there may be more secure methods of transmitting Instructions than the method selected by the sender. The Client agrees that the security procedures, if any, to be followed in connection with a transmission of Instructions provide to it a commercially reasonable degree of protection in light of its particular needs and circumstances.

1.6 **On-Line Systems**

If an Authorised Person elects to transmit Instructions or receive information through an on-line communication system offered by the Custodian, the use thereof shall be subject to any terms and conditions contained in a separate written agreement. If the Client or its Authorised Persons elects, with the Custodian's prior consent, to transmit Instructions through an on-line communications service owned or operated by a third party, the Client agrees that the Custodian shall not be responsible or liable for the reliability or availability of any such service.

1.7 **Regulatory Duties**

- (a) The Client acknowledges and agrees that the Custodian:
 - has a duty to comply with all relevant Regulations and applicable anti-money laundering laws, regulations and rules in the United Kingdom and the United States;
 - (ii) may be required to, inter alia, verify the identity and residence of the Client prior to providing services under this Agreement and report suspicious transactions to the appropriate law enforcement agencies; and/or
 - (iii) may decide (at its discretion) not to begin providing services to the Client until it considers that it has performed sufficient due diligence to satisfy the requirements of all relevant Regulations, and all applicable anti-money laundering laws, regulations and rules in the United Kingdom and the United States.
- (b) Where the Client's Securities are held outside of the United Kingdom (or, if different, outside of the jurisdiction in which the Client is established), different settlement, legal and regulatory requirements and different practices relating to the separate identification of those Securities may apply which are different to those in the United Kingdom or the Client's jurisdiction (as the case may be). Accounts that contain Securities belonging to the Client may be subject to the law of other jurisdictions including those of non EEA jurisdictions, and the Client's rights may be different from those that would apply were English law to be applicable.
- (c) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, all terms of this Agreement are subject to this Section 1.7 and Sections 1.1(a), 1.1(b), 1.8, 1.9, 2.2(c), 2.6, 2.8, 5.6, 6.5 and 6.11.

1.8 **Provision of information through a website**

The Client consents to the provision by the Custodian of the following information, where not personally addressed to the Client, by means of a website (which may or may not be in addition to other means of communication):

- (a) general information about the Custodian and its services;
- (b) information about the nature and risks of certain Financial Instruments;

- (c) information concerning the safeguarding of Financial Instruments and holding of client money;
- (d) information on costs and associated charges;
- (e) information about the Custodian's order handling and execution policies, conflicts of interest policies, complaints policies and other policies of the Custodian; and
- (f) any other information required to be provided by the Custodian to the Client under applicable laws or regulations.

[All such information is available on the Information Website/All such information will be available on the Information Website with effect from the Implementation Date].

1.9 Acknowledgment of receipt of disclosure

The Client acknowledges that it has received and read the terms of the Regulatory Information Document.

2. SECTION 2 – CUSTODY SERVICES

2.1 Segregation

Securities held for the Client hereunder shall be segregated on the Custodian's books and records from the Custodian's own property. The Custodian will identify the Securities in its books and records as being beneficially owned by the Client.

2.2 Holding Securities

- (a) The Custodian shall hold Securities at the Custodian, Depositories or Subcustodians. The Custodian may utilise the services of a Subcustodian to act as a subcustodian for the holding of Securities but this shall be limited to Subcustodians which have entered into a written agreement with the Custodian in relation to the Subcustodian's appointment as such (the "Subcustodian Agreement"). Subcustodians may utilise and hold securities accounts with other Subcustodians and in Depositories in which such Subcustodians participate or are a member. Where Securities are held with Subcustodians they shall be held subject to the terms and conditions of the relevant Subcustodian Agreement, and in accordance with, and subject to, the laws, regulations and local market practices imposed on such Subcustodians.
- (b) Securities held in Depositories shall be held in accordance with, and subject to, the agreements, rules, laws, regulations, local market practices and conditions imposed by and on such Depositories. Where there is a holding with a Subcustodian or Depository and such Subcustodian or Depository becomes insolvent (or such other analogous event), the consequences for the Client will depend upon the applicable law of the insolvency proceedings (which may not be English law). Their insolvency may result in delays in settling or transferring Securities held. The effect of any applicable law is outside the control of Custodian and could, for example, mean that the Client's interests in its Securities are not recognised as separate from those of the relevant Subcustodian or Depository.
- (c) The Client acknowledges and agrees that Depositories and Subcustodians may have a lien, pledge or other security interest (statutory or otherwise) over, or right of set-off or retention and sale in respect of, Securities credited to a Securities Account in relation to claims for payment of obligations owed to the relevant Depository or Subcustodian

(including administration and safe custody charges) as provided in the applicable Depository agreement or Subcustodian Agreement.

2.3 **Ownership**

The Custodian will identify the Securities credited to a Securities Account, as being proprietary to the Client or, and only if the Client has advised the Custodian in writing that it is acting on behalf of others, to customers of the Client.

2.4 Client

Notwithstanding Section 2.3, the Client only, and not the underlying clients of the Client, will be the Custodian's client. The underlying clients of the Client will have no right to make any claim against Custodian in relation to any Property beneficially or otherwise owned by such underlying client.

2.5 **Commingled Accounts**

The Client's Securities may be held by the Custodian in an omnibus securities account at a Subcustodian or Depository, along with the securities of other customers of the Custodian and will be treated as fungible with all other securities of the same issue held in such account by the Custodian with such Subcustodian or Depository. This means that the redelivery rights of the Client in respect of the Securities are not in respect of the Securities actually deposited with the Custodian from time to time but rather in respect of Securities of the same number, class, denomination and issue as those Securities originally deposited with the Custodian in the Securities Accounts from time to time. Such Subcustodian or Depository may then hold the Client's Securities in an omnibus account with a third party that it engages ("third party"). If the Subcustodian or Depository defaulted, and held less securities than it should for the benefit of all of its custody clients, there may be a shortfall. Any shortfall may then have to be shared pro rata among all clients whose securities are held by that Subcustodian or Depository and the Client may not receive its full entitlement. As a result, in the event of the default of such a Subcustodian or Depository, there is a risk that not all Securities deposited by the Custodian with Subcustodian or Depository will be returned to the Custodian where there is a shortfall at the Subcustodian or Depository. In addition, in certain markets, it may not be possible under national law for securities belonging to the Client and held in custody by a Subcustodian, Depository or third party to be separately identifiable from the proprietary assets of that holding party (or the Custodian, where the Custodian is a client and account holder with the relevant Subcustodian, Depository or third party).

2.6 Subcustodians

- (a) The Custodian may utilise the services of any financial institution with an office in any jurisdiction (including any financial institution in the same group as the Custodian) to act as subcustodian (a "**Subcustodian**") of the Securities. Such Subcustodians may therefore be appointed to hold Securities on behalf of the Custodian.
- (b) The Custodian shall exercise all due skill, care and diligence in the selection, appointment and periodic review of Subcustodians and of the arrangements for the holding and safekeeping of any Securities held with such Subcustodians in light of prevailing rules, practices and procedures in the market in which each Subcustodian provides services to the Custodian.

Notwithstanding any other provisions hereof, with respect to any Losses incurred by the Client as a result of the acts or the failure to act by any Subcustodian:

- (i) where the Subcustodian is not a BNY Mellon Affiliate, the Custodian shall take appropriate action to recover such Losses from such Subcustodian, and the Custodian's sole responsibility and liability to the Client for such Losses shall be limited to amounts so received from such Subcustodian (exclusive of costs and expenses incurred by the Custodian); and
- (ii) where the Subcustodian is a BNY Mellon Affiliate, the Custodian accepts the same responsibility for acts and omissions of the BNY Mellon Affiliate in relation to this Agreement as the Custodian accepts for its own acts and omissions.

2.7 **Depositories**

Subject to Sections 2.6 and 7.3, the Custodian shall have no liability whatsoever for the action or inaction of any Depository or for any Losses resulting from the maintenance of Securities or Cash with a Depository.

2.8 **Registration; Nominees**

The Custodian hereby notifies the Client and the Client agrees that the Securities may be registered in the register maintained by the issuer of such Securities (or by any person acting as agent of the issuer) in the name of:

- (i) the Client (or, if relevant, the client of the Client); or
- a Relevant Nominee Company or a nominee company appointed by a Subcustodian or a Depository on such terms and conditions as any of the foregoing may require; or
- (iii) the Custodian, a Subcustodian or a Depository or otherwise as permitted by the Client Asset Rules. Where Securities are registered or recorded in this manner they may not be physically segregated from the assets of the Custodian, the Subcustodian or the Depository (as applicable) and in the event of the insolvency of the Custodian, the Subcustodian or the Depository (as applicable) the Client's assets may not be as well protected from claims made by the creditors of the Custodian, the Subcustodian or the Depository;

provided in each case that legal title to the Securities shall be registered or recorded in any relevant record of legal entitlement in accordance with the applicable Client Asset Rules. The Custodian accepts the same responsibility to the Client for acts and omissions of the Relevant Nominee Company with respect to the requirements of the Client Asset Rules.

2.9 **Documents of Title**

The Custodian may hold any documents of title to a Security:

- (a) in the physical possession of the Custodian; or
- (b) with a Subcustodian in a safe custody account generally designated for clients' securities;

2.10 No Duty

The Custodian will not review investments in the Accounts nor recommend the purchase, retention or sale of any Securities. The Custodian will not monitor the Securities in a Securities Account to determine whether the Client complies with limitations on ownership or any restrictions on investors provided for by local law or regulations or market practice or provisions in the articles of incorporation or by-laws of the issuer of the Securities.

2.11 Agents

The Custodian may (and may permit any Subcustodian to) outsource and/or appoint agents, including BNY Mellon Affiliates, on such terms and conditions as the Custodian deems appropriate to perform its services hereunder (or, as applicable, the Subcustodian deems appropriate to provide services to the Custodian). No such outsourcing or appointment shall discharge the Custodian from its obligations as set out in Section 7 and the other provisions of this Agreement and the liability of the Custodian for any Losses, and/or any other consequence, arising from or in connection with the performance or non-performance by any agent appointed or party outsourced to in accordance with this Section 2.11 shall be as provided for in Section 7.3.

2.12 Custodian Actions without Direction

With respect to Securities held hereunder, the Custodian is authorised to, and may authorise Subcustodians and Depositories to:

- (a) receive all Distributions due to a Cash Account;
- (b) carry out any exchanges of Securities or other corporate actions not requiring discretionary decisions;
- (c) forward to the Client information (or summaries of information) that the Custodian receives from Depositories or Subcustodians concerning Securities in the Account (excluding bankruptcy matters);
- (d) forward to the Client an initial notice of any bankruptcy cases relating to Securities held in the Account and a notice of any required action related to such bankruptcy cases as may be received by the Custodian, and the Custodian shall have no obligation to carry out any further action or notification related to any such bankruptcy case; and
- (e) execute and deliver, solely in its custodial capacity, certificates, documents or instruments incidental to the Custodian's performance under this Agreement.

2.13 Custodian Actions with Direction

The Custodian shall take the following actions in the administration of the Account only pursuant to Authorised Instructions in accordance with Section 7.2:

- (a) settle purchases and sales of Securities and process other transactions, including free receipts and deliveries;
- (b) deliver Securities in the Account if an Authorised Person notifies the Custodian that the Client has entered into a separate securities lending agreement, provided that the Client executes such agreements as the Custodian may require in connection with such arrangements; and
- (c) make any transfers of Cash from a Cash Account unless in connection with any of the actions referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Section 2.13.

2.14 **Proxy Voting Services**

In order to facilitate access by the Client or its designee to ballots or online systems to assist in the voting of proxies received for eligible positions of Securities held in the Account (excluding bankruptcy matters), the Custodian will, upon request, appoint a provider of proxy voting services to act as agent of the Client to provide global proxy voting services to the Client. The Custodian

shall have no obligation or liability to the Client in respect of such global proxy voting services or the acts or omissions of the provider of such global proxy voting services.

2.15 Foreign Exchange Transactions

If the Custodian receives an Authorised Instruction to effect any foreign exchange transactions, or cannot comply with Authorised Instructions without effecting foreign exchange transactions, the Custodian is authorised to enter into spot foreign exchange transactions ("FX Transactions") with the Client in connection with the Accounts and may provide such foreign exchange services to the Client itself or through any BNY Mellon Affiliates and, in those cases, the Custodian or, as the case may be, the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate through which currency is converted will act as principal for its own account and not as agent, advisor, broker or fiduciary on behalf of any other person and will earn revenue, including, without limitation, transaction spreads and sales margins, which it will retain for its own account. The revenue is based on, among other things, the difference between the exchange rate assigned to the relevant FX Transaction and the rate that the Custodian or the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate receives when buying or selling foreign currency for its own account. The Custodian or the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate, as the case may be, makes no representation that the exchange rate used or obtained for any FX Transaction will be the most favourable rate that could be obtained at the time or as to the method by which that rate will be determined. BNYM may establish rules or limitations concerning any foreign exchange facility made available to the Client. For the avoidance of doubt, this Agreement shall not apply to any such FX Transactions and all such services will be in addition to the custody services provided hereunder and subject to such terms and conditions as agreed and documented separately between the Custodian or the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate and the Client.

3. SECTION 3 – CORPORATE ACTIONS

3.1 **Custodian Notification.**

The Custodian shall notify the Client of rights or discretionary actions as promptly as practicable under the circumstances, provided that the Custodian has actually received notice of such right or discretionary corporate action from the relevant Subcustodian or Depository. Absent the Custodian's actual receipt of such notice, the Custodian shall have no liability for failing to so notify the Client.

3.2 Client Notification

Whenever there are voluntary rights that may be exercised or alternate courses of action that may be taken by reason of the Client's ownership of Securities, the Client shall be responsible for making any decisions relating thereto and for directing the Custodian to act. In order for the Custodian to act, it must receive Authorised Instructions in accordance with Section 7.2 using the Custodian generated form or clearly marked as instructions for the decision at the Custodian's offices, addressed as the Custodian may from time to time request, by such time as the Custodian shall advise the Client. Absent the Custodian's actual receipt of such Authorised Instructions by such deadline, the Custodian shall not be liable for failure to take any action relating to or to exercise any rights conferred by such Securities. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Clause or elsewhere in this Agreement, the Custodian shall not be required to take any action or accept any Instruction in relation to, or which results in, execution of any Order, including, without limitation any (i) sale of rights or coupons (including, without limitation, residual or fractional rights), (ii) sale of odd lots, (iii) in-kind and rollover options of unit investment trusts, and (iv) sale of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation odd lot tenders.

3.3 **Partial Redemptions, and Payments**

The Custodian shall promptly advise the Client upon receipt by the Custodian of notification of a partial redemption, partial payment or other action with respect to a Security affecting fewer than all such Securities held within the Account. If the Custodian, any Subcustodian or Depository holds any Securities affected by one of the events described, the Custodian, the Subcustodian or Depository may select the Securities to participate in such partial redemption, partial payment or other action in any non-discriminatory manner that it customarily uses to make such selection.

4. SECTION 4 – SETTLEMENT OF TRADES

4.1 Payment

Promptly after each purchase or sale of Securities by the Client, an Authorised Person shall deliver to the Custodian Instructions specifying all information necessary for the Custodian to settle such purchase or sale. For the purpose of settling purchases of Securities, the Client shall provide the Custodian with sufficient immediately available funds for all such transactions by such time and date as conditions in the relevant market dictate.

4.2 Contractual Settlement and Income

The Custodian may, as a matter of bookkeeping convenience, credit a Cash Account with the proceeds from the sale, redemption or other disposition of Securities or payable Distributions prior to its actual receipt of final payment therefor. All such credits shall be conditional until the Custodian's actual receipt of final payment and may be reversed by the Custodian to the extent that final payment is not received.

4.3 **Trade Settlement**

Transactions will be settled using practices customary in the jurisdiction or market where the transaction occurs. The Client understands that when the Custodian is instructed to deliver Securities against payment, delivery of such Securities and receipt of payment related to such Securities may not be completed simultaneously, and in particular, that when the Custodian receives an Authorised Instruction to deliver Securities against payment or in exchange for Cash (for example in connection with the settlement of a Securities transaction or a redemption, exchange, tender offer or similar corporate action) such payment or exchange of Cash may not occur simultaneously with the delivery of Securities and therefore the Custodian may deliver such Securities before actually receiving final payment for such delivery of Securities. Consequently, as a matter of bookkeeping convenience, the Custodian may credit the Client's Cash Accounts with Cash equal to the amount the Custodian anticipates will be received by it, a Subcustodian or a Depository prior to actual receipt by the Custodian, a Subcustodian or Depository of the Cash by way of final payment for such delivery of Securities. The Client assumes full responsibility for all risks involved in connection with the Custodian's delivery of Securities pursuant to Authorised Instructions in accordance with local market practice.

5. SECTION 5 – CONVERSION AND SECURITY INTERESTS

5.1 **Deposits**

(a) The Custodian may hold Cash in a Cash Account subject to and in accordance with applicable local law, rules or practices. Where Cash is on deposit with the Custodian, it will be subject to the terms of this Agreement (including the terms relating to negative interest set out in Section 5.1(b) and 5.1(c) below) and such deposit terms and conditions (including in relation to rates of interest and deposit account access) as may be issued by the Custodian from time to time.

- (b) If for any currency:
 - (i) any recognised overnight benchmark rate or any official overnight interest rate set by a central bank or other monetary authority is negative or zero; or
 - (ii) any Subcustodian or Depository applies a negative interest rate or any related charge to any account or balance on any account opened by the Custodian [; or
 - (iii) the combination of the applicable recognised overnight benchmark rate or any official overnight interest rate set by a central bank or other monetary authority (where positive) and any charge applied by the Custodian over relevant balances results in a negative rate],

the Custodian may apply a charge in respect of Cash held in a Cash Account. The Custodian will give the Client prompt written notice of the application of any such charge and of the methodology by which it is applied.

(c) The Client acknowledges and agrees that the application of a charge by the Custodian, including as referred to in Section 5.1(b) above may cause the effective interest rate applicable to an account or balance to be negative, notwithstanding that one or more of the rates set by third parties specified in (i) and (ii) of that Section may be zero [or, in the case of (iii) of that Section, positive].

5.2 Credits, Advances and Overdrafts

- (a) The Custodian shall have no obligation whatsoever to extend any credit or to make advance of any cash to the Client to facilitate the settlement of any transaction or transfer of any Property.
- (b) Notwithstanding (a) above, if the Custodian, whether pursuant to Section 4.2 or 4.3, or for facilitating settlement of securities transactions (including, for the avoidance of doubt, purchases) or any other transfers, or otherwise, credits a Cash Account with Cash equal to the amount of any payment which the Custodian anticipates will be received by the Custodian, a Subcustodian or a Depository prior to actual receipt by the Custodian of final payment of such amount, such advance credit shall be regarded as an extension of credit which is conditional upon receipt by the Custodian of final payment and may be reversed to the extent that final payment is not received by way of final payment by the Custodian. The Client assumes full responsibility for all risks involved in connection with the Custodian's advance credit of Cash.
- (c) In the event that the Custodian has extended credit to the Client as described in (b) or in any other context, or if the Client otherwise becomes indebted to the Custodian under this Agreement (including, without limitation, overdrafts incurred in connection with the settlement of securities transactions, funds, transfers or foreign exchange transactions), the Client shall, upon demand or upon becoming aware of the amount of the advance, overdraft or indebtedness, whichever is the earlier, immediately reimburse the Custodian for such amounts in the same currency plus accrued interest at a rate then charged by the Custodian to its institutional asset servicing customers. and the Custodian shall have a general lien on the Securities recorded in the Custody Account and a right of set-off against any Cash, until such time as Custodian is reimbursed for the amount of such advance, overdraft or indebtedness (plus accrued interest).
- (d) For the purposes of this Agreement, no payment will be "final" until the Custodian has received immediately available funds which, under applicable local laws, regulations,

rules, customs or practices, are not reversible and not subject to any security interest, levy or other encumbrance, and that are specifically applicable to the relevant transaction.

5.3 Client's Customers' Accounts

Where the Client is depositing Securities belonging to its underlying customers in a Securities Account, the Client must immediately notify the Custodian thereof and keep the relevant Securities in a separate Securities Account (a "Client Customer Account"). At no time shall the Client hold proprietary Securities in a Client Customer Account. The Client shall further keep any Securities belonging to its customers who have not agreed that their Securities held by the Client with the Custodian can be subject to liens and other security interests securing the payment of the safe custody fees, and any advances or credit extensions made by the Custodian to the Client for the benefit of, the deposit or the settlement of any transactions in the Client Customer Account, in a separate Client Customer Account (the "Unsecured Client Customer Account"). The Client shall notify the Custodian in writing upon the opening of an Account that such Account is a Client Customer Account or Unsecured Client Customer Account as the case may be. For each Client Customer Account or Unsecured Client Customer Account in respect of Securities, the Custodian shall also open a corresponding Cash Account linked to such accounts.

5.4 **Negative Covenant.**

- (a) The Client shall not take any action in relation to the Securities which is inconsistent with the rights granted to the Custodian by law and under this Agreement and shall at any time and from time to time do all such transfers, assurances, acts and things as the Custodian may require to assure the superiority or priority of any preference, lien, security interest or other rights granted by law and hereunder in favour of the Custodian.
- (b) The Client represents, warrants and agrees that, except as mentioned in this Agreement, it has not created or granted any security interest over the Accounts, the Securities or Cash in favour of any person and the Client shall promptly notify the Custodian of the creation, release or expiration of any such security interest.

5.5 **Other Security Interests**

Unless required by law, neither the Custodian nor any of its nominees, Subcustodians or Depositories shall be bound by or recognise any lien, pledge or security interest (or similar entitlement to any Securities or Cash held for the Client) for the benefit of any person, other than the Client's entitlement under this Agreement, the interest of Subcustodians and Depositories referenced at Section 2.2(c).

5.6 Drawings

The Client hereby agrees and consents to the Custodian using the Client's Securities (including Securities belonging to the Client's underlying customers) for the account of another client of the Custodian and vice versa. However, the Custodian may only do so (or permit a Subcustodian or Depository to do so) in connection with facilitating timely settlement of Securities trades, and the Custodian may not and shall not use the Client's Securities for its own account or for account of a Subcustodian or Depository and no Securities Account on the books of the Custodian or a Subcustodian shall hold Securities which are beneficially owned by the Custodian or such Subcustodian, as the case may be.

6. SECTION 6 – TAXES, REPORTS, RECORDS AND DISCLOSURES

6.1 Tax Obligations

The Client shall be liable for all taxes, assessments, duties and other governmental charges, including interest and penalties, with respect to any Cash and Securities held on behalf of the Client and any transaction related thereto. To the extent that the Custodian has received relevant and necessary information with respect to the Account, the Custodian shall perform the following services with respect to Tax Obligations:

- (a) The Custodian shall, upon receipt of sufficient information, file claims for exemptions or refunds with respect to withheld taxes in instances in which the Custodian considers that such claims are appropriate;
- (b) The Custodian shall withhold appropriate amounts, as required by applicable tax laws, with respect to amounts received upon receipt of Instructions; and
- (c) The Custodian shall provide to the Client such information received by the Custodian that could, in the Custodian's reasonable belief, assist the Client in the submission of any reports or returns with respect to Tax Obligations. An Authorised Person shall inform the Custodian in writing as to which party or parties shall receive such information from the Custodian.

The Custodian shall not be responsible for determining whether Tax Obligations exist in respect of the Client and the assets held in the Account.

6.2 Taxes

In order to comply with applicable tax laws (inclusive of any current and future laws when brought into force, rules, regulations, intergovernmental agreements and interpretations thereof promulgated by competent authorities) related to this Agreement in effect from time to time ("Tax Law") that a financial institution, issuer, trustee, paying agent or other party is or has agreed to be subject to, the Client agrees (i) to provide to the Custodian sufficient information about the relevant parties and/or transactions (including any modification to the terms of such transactions) so the Custodian can determine whether it has tax related obligations under Tax Law, (ii) that the Custodian shall be entitled to make (without liability) any withholding or deduction from payments to comply with Tax Law, and (iii) to hold harmless the Custodian for any losses it may suffer due to the actions the Custodian takes to comply with Tax Law.

6.3 **VAT**

Where the Client is required by the terms of this Agreement to reimburse or indemnify the Custodian or any BNY Mellon Affiliate for any cost or expense, the Client shall reimburse or indemnify the Custodian or the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate for the full amount of such cost or expense, including such part thereof as represents VAT, save to the extent that the Custodian or the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate is entitled to credit or repayment in respect of such VAT from the relevant tax authority.

6.4 **Pricing and Other Data**

In providing Market Data related to the Client's Account in connection with this Agreement, the Custodian is authorised to use Data Providers. The Custodian may follow Authorised Instructions in providing pricing or other Market Data, even if such Authorised Instructions direct the Custodian to override its usual procedures and Market Data sources. The Custodian shall be entitled to rely without inquiry on all Market Data (and all Authorised Instructions related to Market Data) provided to it, and the Custodian shall not be liable for any Losses incurred as a

result of errors or omissions with respect to any Market Data (including but not limited to the accuracy or completeness of such Market Data) utilised by the Custodian or the Client hereunder. The Client acknowledges that certain pricing or valuation information may be based on calculated amounts rather than actual market transactions and may not reflect actual market values, and that the variance between such calculated amounts and actual market values may be material. Market Data may be the intellectual property of the Data Providers, which may impose additional terms and conditions upon the Client's use of the Market Data. The additional terms and conditions can be found within the Data Licensor Terms and the Client agrees to those terms. Certain Data Providers may not permit a Client's directed price to be used. Performance and risk analytic services including, but not limited to certain analytic, accounting, compliance, reconciliation, asset pricing and other services with respect to the Accounts are available provided that the Client enters into the appropriate separate agreement with the relevant BNY Mellon Affiliate. Performance measurement and analytic services (where subscribed to by the Client) may use different data sources than those used by the Custodian to provide Market Data for the Account, with the result that the prices and other Market Data provided by the Custodian may be different from the information obtained by the Client from such other services.

6.5 Statements

The Custodian shall make available to the Client, on a periodic basis as agreed from time to time between the parties, but not less than quarterly statements, which shall include, without limitation, information on all transfers to or from the Accounts and all holdings in the Accounts as of the last Business Day of each month [and at the end of the period covered by the statement]. The Client may at any time request an additional report or more frequent reports and the Custodian shall comply with such requests, in accordance with applicable Rules. The Custodian may charge for any such additional reporting and will agree with the Client any charge that will apply for any additional reports requested by the Client. The Client may elect to receive certain information electronically through the Internet to an email address specified by it for such purpose. Where the Client elects to use the Internet for this purpose, the Client further acknowledges that such transmissions are not encrypted and therefore are not secure. The Client further acknowledges that there are other risks inherent in communicating through the Internet such as the possibility of virus contamination and disruptions in service, and agrees that the Custodian shall not be responsible for any Losses suffered or incurred by the Client or any person claiming by or through the Client as a result of the use of such methods.

6.6 **Review of Statements**

If, within thirty (30) days after the Custodian makes available to the Client a statement with respect to the Accounts, the Client has not given the Custodian written notice of any exception or objection thereto, the statement shall be deemed to have been approved. In case of an exception or objection being raised, the Custodian shall address with reasonable efforts such exception or objection.

6.7 Inspection of Books and Records

The Client shall have the right, at its own expense and with reasonable prior written notice to the Custodian, to inspect the Custodian's books and records directly relating to the Accounts during normal business hours or to designate an accountant to make such inspection.

6.8 **Disclosure of Securities Information**

With respect to Securities issued in the United States, the Shareholders Communications Act of 1985 (the "**Act**") requires the Custodian to disclose to the issuers of such Securities, upon their request, the name, address and securities position of a "depositor" (as defined in the Act) who are (a) the "beneficial owners" (as defined in the Act) of the Securities issued by such issuers, if the beneficial owner does not object to such disclosure, or (b) acting as a "respondent bank" (as

defined in the Act) with respect to the securities. Under the Act, "respondent banks" do not have the option of objecting to such disclosure upon the issuers' request. The Act defines a "beneficial owner" as any person who has, or shares, the power to vote on a security (pursuant to an agreement or otherwise) or who directs the voting on a security. The Act defines a "respondent bank" as any bank, association or other entity that exercises fiduciary powers which holds securities on behalf of beneficial owners and deposits such securities for safekeeping with a bank, such as the Custodian. Under the Act, a "depositor" is either the "beneficial owner" or a "respondent bank".

The "depositor" agrees to disseminate in a timely manner all proxies or requests for voting instructions, other proxy soliciting material, information statements, or annual reports that it receives to any other beneficial owners.

With respect to Securities issued in any other jurisdiction, the Custodian shall disclose information required by law, regulation, rules of a stock exchange or organisational documents of an issuer of such Securities. The Custodian is also authorised to supply any information regarding the Accounts that is required by any law, regulation or rules now or hereafter in effect. The Client agrees to supply the Custodian with any required information if it is not otherwise available to the Custodian.

6.9 Additional Information

The Client agrees to provide to the Custodian such additional information as the Custodian may request from time to time to enable the Custodian to provide services under this Agreement, including (but without limitation) where any Subcustodian or Depository has requested the Custodian to provide additional information for compliance with the requirements of any tax authority, or any applicable legal or regulatory requirement.

6.10 Ancillary Services

The Custodian, or any BNY Mellon Affiliates or associates, may provide services which are ancillary to the Custodian's functions of custodian and banker, or carry out other business and activities (including but not limited to acting as agent for, placing or negotiating orders to buy or sell securities for, buying or selling securities for, providing banking, investment advisory, investment management and other services to, or generally engaging in any kind of business with, others (including without limitation issuers of securities, money market instruments or other property purchased for and on behalf of the Client, if any)) to the same extent as if the Custodian was not a custodian under this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to restrict the right of the Custodian or its affiliated companies or associates to perform such services for any other person or entity, and the performance of such services for others will not be deemed to violate or give rise to any duty or obligation to the Client not specifically undertaken by the Custodian under this Agreement. The Custodian or the relevant affiliated company or associate, as appropriate, may receive and retain any fee, commissions, spreads or other compensation in relation to any service, business or activity described in this paragraph or similar service, business or activity. The Custodian undertakes to disclose to the Client upon request further details of any such fee, commission or non-monetary benefit paid or provided to a third party or by a third party to the Custodian in relation to the services contemplated under this Agreement.

6.11 Disclosure

This Section 6.11 is without prejudice to the generality of Sections 6.8 and 6.9. The Bank of New York Mellon is supervised and regulated by the New York State Department of Financial Services and the Federal Reserve and authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority. The Bank of New York Mellon London branch is subject to regulation by the Financial Conduct Authority and limited regulation by the Prudential Regulation Authority. Details about the extent of our regulation by the Prudential Regulation Authority are available from us on request. The Client

acknowledges that the Custodian may be obliged to provide information concerning the Client and any third party acting for the benefit or on behalf of the Client, the Accounts, the Property or this Agreement to market or regulatory authorities, courts and government agencies, including but not limited to any stock exchanges (and their successors), and law enforcement and tax authorities. The Client hereby authorises the Custodian to disclose the information to such courts, exchanges, agencies and authorities, or otherwise as required by applicable laws, rules, regulations or court or administrative orders in jurisdictions where the Custodian and BNY Mellon affiliates do business, and in particular to disclose the identity of the Client, or, if the Client is acting on behalf of its underlying customers, the identity of such underlying customers (to the extent known by the Custodian). If the Custodian becomes aware of confidential information which prevents it from effecting a particular transaction under this Agreement, then the Custodian may refrain from effecting that transaction.

The Client acknowledges that the Bank of New York Mellon Corporation is a global financial organisation that operates in and provides services and products to clients through affiliates and subsidiaries located in multiple jurisdictions (the "BNY Mellon Group"). The Client also acknowledges that the BNY Mellon Group may centralise in one or more affiliates, subsidiaries or unaffiliated Infrastructure Providers, certain activities including; audit, accounting, administration, risk management, legal, compliance, sales, marketing, relationship management, and the storage, maintenance, aggregation, processing and analysis of information and data regarding the Client and the Accounts. Consequently, the Client hereby consents and authorises the Custodian to disclose to other members of the BNY Mellon Group and to their service providers (and their respective officers, directors and employees) information and data regarding the Client, its employees and representatives, and the Accounts established pursuant to this Agreement in connection with the foregoing activities. The Custodian shall not be held responsible for information held by such persons of whom the Custodian is not aware by virtue of restricted access or information barrier arrangements. The Client acknowledges and agrees that information concerning the Client may be disclosed by the Custodian to Infrastructure Providers which are not BNY Mellon Affiliates, and to governmental, regulatory and revenue authorities and governmental or administrative bodies in jurisdictions where the BNY Mellon Group operates, and otherwise as required by law.

To the extent permitted by applicable law, both the Custodian and the Client may record telephone and electronic communications with the other Party or its agents with or without previous notice or signal for the purpose of constituting evidence of the transactions and communications between the Parties and of any instructions, facts and events relied upon by the Custodian, and refer to the recording of such communications as fully admissible evidence in the event of any dispute, action or proceedings. The Custodian and BNY Mellon Affiliates may also use telephone recordings for the purposes of ensuring employees act in compliance with applicable legislative and policy requirements and deliver the highest standards of client service.

7. SECTION 7 – PROVISIONS REGARDING CUSTODIAN

7.1 Standard of Care

In performing its duties under this Agreement, the Custodian shall exercise the standard of care and diligence that a professional custodian would observe in performing such duties.

7.2 Instructions

The custodian shall only act upon Instructions received from an Authorised person pursuant to this Agreement.

7.3 Limitation of Duties and Liability

Notwithstanding anything contained elsewhere in this Agreement, the Custodian's liability hereunder is limited as follows:

- (a) The duties and responsibilities of the Custodian shall only be those specifically undertaken pursuant to this Agreement and shall be subject to such other limits on liability as are set out herein. No implied duties or obligations shall be read into this Agreement against the Custodian and it shall not be obliged to perform any services or take any action not provided for in this Agreement unless specifically agreed in writing. In no case will the Custodian be required or obliged to do anything which would be from time to time be illegal or contrary to any rules or regulations and/or policies (including internal policies relating to Know Your Customer ("KYC") and the prevention of money laundering and the financing of terrorism) applicable to it.
- (b) The Custodian shall not be liable for any Losses incurred by or asserted against the Custodian or the Client, except those Losses arising out of the Custodian's fraud, negligence or wilful misconduct (or to the extent the Custodian is liable for Losses pursuant to Section 2.6 or 2.8), and, in any event, only to the extent such Losses constitute direct money damages;
- (c) The Custodian shall not be responsible for the title, validity or genuineness of the Securities or evidence of title thereto received by it or delivered by it pursuant to this Agreement or for the Securities held hereunder being freely transferable or deliverable without encumbrance in any relevant market;
- (d) The Custodian shall not be responsible for the failure to receive payment of, or the late payment of, income or other payments due to the Account;
- (e) The Custodian shall have no duty to take any action to collect any amount payable on the Securities if they are in default or if payment is refused after due demand and presentment;
- (f) The Custodian may obtain the advice of counsel, financial advisers and other experts with respect to any questions relating to its duties and responsibilities, the advice or opinion of such advisers shall constitute full and complete authorisation and protection with respect to anything done, suffered or omitted by it in conformity with such advice;
- (g) The Custodian shall have no duty or responsibility to inquire into, make recommendations, supervise, or determine the suitability of any transactions affecting any Account, and shall have no liability with respect to the Client's or an Authorised Person's decision to invest in Securities or to hold Cash in any currency;
- (h) The Custodian shall have no liability with respect to any Losses arising from the use by the Client (or any person authorised or acting on its behalf) of any method of transmission such as facsimile, email or other electronic method of transmission or communication which are deemed not to be secure;
- (i) The Custodian shall have no liability with respect to any Losses arising from a delay by the Custodian, a Subcustodian or Depository to act subject to and in accordance with an Instruction when such delay is due to any procedure or process to be performed by the Custodian, a Subcustodian or Depository and required in accordance with local laws and regulations, court or regulatory order;

- (j) The Custodian shall have no liability with respect to any Losses arising from the use of any third party appointed or selected by the Client or by the Custodian at the express request of the Client;
- (k) The Custodian shall have no responsibility if the rules or procedures imposed by Subcustodians, Depositories, exchange controls, asset freezes or other laws, rules, regulations or orders at any time prohibit or impose burdens or costs on the transfer to, by or for the account of the Client of Securities or Cash;
- (1) The Custodian shall have no responsibility for the accuracy of any information provided to the Client which has been obtained from or provided to the Custodian by any other entity;
- (m) The Custodian shall have no liability for any Losses incurred by or asserted against the Client arising from the default or insolvency of any Person, including but not limited to a Subcustodian, Depository, broker, bank, and a counterparty to the settlement of a transaction or to a foreign exchange transaction, except to the extent that the Custodian is liable for Losses pursuant to Section 2.6 or 2.8; and
- (n) The Custodian's liability in connection with this Agreement in respect of any loss of, or failure to acquire, any asset will be limited to the market value (or, in the absence of a relevant market, the fair value) of that asset, as determined by the Custodian as at the date when notice of that loss or failure is given by the Custodian to the Client, plus interest on that amount at the Custodian's prevailing deposit rate for that amount from the date the notice is given until the amount is paid to the Client.

7.4 Losses

Under no circumstances shall the Custodian be liable to, or be required to indemnify, the Client or any third party for indirect, consequential or special damages, or for loss of opportunity profit, anticipated saving, goodwill or reputation arising in connection with this Agreement and whether or not such liability is foreseeable and even if the Custodian has been advised or was aware of the possibility of such losses or damages and regardless of whether the claim is made in negligence, breach of contract, duty or otherwise.

7.5 Gains

Where an error or omission has occurred under this Agreement, the Custodian may take such remedial action as it considers appropriate under the circumstances and, provided that the Client is put in the same or equivalent position as it would have been in if the error or omission had not occurred, any favourable consequences of the Custodian's remedial action shall be solely for the account of the Custodian, without any duty to report to the Client any loss assumed or benefit received by it as a result of taking such action.

7.6 Force Majeure

Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Custodian shall not be responsible or liable for any delay or failure to perform under this Agreement or for any Losses to the Account resulting, in whole or in part, from or caused by any event beyond the reasonable control of the Custodian or any Relevant Nominee Company, BNY Mellon Affiliate, Subcustodian or Depository, including without limitation; strikes, work stoppages, acts of war, terrorism, acts of God, governmental actions, exchange or currency controls or restrictions, devaluations or fluctuations, interruption, loss or malfunction of utilities, communications or any computer (software or hardware) services, the application of any law or regulation in effect now or in the future, or any event in the country in which the relevant Property is held, (including, but not limited to, nationalisation, expropriation or other governmental actions, regulation of the banking or securities industry, sanctions imposed at national or international level or market conditions which prevent the transfer of Property or the execution of securities transactions or which affect the value of Property) which may affect, limit, prohibit or prevent the transferability, convertibility, availability, payment or repayment of any Property or sums until such time as such law, regulation or event shall no longer affect, limit, prohibit or prevent such transferability, convertibility, availability, payment or repayment and in no event shall the Custodian be obliged to substitute another currency for a currency whose transferability, convertibility or availability has been affected, limited, prohibited or prevented by such law, regulation or event. In no event shall the Custodian be liable for any Losses arising out of the holding of the Securities or Cash in any particular country, including but not limited to, Losses resulting from nationalisation, expropriation or other governmental actions; regulations or fluctuations; the availability of the relevant Securities or Cash or market conditions which prevent the transfer of Property or the execution of securities transactions or which affect the value of Property.

7.7 **Fees**

The Client shall pay to the Custodian from the date of this Agreement such fees and charges as agreed between the Client and the Custodian in respect of the services of the Custodian hereunder, as such fees may be amended from time to time by written agreement of the Parties. The Custodian may debit a Cash Account for such fees and charges. The Client shall also reimburse the Custodian for out-of-pocket expenses that are a normal incident of the services provided hereunder.

7.8 Indemnification

The Client shall indemnify and hold harmless the Custodian and BNY Mellon Affiliates from and against all Losses, including, but not limited to, penalties, taxes, judgments and awards, counsel fees and expenses in third party suits, and in a defense of claims asserted by the Client, relating to or arising out of the performance of the Custodian's or BNY Mellon Affiliates' obligations under this Agreement, or the provision by the Custodian of any credit line, except to the extent: (i) resulting from the Custodian's negligence, wilful misconduct or fraud; or (ii) the Custodian is liable for Losses pursuant to Section 2.6 or 2.8. Any disclosure by the Client to the Custodian that the Client has entered into this Agreement as an agent or representative of another person shall not relieve the Client of any of its obligations under this Agreement. The Custodian shall hold the benefit of this Section 7.8 on trust for itself and for each BNY Mellon Affiliate. Whether or not to seek to enforce this Section 7.8 on behalf of any such person shall be entirely at the discretion of the Custodian. This provision shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

The Client's liability under this Section 7.8 for the payment of sums to the Custodian shall be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Client on the trusts relating to the Transaction and available for such purpose. The Custodian acknowledges that the Client is a trustee and that no provision of this Agreement shall require the Client to expend or risk its own funds.

7.9 Limitations

No provision of this Section 7 or any other term of this Agreement is intended to, or shall be effective to, limit or exclude liability for (a) death or personal injury caused by its negligence; (b) fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation; or (c) any other liability which the Custodian is prohibited from limiting or excluding under applicable law or regulatory requirements. Furthermore nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as restricting or excluding any duty or liability the Custodian may have to the Client under FSMA or the regulatory system, as defined in the FCA Rules.

8. SECTION 8 – REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

8.1 **Representations of the Custodian**

The Custodian represents and warrants that:

- (a) it is duly incorporated, organised and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation and has full corporate power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- (b) it has been duly authorised to sign and deliver this Agreement and to perform the transactions contemplated herein and therein; and
- (c) the execution and delivery by it of this Agreement, the performance by it of the obligations and transactions contemplated thereunder do not conflict with, or result in a breach of the terms of, or constitute a default under, its constitutive documents.

8.2 **Representations of the Client**

The Client represents, warrants and undertakes that:

- (a) it is a company duly incorporated, organised and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation;
- (b) it has been duly authorised to sign and deliver this Agreement and the agreements entered into in connection herewith and to which it is party and to perform the transactions contemplated herein and therein and to appoint the Custodian as custodian under this Agreement;
- (c) the execution and delivery by it of this Agreement and the agreements entered into in connection herewith to which it is a party, and the performance by it of the obligations and transactions contemplated thereunder, do not conflict with, or result in a breach of the terms of, or constitute a default under, its constitutive documents;
- (d) to the extent the Client is acting on behalf of the owners of the Securities, the Client has obtained the authorisation from the owners to deposit their Securities with the Custodian;
- (e) the Securities (whether owned by the Client or by others on whose behalf the Client is acting) and Cash are and will remain during the term of this Agreement free and clear of all liens, pledges, charges, security interests and encumbrances;
- (f) in relation to data disclosed to the Custodian in connection with this Agreement, or any previous custody arrangements, the Client has complied with, and shall continue to comply with the provisions of all relevant data protection laws and regulations and shall not do anything, or permit anything to be done which might lead to a breach of such laws or regulations by the Custodian;, and in particular (but without limitation of the foregoing), to the extent that information and data includes personal data encompassed by relevant data protection legislation applicable to the Client, the Client represents and warrants that it is authorised to provide the consents and authorisations to disclosure set out in this Agreement and that the disclosure to the Custodian will comply with the relevant data protection legislation.
- (g) the Client:
 - (i) has established and maintains policies and procedures (a copy of which will be provided to the Custodian on request) which require the Client to obtain, verify

and record identification information about the persons on whose behalf the Client is acting and which are reasonably designed to ensure that the Client is not being used by any such other person as a conduit for money laundering or other illegal or illicit purposes; and

- (ii) has obtained, verified and recorded identification information about each person or underlying customer of the Client on whose behalf the Client is acting, in accordance with EU Directives and Financial Action Task Force standards concerning KYC and the prevention of money laundering and the financing of terrorism, and where required (and to the extent permitted) by any legal or regulatory authority, shall upon request furnish the Money Laundering Reporting Officer of the Custodian with all relevant identification information about each such person or underlying customer of the Client. To the best of the Client's knowledge, no transaction undertaken in respect of the Transaction is prohibited by applicable law, regulation or rule and no Property held in the Account is derived from any activity prohibited by applicable law, regulation or rule; and
- (iii) if acting for the account of others and not itself being a credit institution or a financial institution as defined under EU Directives concerning KYC and the prevention of money laundering and the financing of terrorism, shall provide the Custodian with satisfactory identification information about the Persons or underlying customers of the Client for whose account the Client is acting; and
- (iv) with the exception of the customers of a Client whose Securities are held in an Unsecured Client Customer Account, the customers of Client have agreed that their Securities held by the Client with the Custodian can be subject to liens and other security interests securing the payment of the safe custody fees incurred in connection with, and any advances or credit extensions made by the Custodian to the Client for the benefit of, the deposit or the settlement of any transactions in their respective Client Customer Account.

9. SECTION 9 – AMENDMENT; TERMINATION; ASSIGNMENT

9.1 Amendment

Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, this Agreement may be amended only by written agreement between the Parties except that the Custodian may amend this Agreement by notice to the Client where necessary to comply with any applicable law or regulatory requirement, and such notice will be given in advance of the amendment where reasonably practicable.

9.2 **Termination**

The Custodian may resign its appointment hereunder without providing any reason upon not less than 30 days' notice to the Client; provided that such resignation shall not take effect until a successor has been duly appointed in accordance with Section 9.2(c).

- (a) The Client may revoke its appointment of the Custodian by not less than 30 days' notice to the Custodian; provided that such revocation shall not take effect until a successor has been duly appointed in accordance with Section 9.2(c).
- (b) Where a resignation or revocation occurs under Section 9.2(a) or 9.2(b), the Client shall appoint a successor custodian, whereupon the Client and the successor custodian shall acquire and become subject to the same rights and obligations between themselves as if they had entered into an agreement in the form *mutatis mutandis* of this Agreement, save as otherwise agreed between the such parties. The Custodian will be entitled to appoint a

successor custodian, at the expenses of the Client, if the Client has failed to do so within 15 days of notice of resignation pursuant to Section 9.2(a) or revocation pursuant to Section 9.2(b).

- (c) Upon any resignation or revocation taking effect under Section 9.2(a) or Section 9.2(b) the Custodian shall, without prejudice to any rights and obligations accrued hereunder prior to such resignation or revocation taking effect, be released and discharged from its obligations under this Agreement and shall not be responsible for any liabilities incurred as a result of such resignation.
- (d) This Agreement shall automatically terminate on the Business Day following the date on which the Property is returned to the Client in accordance with Authorised Instructions received by the Custodian and the Accounts are closed.
- (e) The provisions of Sections 6.2, 7.3, 7.7, 7.8, 9.3 and 10.9 and, without prejudice to the foregoing, any other indemnity and limitation of liability provisions set out in this Agreement shall survive its termination provided that the obligations under Clause 10.9 will expire 12 months after the termination of this Agreement.
- (f) Upon termination of this Agreement and payment of all amounts due and owing to the Custodian, the Custodian shall deliver the Property pursuant to Authorised Instructions delivered in accordance with Section 7.2. The Client shall be responsible and liable for any shipping and insurance costs associated with such delivery.

9.3 Successors and Assigns

Subject to the provisions of Section 9.4, neither Party may assign, novate, transfer or charge any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the written consent of the other Party provided that the Custodian may assign or novate all or some of its rights and/or obligations under this Agreement to any BNY Mellon Affiliate. Any entity into which the Custodian may be merged or converted, or any corporation with which the Custodian may be consolidated, or resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which the Custodian shall be a party, or any corporation to which the Custodian shall sell or otherwise transfer or assign all or part of its custody business shall, on the date when the merger, conversion, consolidation, transfer or assignment becomes effective and to the extent permitted by any applicable laws, become the successor Custodian under this Agreement without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of the parties to this Agreement and without any appointment or other action by the Client, and after the said effective date all references in this Agreement to the Custodian shall be deemed to be references to such successor corporation. In the event the Custodian becomes subject to a proceeding under a U.S. Special Resolution Regime, the Client acknowledges and agrees that this Agreement may be transferred by the Custodian to any entity or corporation succeeding to it in the context of any resolution plan approved by the relevant U.S. banking regulator. For the purposes of this provision, U.S. Special Resolution Regime means the Federal Deposit Insurance Act (12 U.S.C. 1811–1835a) and regulations promulgated thereunder and Title II of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (12 U.S.C. 5381–5394) and regulations promulgated thereunder. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the Client and the Custodian and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

9.4 **Preservation of Security**

In the event of (i) an assignment, transfer or novation by the Custodian, of all or any part of its rights and obligations under this Agreement or (ii) an amendment (however fundamental), supplement or novation of any of this Agreement, all rights and obligations under this Agreement will be preserved so that the pledge, security and liens granted on the Securities and Cash under this Agreement will be automatically transferred to and be exercisable by the assignee, transferee

or new obligee, or secure automatically the obligations of the Client under this Agreement, as amended, supplemented or novated.

10. ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS

10.1 Appropriate Action

The Custodian is hereby authorised and empowered, in its sole discretion, to take any action with respect to an Account that it deems necessary or appropriate in carrying out the purposes of this Agreement.

10.2 Governing Law

This Agreement and all matters arising from or related to it (whether contractual or non-contractual in nature) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with English law. The English courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction over any actions or proceedings arising directly or indirectly from this Agreement, ("**Proceedings**"), and the Client hereby submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of such courts. The Parties agree, each for the benefit of the other, that the English courts are the most appropriate and convenient courts to deal with any such Proceedings and, accordingly, they shall not argue to the contrary and further irrevocably agree that a judgment in any such Proceedings brought in the English courts shall be conclusive and binding upon it and may be enforced in the courts of any other jurisdiction.

This Section 10.2 is for the benefit of the Custodian and, as a result, the Client acknowledges that this Section 10.2 does not prevent the Custodian from taking any Proceedings in any other courts with jurisdiction. To the extent allowed by law, the Custodian may take concurrent Proceedings in any number of jurisdictions.

The Custodian agrees that the documents which start any Proceedings and any other documents required to be served in relation to those Proceedings may be served on The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch in accordance with Section 10.4. These documents may, however, be served in any other manner allowed by law.

The Client agrees that the documents which start any Proceedings and any other documents required to be served in relation to those Proceedings may be served on the person and at the offices specified below in accordance with Section 10.4. These documents may, however, be served in any other manner allowed by law.

Name of Client's process agent: _____

Address of office:

10.3 Sovereign Immunity

To the extent that in any jurisdiction such immunity might otherwise exist, the Client: (i) irrevocably agrees not to claim, and waives in full, any immunity (whether sovereign immunity or otherwise) from jurisdiction or suit, as well as any immunity from execution or enforcement against it or any of its assets; and (ii) explicitly acknowledges in all transactions contemplated by or associated with this agreement, that each such transaction constitutes its private and commercial enterprise (rather than an act in its sovereign or other capacity).

10.4 Notices

Any notice in connection with this Agreement (each a "**Notice**") shall be in writing, in the English language and shall be addressed to the Custodian or the Client, as applicable at the relevant address set forth below or such other address as each such Party may designate in writing to the other.

Notices shall be delivered personally, or sent by first class post (and air mail if overseas) or by fax or email at the relevant address set out below or to another address or person or fax number or email address specified by the recipient Party by not less than seven days' written notice to the sending Party.

Unless there is evidence to the contrary regarding the date of receipt, a Notice shall be deemed given:

- (a) if delivered personally, when the person delivering the notice obtains the signature of a person at the address specified below;
- (b) if sent by post within the United Kingdom, except air mail, two Business Days after posting it;
- (c) if sent overseas by air mail, six Business Days after posting it;
- (d) if sent by fax, when confirmation of its transmission has been recorded by the sender's fax machine; and
- (e) if sent by email, when received.

Any notice or instruction given under this Agreement outside of the period from 9.00 a.m. to 5.00 p.m. on a business day in the place to which it is addressed shall be deemed not to have been given until the start of the next such period in such place.

Custodian

The Bank of New York Mellon London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL

Fax no.: _____

Email:

Attention:

Client

[address]

Fax no.:

Email:

Attention:

10.5 Entire Agreement

This Agreement and any related fee agreement constitute the entire agreement with respect to the matters dealt with herein, and supersede all previous agreements, whether oral or written, and documents with respect to such matters.

10.6 Necessary Parties

A person who is not a Party to this Agreement has no right under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of this Agreement but this does not affect any right or remedy of a third party which exists or is available apart from that Act.

10.7 Signature Certificate

The Client agrees to provide to the Custodian, on the date of this Agreement and prior to the commencement of any services under this Agreement, a certificate (in substantially the form attached hereto as Schedule A) of a duly authorised officer of the Client, setting out the names and signatures of the persons authorised to sign this Agreement, and any Instructions and other documents to be delivered by such Authorised Persons pursuant thereto. The Custodian is authorised to comply with and rely upon any such notice, Instruction or other communication believed by it to have been sent or given by the Client (or its Authorised Persons) without being under any obligation to verify or ascertain its truthfulness, genuineness, correctness or adequacy.

10.8 **Execution in Counterparts**

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and said counterparts when taken together shall constitute but one and the same instrument and may be sufficiently evidenced by one set of counterparts.

10.9 **Confidentiality**

Subject to Sections 6.8, 6.9 and 6.11, the Parties will at all times respect the confidentiality of this Agreement and any arrangements or agreements made or entered into in connection with this Agreement and will not disclose to any other person any information acquired as a result of or pursuant to this Agreement unless required to do so by law (including the laws governing the issuers of, or governing, the Securities), rule or guideline (including tax reporting regulations), a regulatory authority, revenue authority, governmental body or an order of a court or regulatory authority or as otherwise agreed.

10.10 Compensation

- (a) The Bank of New York Mellon is a member of the FSCS. In respect of deposits, details of this scheme, and the eligibility of the Client to receive compensation in the event The Bank of New York Mellon is unable to meet its financial obligations, will be provided separately by The Bank of New York Mellon. The Client may also be entitled to compensation from the FSCS in respect of its Securities if The Bank of New York Mellon cannot meet its obligations. This depends on the type of business and circumstances of the claim. Most types of investment business are covered for 100% of the first £50,000.
- (b) For further information about the compensation provided by the FSCS (including the amounts covered and eligibility to claim) please refer to the FSCS website www.FSCS.org.uk or call the FSCS on 0800 678 1100 or 020 7741 4100. Please note only compensation related queries should be directed to the FSCS.

10.11 Records

The Custodian may make and retain records of any telephone conversations and electronic communications between the Client and the Custodian in accordance with its internal policies.

10.12 Client Relationships

The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation has adopted an incentive compensation scheme designed (i) to facilitate clients gaining access to and being provided with explanations about the full range of products and services offered by BNY Mellon Affiliates and (ii) to expand and develop client relationships. This scheme may lead to the payment of referral fees and/or bonuses to employees of BNY Mellon Affiliates who may have been involved in a referral that resulted in the obtaining of products or services by the Client covered by this Agreement or which may be ancillary or supplemental to such products or services. Any such referral fees or bonuses are funded solely out of fees and commissions paid by the Client under this Agreement or with respect to such ancillary or supplemental products.

10.13 Waiver; Invalidity

The waiver of or failure or delay by either party in exercising any right or remedy hereunder shall not preclude or inhibit the subsequent exercise of such right or remedy. No single or partial exercise of a right or remedy provided by this Agreement or by law prevents further exercise of the right or remedy or the exercise of another right or remedy. The invalidity, illegality or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity, legality or enforceability of any other provision; and if any provision is held to be unenforceable as a matter of law, the other provisions shall remain in full force and effect. The rights and remedies contained in this Agreement are cumulative and not exclusive of rights or remedies provided by law.

10.14 Set-off and Lien

The Custodian will have the following rights in respect of the Securities and Cash held by the Custodian under this Agreement:

(a) **Set-off**

In addition to any rights which the Custodian may have under applicable law or pursuant to other agreements, the Custodian shall have the right to, and may, without notice to the Client, combine, consolidate or merge all or any of; (i) the cash accounts maintained by the Custodian for the Client, and (ii) all liabilities of the Client to the Custodian under this Agreement, and may set off from or transfer any cash in any currency held for the Client (or standing to the credit of any such cash accounts) under this Agreement in or towards the satisfaction of any liability of the Client to the Custodian arising from or as a result of any services provided by the Custodian under this Agreement, and may do so notwithstanding that Cash held for the Client or the balances of such cash accounts may be held or deposited at different branches of the Custodian and may not be expressed in the same currency as the currency of the Client's liability to the Custodian, and the Custodian may effect any necessary conversions at the Custodian's own rate of exchange then prevailing.

(b) Lien

In addition to any general lien or other rights to which the Custodian may be entitled under any applicable laws, the Custodian shall have a first lien on all Securities and shall (notwithstanding any other terms of this Agreement) have a right to withhold redelivery to, or to the order of, the Client of the Securities held by the Custodian (or any Subcustodian, Depository or agent appointed by the Custodian), including without limitation, a general right of retention on all Securities recorded in the Securities Account maintained by the Custodian for the Client, until the satisfaction of all liabilities and obligations (whether actual or contingent) of the Client to the Custodian under this Agreement; and shall be entitled (without notice to the Client) to sell, transfer or assign or otherwise realise the value of any such Securities and to apply the proceeds in satisfaction of such obligations.

10.15 Miscellaneous

If (i) the Client asks the Custodian to make or receive payments from or to the Accounts that are not directly related to the servicing of the Client's assets and investment services or (ii) the Accounts are used as payment accounts as defined by the Payments Services Regulations 2017 (the "**2017 Regulations**"), or the Custodian reasonably believes that the Client is using the Accounts in this way, the Custodian has the right to refuse to execute the Client's instructions in relation to these accounts and may require the Client to open a separate payment account, or with a third party, for these purposes.

The Custodian is under no obligation to monitor the use of the Accounts or the purposes of any instructions we receive in connection with the Accounts, although the Custodian may do so from time to time.

In the event that the Accounts do amount to payment accounts as defined by the 2017 Regulations the Client agrees (in accordance with regulations 40(7) and 63(5) of the 2017 Regulations which provide that the Custodian and the Client may agree that certain provisions of the 2017 Regulations shall not apply) that all of the provisions of Part 6 of the 2017 Regulations and Regulations 66(1), 67(3) and (4), 75, 77, 79, 80, 83, 91, 92 and 94 of Part 7 of the 2017 Regulations shall not apply with respect to the Accounts and services and that a different time period shall apply for the purposes of Regulation 74(1).

In agreeing this the Client represents and warrants that, at the time the Client becomes bound by this Agreement, it is not a consumer, micro-enterprise or charity as defined in the 2017 Regulations and the Client undertakes to notify the Custodian promptly if at any time it becomes a consumer, micro-enterprise or charity. Broadly, for these purposes, a micro-enterprise is an autonomous enterprise that employs fewer than ten people and whose annual turnover and/or balance sheet total does not exceed $\in 2$ million (or its sterling equivalent), a consumer is an individual acting for purposes other than a trade, business or profession, and a charity includes only those whose annual income is less than £1 million.

SCHEDULE A

CLIENT AUTHORISED PERSONS

Name	Specimen signature	Telephone Number	

ADDITIONAL CALLBACK CONTACTS

Name	Telephone Number

Signed this ______ 20_____

Capacity:

SCHEDULE B FORMS OF INSTRUCTIONS UNDER SECTION 7.2

SCHEDULE B1 – INSTRUCTION (CASH)

[On Client's headed paper]

The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL England For the attention of: [•] Fax number: +44 20 7964 [•] Email: [•]

Date [•]

Custody Agreement by and between [Client] (as Client) and The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch (as Custodian) dated [•] (the "Agreement")

Dear Sirs,

This Instruction is being given to you pursuant to Section 7.2 of the Agreement. Capitalised terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given thereto in the Agreement.

You are hereby instructed to pay the following amount[s] from the Cash Account specified below:

(a)	payment from:	Cash Account [•]

(b) transfer to: [SWIFT code/sort code]

[account name]

[account number/IBAN]

(c)	beneficiary bank:	[SWIFT code/sort code]
(d)	account name:	[•]
(e)	account number:	[•]
(f)	IBAN:	[•]
(g)	amount and currency:	[•]
(h)	reference:	[•]
(i)	value date:	[•]

The governing law of the Agreement shall apply equally to this Instruction.

Yours faithfully,

Client

By:

Name:

SCHEDULE B2 – INSTRUCTION (SECURITIES OUT)

[On Client's headed paper]

The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL England For the attention of: [•] Fax number: +44 20 7964 [•] Email: [•]

Date [•]

Custody Agreement by and between [Client] (as Client) and The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch (as Custodian) dated [•] (the "Agreement")

Dear Sirs,

This Instruction is being given to you pursuant to Section 7.2 of the Agreement. Capitalised terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given thereto in the Agreement.

You are hereby instructed to make the following transfer[s] from the Securities Account specified below:

(a)	transfer from:	Securities Account [•]	
(b)	transfer to:	[counterparty name]	
		[participant account of counterparty]	
(c)	type of [deliver free of payment/deliver vs. payment] instruction		
(d)	Depository:	[Depository name that Securities are held in]	
(e)	trade date:	[•]	
(f)	settlement date:	[•]	
(g)	daylight indicator:	[on/off/N.A.]	

asset type	ISIN	nominal	currency	trade value

The governing law of the Agreement shall apply equally to this Instruction.

Yours faithfully,

Client

Ву: _____

Name: _____

SCHEDULE B3 – INSTRUCTION (SECURITIES IN)

[On Client's headed paper]

The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch One Canada Square London E14 5AL England For the attention of: [•] Fax number: +44 20 7964 [•] Email: [•

Date [•]

Custody Agreement by and between [*Client*] (as Client) and The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch (as Custodian) dated [•] (the "Agreement")

Dear Sirs,

This Instruction is being given to you pursuant to Section 7.2 of the Agreement. Capitalised terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given thereto in the Agreement.

You are hereby instructed to make the following receipt[s] into the Securities Account specified below:

(a)	transfer to:	Securities Account [•]
(b)	transfer from:	[counterparty name]
		[participant account of counterparty]
(c)	type of instruction	[receive free of payment/receive vs. payment]
(d)	Depository:	[Depository name that Securities are held in]
(e)	trade date:	[•]
(f)	settlement date:	[•]
(g)	daylight indicator:	[on/off/N.A.]

asset type	ISIN	nominal	currency	trade value

The governing law of the Agreement shall apply equally to this Instruction.

Yours faithfully,

Client

Name: _____

Title: _____

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first set forth above.

SIGNED for and on behalf of

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON

By: _____

Name: _____

Title: _____

SIGNED for and on behalf of

THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON

By: _____

Name: _____

Title: _____